

Walden University ScholarWorks

Walden Dissertations and Doctoral Studies

Walden Dissertations and Doctoral Studies Collection

2015

Factors Relating to Underrepresentation of Black American Women in Health Care Administration

Alquietta Lavayle Brown Walden University

Follow this and additional works at: https://scholarworks.waldenu.edu/dissertations



Part of the Health and Medical Administration Commons, and the Women's Studies Commons

This Dissertation is brought to you for free and open access by the Walden Dissertations and Doctoral Studies Collection at ScholarWorks. It has been accepted for inclusion in Walden Dissertations and Doctoral Studies by an authorized administrator of ScholarWorks. For more information, please contact ScholarWorks@waldenu.edu.

Walden University

College of Health Sciences

This is to certify that the doctoral dissertation by

Alquietta Brown

has been found to be complete and satisfactory in all respects, and that any and all revisions required by the review committee have been made.

Review Committee

Dr. Jeanne Connors, Committee Chairperson, Health Services Faculty
Dr. Jeff Snodgrass, Committee Member, Health Services Faculty
Dr. James Goes, University Reviewer, Health Services Faculty

Chief Academic Officer Eric Riedel, Ph.D.

Walden University 2015

Abstract

Factors Relating to Underrepresentation of Black American Women in Health Care Administration

by

Alquietta L. Brown

MHSA, Strayer University, 2008 BSN, Howard University, 1987

Dissertation Submitted in Partial Fulfillment
of the Requirements for the Degree of
Doctor of Philosophy
Health Services

Walden University

July 2015

Abstract

There is a low representation of Black American women (BAW) in health care senior leadership. With the high level of health problems found among the Black community, diversifying the executive leadership with BAW may be instrumental in increasing provider trust and reducing discriminatory action. Using critical race theory as the conceptual framework, this study examined the experiences, perceptions, and influential or deterrent factors inhibiting advancement of BAW in the health care field. Inquiry centered on factors related to lack of advancement, experiences at different stages of career progression, and strategies impacting career advancement. A qualitative research design using a transcendental phenomenological approach was the chosen method. Seven BAW who met the criteria for inclusion were selected by purposive sampling. Data were collected from semi-structured, audio-recorded, interviews using a newly created protocol. Data analysis included open coding; line-by-line data review; and the use of NVivo to search for frequencies of themes, coding, and text queries. Emergent themes were identified that provided comprehensive descriptions of the participants' experiences. According to study findings, perceived and experienced racial issues were apparent in hiring and work relations. Disparate practices were evident through a lack of inclusion in succession planning, being overlooked despite qualifications, and stereotyping. These findings may stimulate social change by helping those BAW aspiring for senior healthcare leadership to be more successful and by improving health outcomes for BAW through enhanced trust.

Factors Relating to Underrepresentation of Black American Women in Health Care Administration

by

Alquietta L. Brown

MHSA, Strayer University, 2008 BSN, Howard University, 1987

Dissertation Submitted in Partial Fulfillment
of the Requirements for the Degree of
Doctor of Philosophy
Health Services

Walden University

July 2015

Dedication

I would like to dedicate my research effort to my spouse and family that have supported me throughout this opportunity. My spouse has been understanding, loving, and my greatest cheerleader throughout this process. He inspired me to embark on this journey.

Acknowledgments

I would like to thank God for making all of this possible. In addition, I would like to thank my Chair, Dr. Jeanne Connors, Cochair, Dr. Jeff Snodgrass, University Reviewer, Dr. James Goes, and the entire Walden Faculty for accepting my request for their expertise and guidance. The expert advice of each faculty member has been instrumental in getting me to this point. I would like to thank my family, friends, and employer for their patience and support throughout this process.

Table of Contents

Lis	st of Tables	vii
Ch	apter 1: Introduction to the Study	1
	Background	1
	Literature Gap	4
	The Problem	6
	Purpose of the Study	10
	Guiding/Research Questions	11
	Theoretical Framework	11
	Nature of the Study	13
	Definition of Terms	17
	Assumptions	18
	Scope, Limitations, and Delimitations	19
	Significance of the Study	21
	Summary	23
Ch	apter 2: Literature Review	25
	Introduction	25
	Historical Perspective	.27
	Theoretical Foundation	30
	Background Literature	33
	Societal and Health Implications of Race, Class, and Gender	38
	The Race Factor	39

The Race Concept	39
Race by Definition	39
Racial Implications	40
The Impact of Race in Health Organizations	41
Adverse Clinical Outcomes	44
Class/Social Determinants and Health	45
Gender Challenges	50
BAW's Historical Challenges	52
Unique Perspectives of Blacks and Women	53
The Push for Equal Representation	56
Advancing the Workforce	58
Gaps and Deficiencies in Prior Research	60
Importance of the Present Study for Positive Social Change	63
Chapter 3: Research Method	65
Introduction	65
Research Design and Approach	65
Research Tradition	66
Methodology	68
Setting and Sample	68
Procedures for Recruitment	70
Instrumentation	71
Data Collection and Recording Plan	72

Data Ar	analysis Plan	74
Issues o	of Trustworthiness	75
Limitat	tions and Quality Control	75
Protecti	tion of the Participants	76
Reliabil	ility, Validity, and Generalizability	77
Ethical	l Scholarship	77
Summary		78
Chapter 4: Resi	sults	80
Introduction	on	80
Research Se	Setting	80
Demograph	hics	82
Data Collec	ection	82
Names		83
Education I	Level	83
Data Analy	ysis	84
Evidence of	of Trustworthiness	86
Credibi	ility	87
Transfe	erability	88
Depend	dability	89
Confirn	mability	90
Study Resu	ults	90
Lack of Ad	dvancement	91

Color Classification	91
Appearance	95
Age	98
Stereotyping	9 9
Education10	Э1
Quotas)3
Stages of Career Progression	04
Deterrents and Success Factors	08
Deterrents to Progression10	08
Subtle Racism	Э8
Double Jeopardy	11
Being Overlooked	11
Limited Exposure to the Board	13
Challenges	15
Disparate Practices	16
Feeling Devalued	17
Fear	21
Lack of Succession Planning	22
The Diversity Principle	24
Success Factors	25
Mentorship12	25
Determination	27

Summary	13	30
Chapter 5: Discussion, Conclusions,	and Recommendations	32
Introduction	13	32
Summary of Key Findings	13	32
Interpretation of Findings	13	33
Factors Contributing to Lack of	Advancement Findings	35
Color Classification Reveale	d13	35
Appearance	13	37
Age	14	l 1
Stereotyping	14	13
Education	14	ŀ5
Stages of Career Development F	indings14	17
Deterrents and Success Factor F	indings14	19
Racism	14	١9
Lack of Succession Planning	and Diversity15	52
Success Factors	15	53
Conceptual Framework Analysis	s15	54
Limitations of the Study	15	57
Recommendations	15	58
Implications for Social Change.	15	59
Conclusion	16	52
References	16	56

Appendix A: Informed Consent	191
Appendix B: Interview Data Collection Tool	194
Appendix C: Research Participation Questionnaire	196
Appendix D: Data Tables	196

List of Tables

Table 1.Literature Search	26
Table 2. Demographic Profiles	83
Table D1. Appearance Frequencies of Identified Themes	197
Table D2. Participant Endorsement of Identified Themes	198

Chapter 1: Introduction to the Study

A disparity exists in the underrepresentation of Black American women (BAW) reaching senior health care leadership (Johns, 2013, para 2). BAW in this predicament do not have a wealth of literature to assist them with the discovery of best practices or knowledge of barriers from the BAW's perspective. Knowledge of the barriers to advancement in health care senior leadership from the standpoint of BAW may be instrumental in helping them to successfully achieve desired leadership roles.

The purpose of this study was to examine the career progression of BAW who aspire to advance to executive roles in health care, but have failed to do so. The intent of this qualitative, transcendental, phenomenological study was to understand the experiences, perceptions, and influential or deterrent factors attributing to BAW's lack of advancement in health care senior leadership. This chapter includes information on the background, purpose, research questions, theoretical framework, and nature of the study. Other sections include a glossary of definitions, assumptions, scope and delimitations, limitations, significance, and the summary.

Background

The health care industry continues to grow and evolve to meet market, societal, and population demands. According to the Centers for Disease Control and Prevention (CDC, 2013), there are health disparities for Black Americans. Black Americans have a lower life expectancy, higher death rates, and higher infant mortality than people of other ethnicities. This problem challenges health care administrators to find knowledgeable and culturally competent leaders to represent the interest of diverse patient populations and

manage myriad cultural perspectives. Despite these health disparities and changing demographics, little change has been realized with respect to demographic and cultural diversity of hospital board's representatives and senior leadership with respect to the presence of Black Americans (Selvam, 2012, p. 6).

Demographics are an area of consideration for health care leaders. According to McDaniel (2013), the country's makeup is evolving (p. 21). Washington, DC has a high number of minority residents (McDaniel, 2013, p. 21). According to the US Census Bureau (2013), the population of Washington DC includes 50.7% who are Black and 13.93% of people who are of other minority descent. There is a growing need for leaders with cultural and gender competence to help reduce health care disparities and better serve different ethnic minority patient populations.

Providing better service to the various patient populations requires both trust and understanding of their unique needs, practices, and beliefs. The Institute of Medicine (IOM, 2003) found that "stereotyping, biases, and uncertainty on the part of health care providers can contribute to unequal treatment" (p. 1). Addressing disparate health care practices, maintaining financial and strategic viability, and the changing providers' mindsets may inevitably require the diversification of leadership. Diversification of executive health care leadership in areas with a high percentage of Black Americans, as seen in the Washington, DC metropolitan area, may be significant. Having a diverse leadership core may meet the community's culturally based health needs and help advance a deeper understanding of the primary stakeholders in health care institutions, ushering in innovation and creativity, and the reducing of health disparities.

Diversification of care may have some impact on the provision of care for minorities. The IOM suggested that quality of care may be enhanced by diversification of the workforce (p. 2).

Women are an under recognized and underused potential leadership group (Lantz, 2008, p. 298). According to Lantz, it was only 15 of the top 100 acute care hospitals in the US that were led by a female chief executive officer (CEO). Lantz noted from the American College of Healthcare Executives according to the Spell Out in Full (ACHE) and the National Association of Health Services Executives (NAHSE) "African American women only make up 26% of top female executives" (pp. 293-294). Women and minorities make up more than half of the people in Washington, DC (United States Census Bureau, 2013). Many are not present in executive roles, where the health care strategic plans are created. Without diversity at the executive level, it may be difficult to pinpoint unique needs of varied ethnic groups in the communities (Cohen, Gabriel, & Terrell, 2002, p. 91).

Health care leaders have a role in planning and refining organizational operations to improve clinical outcomes. The inherent role of health leaders desiring to reduce health disparities is to establish and institute culturally considerate strategic plans, based on community demographics, which are designed to advance health equity. Minorities often do not benefit from health services "as a result of a poor cultural match between minority patients and their providers, mistrust, misunderstanding of provider instructions, poor prior interactions with healthcare systems, or simply from a lack of knowledge of how to best use healthcare services" (IOM, 2003, p. 7). There are differing rates of disease

presentation in Black women. Blacks have unique health care needs and "differences in the distribution of polymorphic traits" (IOM, 2002, p. 8) yielding varied clinical outcomes.

Not only are there differences in clinical outcomes and presentation of disease by population group, further differentiation is noted by gender. Certain diseases are more prevalent among Black women, such as diabetes mellitus and cardiovascular disease (Kirby, 2010). Many variables affect clinical outcomes. It is important that clinicians have understanding and explore dietary habits, exercise, environmental factors, and other culturally specific aspects, concurrently.

Literature Gap

Healthcare is evolving with new imperatives (Zuckerman, 2009, para 4). It is a period when new ideas are sought and rewarded (Zuckerman, 2009, para 4). Healthcare organizations must comply with the mandates of regulatory bodies. The guidelines of regulatory bodies may change to meet the changing needs of society in the provision of safe and quality healthcare. Many regulatory agencies like the Joint Commission (TJC) and Centers for Medicare and Medicaid Services (CMS) created guidelines requiring participating health care organizations' compliance as terms and conditions of reimbursement or accreditation (McDaniel, 2013, p. 22).

The amount of published literature illustrating BAW's perspectives of challenges to career advancement, in health care administration, is limited. I only found two literary sources that illustrated or included perspectives of BAW's career advancement experiences within the health care industry. Spates (2012) emphasized that not many

scholars illustrated the challenges BAW face that may be of value in directing care. Researchers have focused on cultural diversity, racism, or health disparities. Articles addressing minorities or women as a classification were available. Maintaining the competitive advantage, quality of care, safety, and organizational viability in highly diverse regions may be inversely proportionate to the racial and ethnically diverse population connecting with the health care team.

There is a tendency for Black persons seeking health care to seek out Black care providers. Mitchell and Lassiter (2006) stated, "The Sullivan Commission's report show Black patients are significantly more likely to receive their care from Black dentists (who treat almost 62% of Black patients) than from White dentists (who treat 10.5% of these patients)" (p. 2093). With the high demand for expert leaders, adding more diversity to the executive leadership body potentiates value added differences of thoughts and knowledge (Selvam, 2012). As the demographics in the Washington Metropolitan region continue to evolve with increasing numbers of minorities, the demand for more diversified health care approaches also increases, necessitating a higher degree of cultural competence and connection. Mitchell and Lassiter found that "the number of underrepresented minorities would comprise 40% of the U.S. population by 2050. This will intensify the need for heightened awareness of health disparities and increased diversification of the workforce" (pp. 2-3).

Caring for and interacting with people from various cultural backgrounds poses challenges for health care governing bodies. Interpersonal dynamics of the health providers may impact quality of care (Kocolowski, 2010). Healthcare organizations

should consider keeping options open to acquire influential leaders, including women of color. "Women of color comprise 33 % of the female workforce and are twice as likely to hold low paying service roles" (Kerby, 2012, p. 2). This finding indicated that there are not a large number of BAW in decision making roles, but more of service occupations. Establishment of connection with the community may require that health care organizations tailor hiring practices to include women and minorities for roles previously only offered to White males. The process of tailoring hiring practices to attain more diverse leadership groups and workforces comprised of more Black Americans is not an easy task. Many women, not only BAW and health care applicants, could benefit from the knowledge of barriers, so that alternative strategies can be employed.

Varying degrees of access to quality care have attributed to health disparities of minorities (Russell, 2012). The health disparities are effects of racial division that dominated U.S. history for centuries. Race relations between Whites and minorities over the past century have led to a gap in trust and confidence in health care providers. The Institute for Diversity in Management (2012) claimed trust in healthcare providers increases when semblance of color exists. Discovering what barriers, if any, continue to inhibit the progression of BAW is the cause for further exploration.

The Problem

A disparity exists in the lack of representation of BAW in positions of health care senior leadership (Johns, 2013, para 2). It is a multifaceted problem that encompasses the quest for women's equality, the fight for equal representation for persons of color, the issue of ethnic and cultural competence, and on the quality of care in U.S. health care

institutions. According to the IOM (2003), race and gender are influencing factors in hiring decisions. Witt and Keiffer (1998) revealed that

80% of racial/ethnic minorities studied disagreed that they were well represented in health care management. Seventy-eight percent of the racial/ethnic minorities and 57% of the majorities disagreed that the diversity of the management teams at their organizations reflected the patient's demographics. (p.4)

Witt and Keiffer found that "63% of the majority polled concurred that diversity recruiting of leadership enabled the organization to reach it goals, and 70% of the majority believed that cultural differences support successful decision making" (p.5). The growth of minority populations increases the demand for cultural competence for healthcare providers (Cohen, Gabriel, & Terrell, 2002 p. 91). This element affords healthcare workers greater understanding and enhanced ability to make appropriate recommendations on prevention and treatment.

Senior leaders in health care lack the exploration of new dimensions, which includes serving a broader range of patient demographics with a new order of social power, leader effectiveness, and the ability to affect the workforce while connecting with the persons served. Race affects society's actions (Delgado & Stefancic, 2001). Few measures are evident in counteracting racially-based actions (Ospina & Su, 2009, p. 132). Societal actions may further be described as norms that have a tendency to have an impact on decision making. It is unclear, with the demands on health care institutions to increase organizational performance, retain clientele, and market goods and services, why recruitment of some qualified candidates is ignored (Mallon, Hefner, & Corrice, 2011).

Gender- and minority-based diversified leadership might enhance knowledge of community needs, improve communication, and improve understanding of different cultural perspectives (Sullivan Commission on Diversity, 2003). Finding out why there is a lack of BAW in health care leadership is an opportunity to build upon this premise.

The Washington, DC metropolitan region is a diverse urban area where change is evident in all facets of health care, except the face of the leaders occupying senior leadership roles. According to the United States Census Bureau (2013), in Washington, DC, the Black and other minority population is 64.63% of the total; Whites make up 35.37% of the population. Mirroring the workforce and clients may aid performance across many fronts as "health disparities continue to grow" (Blouin & Bututusis, 2012, p. 22). Having more of a connection with healthcare providers may be critical element in building trust.

The presence of women in health care organizations highlights the need for organizations to advance with a diversified executive body, inclusive of not only minority men, but also women of color. A disproportionate number of males hold top-level executive roles in the work industry, as opposed to females. According to the ACHE (2006), the percentage of men advancing to the executive level was greater than that of women aspiring to the CEO position. There are fewer minority women than White women in pursuit of these top-level jobs. It is unclear why this disparity exists when BAW vying for these roles are typically overachievers, over credentialed, over prepared, and ready to serve (Hannah-Jones, 2011, p. 5).

Trust is a recurrent factor in discussions about health disparities. Williams and Rucker (2000) touched on the significance of leadership diversification in addressing trust. Enhancing provider trust is important. It is recommended that leaders sharing racial, ethnic, and cultural traits must be available.

Betancourt, Green, and Carrillo (2005) sought to discover whether "(a) diversification of the workforce yields better identification, understanding, and connection between the workers and the patients; (b) improved communication; and (c) increased quality of care" (p. 500). Results favored cultural competence as the caveat to improve quality and equal treatment in the provision and outcomes of clinical care. Although, this research was informative, an opportunity to discover why a lack of BAW exists and how BAW could affect cultural competence remains unclear.

The make-up of organizational cultures includes many demographic considerations. Age, religion, ethnicity, and styles of leadership are among the key components (Kiamba, 2008, para. 6). The viability of organizations in the current health care market may require goals designed for diversity inclusion (Gardenswartz & Rowe, 2003, p. 41). Health care organizations must have fewer preconceived ideations in hiring practices and a greater willingness to take risks to eliminate the associated pitfalls, limitations, and judgment errors common to exclusionary practices. Encouragement of diversified hiring in areas where high concentrations of minorities exist may be beneficial (Monster, 2012).

Hiring practices are more inclusive of diverse candidate pools. According to the United States Equal Employment Opportunity Commission (EEOC, 2012), minority

women in the private industry only make up 4.07% of senior executive level officials. The benefits of further research on what barriers, if any, attribute to the unequal representation of BAW may prove to be multifaceted and touch many people and organizations, both inside and outside of the health field.

Based on a review of more than 100 articles around this general problem, no researcher focused on the barriers to career advancement from the perspective of BAW. Some listed barriers to advancement; but, those identified were from the experiences of minorities overall or were gender-based. Bridging this gap in the literature may require additional research to discover the descriptive data detailed in the lives and experiences of BAW, told from their own perspectives. The purpose of this study was to concentrate on BAW working in health care middle management roles who have been subjected to unequal tendencies based on race, gender, and social class.

Purpose of the Study

The purpose of this transcendental, phenomenological study was to examine the experiences, perceptions, and deterrents, if any, to the advancement of BAW aspiring to achieve senior health care leadership roles. Types and sources of information or data, along with the details of the methodology, are outlined fully in Chapter 3. Collection of data for this research effort included interviews. The interviews were in-depth with detailed accounts provided. Each interview generated unique perspectives that may lead to the refinement of the research questions over the course of the data collection and analysis process.

Guiding/Research Questions

The overarching research question was as follows: What are the lived experiences of BAW, in the Washington DC metropolitan region, encountered during career advancement toward their ultimate goal of senior leadership?

Subquestions included the following:

- 1. What factors, if any, have contributed to the lack of advancement up the ranks to senior health care leadership posts?
- 2. What are the lived experiences, if any, described, in terms of race/ethnicity encountered in career progression?
- 3. What experiences, if any, are perceived as instrumental, unequal, or deterrents to leadership advancement in health care?

Theoretical Framework

The role of theory in qualitative research is multifaceted. For this research initiative, critical race theory (CRT) served as the conceptual framework. According to Hiraldo (2010) and Parker and Villapando (2007), a purpose of CRT is to unearth what someone might take for granted when analyzing race, privilege, and the patterns of exclusion that exist in the U.S. society (p. 54). Previous researchers have used CRT in various ways-education, gender, and health research.

CRT has been used in health related topics. Ford and Airhihenbuwa (2010) studied the different approaches to human immunodeficiency virus (HIV) treatment. Ford and Airhihenbuwa used CRT to discover if "racism-related factors were potential barriers to African Americans obtaining readily available, routine HIV testing as recommended

by the Centers for Disease Control and Prevention (CDC)" (p. 4). Not all aspects of CRT were employed in this research. Ford and Airhihenbuwa focused on the prevalence of racial awareness and understanding of cultural dynamics in treatment. A paradigm designed to reduce disparate practice for this disease was created (p. 6). The paradigm is necessary in assuring that treatment plans are consistent across the racial divide.

CRT is used in a variety of different ways. Chapman (2007) used CRT in combination with portraiture. Race, class, and gender were central themes investigated to understand and the discover dynamics associated with urban classrooms (Chapman, 2007, p. 156). Solorzano, Ceja, and Yosso (2000) used CRT to discover the impact clandestine racial practices had on the environment. The perceptions and experiences of Black students were illustrated. (p. 60). Solorzano, Villapando, and Oseguera (2005) used the CRT platform to analyze the challenges and variations in education afforded to the Latino students in college. Ladson-Billings and Tate (1995) used CRT as the conceptual framework for their study on educational inequality (p. 55). In examining how students of Chinese and Filipino descent were classified and considered based on their race/ethnicity, Teranishi (2002) used CRT as the framework to discern if variations existed in the way Chinese versus Filipinos were treated in terms of education.

The chosen framework of CRT was used analytically for this study. A constructionist lens guided this research effort, thus placing the researcher at the heart of the setting to gain an intimate understanding of the phenomena understudy. A deeper understanding of the barriers was acquired from this vantage point. Learned experiences of those exposed to these barriers served as the foundation of this research. The barriers

may yield information on inequality in health care organizations and disproportionate executive body demographics. Only key concepts of CRT were used in this study. The role of theory will be discussed further in Chapter 3.

Lessons learned from BAWs' experiences, relative to this study, were analyzed against the three major tenets of CRT. The three tenets are as follows: (a) a collection of recent stories of unequal practices from the perspective of people of color, (b) an argument for the eradication of racial subjugation through storytelling, and (c) other areas of difference (Creswell, 2007, p. 28). The three tenets identified help shape the research questions. It is critical to understand some originating concepts aligned with CRT outlined in the following text.

CRT focuses on inequalities in society. In CRT, Marx dealt with the problem of dominance by the wealthy. The theory has been used to explore the issue of race and ethnicity. Because people of color, and BAW in particular, continue to face exclusionary challenges, it is important to address the intersecting complexities imposed by race, gender, and class.

Nature of the Study

The nature of this research study was to complete an in-depth exploration of the lived experiences of BAW; attributing factors; and deep-rooted ideologies on race/ethnicity gender, social class, or any other perceived or actual barriers inhibiting advancement to the senior leadership roles in health care. Barriers exist from a broad range. It was unclear exactly how BAW described these experiences.

The range of barriers may be social, institutional, personal, or perceived.

Researchers have offered a myriad of perspectives on barriers. Catalyst (2004) revealed that BAWs' "perceived barriers were the limited networking opportunities, exposure, and like- mentors (p. 12). However, Kiamba (2008) suggested that barriers included a male dominated culture, submissive roles of women, and unfair practices. Witt and Kieffer (1998) found that "minorities (persons of color) considered barriers to be the lack of commitment by top management, the board of directors, and human resources" (p. 6). The majority (White persons) considered the lack of diversity candidates, lack of access to diversity candidates, lack of diversity candidates in executive search processes, and lack of commitment by top management as barriers (Witt & Keiffer, p. 6). These findings show to some degree, whether actual or perceived, there are some challenges faced by women aspiring to advance.

Through this study, I explored the lived experiences and perceptions of BAW striving for executive health administration roles to discover what the participants felt thwarted their progression. The choice of a qualitative phenomenological research design was best suited to answer the research questions. Qualitative methods afford an in-depth exploration of a particular phenomenon that provides more understanding from the vantage point of the participants. Maxwell (2005) offered this unique perspective on the advantages of qualitative inquiry.

Qualitative research substantially contributes to understanding the meaning of situations, events, experiences, and actions. Understanding particular content reflective to participant's actions and influences identifies unanticipated

phenomena and influences, and understanding of processes of events and develops causal explanations. (pp. 22-23)

The objective of this study was to gain understanding on what BAW perceive or experienced as barriers to advancement, if any. Accomplishing the objective of this research effort required more meaning. The method best suited to answer the proposed research questions was a qualitative method.

Use of a quantitative method, for this type of study, would not provide the descriptive details sought. A quantitative study would have been instrumental in measuring variables as the means to gain better insight of the phenomena understudy. The quantitative method would not provide the viewpoints, in detail, of the participants.

Mixed methods tend to provide a more comprehensive approach to understanding complex context. However, the mixed methods approach was not chosen because of the need for a higher degree of researcher skill, time, and resources. Mixed methods would provide additional information, but the focus was on getting a better understanding as described from the lived experiences of the BAW studied.

Phenomenological designs are commonly associated with the works of Husserl (Moerer-Udrahl & Creswell, 2004). According to Patton (2002), phenomenological analysis is used to grasp and elucidate the meaning, structure, and essence of the lived experience of a phenomenon for a person or group of people. Use of this research approach includes a concentration on lived experiences embodying the essence of a person's perception of a particular situation. Research questions are shaped and refined

throughout with this methodology, which entails exploring the phenomenon in natural settings, by describing individuals' feelings.

My first inclination was to do a case study. However, a case study approach was not selected because I focused on comprehensively garnering the participants' experiences regarding a shared phenomenon- failing to advance to senior leadership. My objective was to narrate experiences from the participants' subjective viewpoint. Finding solutions to the barriers was not the goal of this study; therein, a grounded approach was ruled out. Ethnographies are studies of a culture or a group's way of life and were not aligned with this study. Narrative studies are reflective of stories. Although storytelling is being used in part with the CRT, this method did not give the most comprehensive approach to answer the research inquiry.

Of the different approaches offered in phenomenology (i.e., hermeneutic and transcendental), the transcendental method was selected. A transcendental, phenomenological study was used as the platform for obtaining answers to the research questions. This method offered a more systematic and structured approach to data analysis. With this approach, I was able to limit bias through bracketing and epoché. According to Moustakas (1994), epoché is the process of setting aside prejudgments and opening the research interview with unbiased, receptive presence (p. 180). Through this study, BAW's perceptions, experiences, opinions, and drives were explored with investigatory techniques of in-depth interviewing.

Definition of Terms

Black American women (BAW): Women born and raised within the continental United States.

Disparity: A disparity is a "population-specific difference that is evident across racial and ethnic groups" (NCSL, 2013, para 1). Disparities represent a lack of efficiency within the health care system and account for unnecessary costs. According to the CDC (2004), "disparities are disproportionate burdens of disease, injury, premature death, and disability translating to decreased productivity, fewer economic opportunities, and social inequality" (p. 755).

Leadership: According to Northouse (2004), Leadership is a process whereby an individual influences a group of individuals to achieve a common goal (p. 3)

Racism:

Race is defined as a social category or social construction that we treat as distinct on the basis of certain characteristics, some biological, that have been assigned social importance in the society. It is not the biological characteristics that define racial groups, but how groups have been treated historically and socially. It is that society assigns people to racial categories such as black, white, and so on, not because of science, logic, or fact, but because of social experience. (Crossman, 2011, para. 1)

Regulatory bodies: State, federal, and local agencies that have an impact on the operational practices within hospital, including the Center for Medicare and Medicaid Services (CMS), the Joint Commission (TJC), and the local health departments.

Senior leadership: According to the Joint Commission (2009), the chief executive and other senior managers, and in this case, the leaders of the medical staff, make up the governing body (standard LD.01.01.01)

Assumptions

Participants for this study were chosen to provide information regarding the presence of barriers, if any, in advancement to health care senior leadership roles. It was assumed that participants would provide a wealth of meaningful information learned or perceived from their career advancement experiences. A phenomenological design was selected to get at the core of these issues. In the use of this design choice, I assumed that the participants will provide truthful answers. Lastly, I aspired to gain a deeper understanding of challenges faced by BAW and of the ways gender, race, and social class shaped women's' journeys to executive health leadership. The assumption was that the participants chosen encountered inhibiting factors to advancement with respect to gender, race, and social class.

Data reporting included the subjective words of the participants. Epoché and reduction were used to ensure that the experiences of the participants were not masked by my thoughts or impressions. At the beginning of my study, I took the time to write out my thoughts on the phenomenon to separate them from those of the participants. I tried to

capture the essence of my participant's perceptions and experiences through verbatim commentary.

Scope, Limitations, and Delimitations

A delimitation of this study was that the scope was limited to BAW from Washington, DC. A second delimitation was not interviewing BAW from other hospitals, long-term care facilities, and outpatient clinics. A third delimitation was limiting the study to minority women holding health care leadership roles.

Additional limitations associated with this study stemmed from design or methodological weaknesses. The sample was primarily homogeneous, which may not provide multiple perspectives. Results may be important to the persons under study and to those with similar circumstances. The second limitation was potential skewing of data due to the participants' abilities to accurately recall experiences and events that occurred earlier in their careers. A final limitation was that the scope was limited to seven BAW in Washington, DC.

Addressing boundaries of the study included paying close attention during the planning phase to account for quality, integrity, and credibility. Careful attention was paid to reduce bias on the part of the researcher. I used epoché and reduction to limit my own ideas. Moustakas (1994) suggested "that no position whatsoever is taken... nothing is determined in advance; the researcher remains present and focuses on one's own consciousness by returning to whatever is there in... memory, perception, judgment, feeling, whatever is actually there" (p. 84). An interview protocol and a semistructured

interview process were employed to promote order and consistency. I stopped reviewing here.

Methodological weaknesses of the study required assurance of trustworthiness, credibility, quality, and careful planning. An interview protocol provided information about the project, encompassed a few preliminary questions, and served as a data collection tool. Having the introductory questions on hand provided a means of ensuring that each interviewee was given the same starting point to open the interview dialogue. The interview protocol served as a roadmap, keeping the inquiries on course. The protocol was open to amendment as needed. Making amendments included adding additional questions to ensure the true meaning of the participants' statements were being captured.

A formalized set of standards for interpreting and analyzing the data were all part of the initial protocol. The systematic procedure outlined by Moustakas (1994) guided the analysis. CRT was used to help outline units of information for the thematic analysis. In trying to capture the essence of what is being said and take notes during an interview, relevant information may inadvertently be missed. To capture each detail from the interviews and to avoid missing relevant information by note taking, I taped each session using a Samsung voice recorder. Open-ended questions were presented to limit researcher influence.

The data were coded by creating nodes in NVivo. Initially, I used the software to conduct a word query. I used the software to search for key words and phrases that could translate into themes. I read the transcripts line by line to highlight words and passages

that fit under the respective key words and phrases. Use of the combination of hand coding and computer assisted coding helped eliminate ambiguity, when aggregating the high volume of information. Common themes and discrepancies were discerned.

To ensure standards of validation and evaluation, I considered sampling requirements, major themes identified, key findings, the research protocol, and delimitations of the research. I took time to get to know my participants, to aid in building trust. Throughout, the interview process, to control bias, clarification was sought to make sure that I was capturing the participants' views accurately. Patton (2002) suggested that finding such inconsistencies ought not to be viewed as weakening the credibility of results, but rather as offering opportunities for deeper insight into the relationship between inquiry approach and the phenomenon under study (p. 248).

Significance of the Study

This study was conducted to achieve a deep understanding of the perceived/actual barriers faced by BAW in their experiences while trying to advance up the healthcare corporate ladder. However, the findings may be pertinent to both women and minorities interested in attaining executive health care senior leadership roles. Minorities have made significant accomplishments over the past few years; the IOM (2003) concluded that "the healthcare workforce and its ability to deliver quality care for racial and ethnic minorities can be improved substantially by increasing the proportion of underrepresented U.S. racial and ethnic minorities among health professionals" (p. 2).

It is difficult to embrace the intricate cultural and ethnic perspectives of African Americans from outside the race. Issues of access to quality care place Blacks at a

disadvantage (IOM, 2003, pp. 476-477). Knowledge of barriers is necessary to heighten awareness and give insight to the current and future generation of prospective senior leaders. Results from study can be used to inform healthcare organizations of benefits associated with diverse business practices, attractive to communities represented and the workforce. Monster (2012) concluded "diversity inclusion in the workforce is beneficial in many ways. They found that 84% of the time it brought about new attitudes/ideas, learning opportunities (76%), and increased creativity (69%)" (p. 4).

I found leaders with cultural and ethnic knowledge can aid in making critical decisions in resource allocation to better serve increasingly diverse communities, like the urban Washington, DC metropolitan area. Cultural knowledge is necessary to help organizations appreciate the social dynamics influencing minority health. Selvam (2012) noted minority executives use learned experiences in guiding their actions (p. 6). The IOM (2003) suggested that "health professionals and policy makers must also be cognizant of the importance of healthcare as a resource that is tied to social justice, opportunity, and the quality of life of individuals and groups" (p. 36).

Innovativeness and creativity in treating growing diverse populations in modern health care may require more minority leadership as opposed to the typical ethnic makeup with "90% of hospital governing boards being Caucasian" (Selvam, 2012, p. 7). The rationale behind this statement is that including minority perspectives may add better understanding and different ways of approaching care for minorities that fosters enhance trust in providers. The importance of mirroring the face and scope of health care

leadership practice to contend with the demographics in urban areas should not be understated.

This study lends itself to future researchers to determine evidenced-based practices on how to surpass the barriers inhibiting BAW's progression to the executive sphere. Racial and gender concordance can improve quality and patient satisfaction only by employing less exclusionary practices that contribute to disparities not only in leadership, but also among the primary stakeholders, patients.

Summary

The health care market today is fast paced. Organizations hope to maintain competitive advantage. In doing so, organizations will need to be equipped with committed and high performing leaders. Refinement with a more diversified candidate pool is encouraged as part of organizational strategic initiatives aligning with new ideas and sustained growth amongst the ever-changing demographics in the United States. No qualified candidate, despite gender or ethnic origin, should be overlooked in the search for the best health care leaders.

For over 2 centuries, racism has been evident in the United States. What was an outward norm has now become a clandestine practice, which adversely affects business capabilities to exercise fair treatment (Yosso, 2005, p. 70). Discoveries of the lived experiences of BAW venturing to attain executive leadership may benefit this group, as well as all women of color and minorities in the health care administration field. Through this study, I aimed to discover whether any actual or perceived barriers exist which were inhibiting factors contributing to BAW not reaching executive level healthcare roles, in

the Washington, DC area. Chapter 2 is a review and synthesis of the literature related to this topic.

Chapter 2: Literature Review

Introduction

A disparity exists in the underrepresentation of BAW reaching senior health care leadership. Diversification of the nation's workforce may be beneficial. Cohen, Gabriel, and Terrell (2002) noted that "diversifying the healthcare workforce my help improve access and quality of care, advance medical research efforts, as well as, optimize management of the healthcare system" (p. 91). Although Black Americans have made strides in in career advancement, a lag is apparent in terms of representation (Kerby, 2012). BAW continue to have gender and race issues (Sdonline, 2011, para. 9). The purpose of this transcendental phenomenological study was to understand the lived experiences, perceptions, influential factors, or deterrents to the advancement, to BAW's progression toward senior health care leadership. This literature review includes a summary of barriers to advancement including race, gender, and class issues, and factors facilitating advancement into senior level administration.

Prior to undertaking the literature review, I reviewed a number of articles to establish the gap in the literature. Very little literature was available that discussed the BAW's perspective on the reasons for lack of representation in senior healthcare leadership positions. For this literature review, I reviewed over 115 literary sources. Scant literary resources were found that give theoretical acknowledgment to the subject matter. Most theories found in the literature related to career development were written with a focus on White males. The findings are noted in the table on the following page.

Table 1

Literature Search

Accessed Library Databases and	Key Search Terms and	Relevant Themes Identified
Search Engines	Combinations of Search Terms	
Pub Med	 Gender American Women in Healthcare Poor Health Black Culture Black Women and Healthcare Disparate Healthcare Matters Academic Medicine Unequal Treatment Culture Promotion of African Americans 	 Diversity Racial Health Disparities Cultural Diversity Reducing Disparities Mentoring Cultural Competence Barriers to Recruitment Meshing with the Community Recruitment and Retention Conceptual Barriers
ProQuest	 Black Women Black Women Leaders Disproportionalities Inequalities in work 	 Cultural Competence Race and Gender Matters Lack of Diversity Skin Complexion
SAGE	RaceInequality in Work PromotionsGender	• Intersectionality of Race, Gender, and Class
Google Scholar: Used when limited literary sources were apparent from other databases. Almost all articles could be accessed through Google Scholar, but were not all provided through the Walden Portal	 Ethnicity Black Women Leaders Lack of Black Women in Leadership Discrimination in the Workplace Discrimination in Hiring Race and Gender Promotion of Blacks in healthcare Covert racism Barriers to Black Women's Advancement Successful Strategies for Black Women Health Providers Perceptions of Black American women 	 Unfair Hiring Limited Advancement Dual Disadvantage Race Related Matters The Historical Perspective regarding BAW

Because of the limited publications on this subject matter, multiple databases and search engines were used to obtain relevant information. Literary sources were inclusive of over 100 articles, and a few books. Limited resources were found in the review of literature that provided information from the perspective of BAW and the absence or presence of barriers to advancement. After reviewing the numerous articles, I focused my review on the intersectionality of race gender and class with respect to BAW in quest of advancement. I looked closely at historical matters aligned with this approach. Issues consistent with struggles for persons of color were the foundation for this study. The theoretical framework was critical race theory, which is further discussed in this chapter. Grasping a full understanding of the phenomenon under study requires some insight into the historical perspective.

Historical Perspective

Historical analysis of the events that wedged tension between Blacks and Whites from the times of slavery lends insight and may be instrumental to the future integration of care. Since the formation of this country, Blacks in America experienced myriad challenges. Smedley, Stith, and Nelson (2003) articulated that "racial tension and conflict was constant between Anglo-Protestant Americans and African Americans under 246 years of brutal and explosive chattel slavery, followed by 100 years of social segregation, physical oppression, political subjugation, and economic exploitation" (p. 459). The lengthy epoch brought on strong feelings that Blacks or Whites cannot be easily erased. Unequal practices continue affecting Blacks as a race in entirety.

Even after the abolishment of slavery and the launch of civil rights movements, Blacks in America experienced unequal practices. The enactment of different legislation, such as the Civil Rights Act of 1964, helped Blacks become an integral part of society's workforce. Advancement of women of color, in particular, has not occurred at the same pace.

Black American women have experienced barriers to equal employment opportunities. According the IOM (2003), women struggled continuously for their rights. "The Civil Rights Act of 1964 specifically addressed exclusionary practices against women and ethnic minorities from positions within organizations through recruitment and selection practices" (Smith & Joseph, 2010, p. 744). Changing imbedded prejudices holding Blacks in a lower social status and Black women virtually invisible has been a century long battle that has yet to be won.

Black women lagged further behind the movement of Black men and White women in the workforce. "Women of color currently make up about 33 percent of the female workforce and are twice as likely as their white female counterparts to be employed in lower-wage sectors such as the service industry" (Kerby 2010, p. 2). According to CNN Money (2010), there were "only 15 women holding the position of Chief Executive Officers of Fortune 500 companies in the United State" (Kerby, 2010, p. 2). With all of the advancements, inequality exists in hiring practices, unequal pay, slower promotion rates, and disparities in health care (Kerby, 2010). BAW have a double disadvantage due to being a minority and female.

Changes in healthcare leadership hiring practices virtually remained at a stalemate with respect to the White male status quo. Women in leadership have made great strides to equally advance; but, there is a lag in the number of BAW making it to key senior leadership posts in health care administrations. The number of women reaching executive posts in business, in general, has been low. According to Heller (2011), "only 15% of all Fortune 500 Company directors are women. In those same companies, women account for only 6% of executives, and 3% of Chief Executive Officers (CEOs), and women account for only 2.8% of Fortune 1000 company CEOs" (p. 2).

Catalyst (2004) concluded that "African American women occupied 1.1 % of the 10,092 corporate office positions within Fortune 500 companies" (p. 2). History boasts of equal rights legislation; but, the reason behind the underrepresentation of BAW remains unknown within the health care administration and Fortune 500 Companies. Currently, only one Black female CEO of a Fortune 500 company is in office; that is Ursula Burns at Xerox (Black Profiles, 2015, para. 3).

There is a lack of BAW in health care executive leadership roles exists. The issues of race, social class, and gender are elements of inquiry. According to the American College of Health Executives (ACHE, 2008), disparities in the proportion of top-level management positions held by White women and minority women remain (p. 2). ACHE also reported disparities were noted in pay, minority representation, and thoughts on diversity with respect to executive positions (pp. 2-5). The remainder of the literature review delves deeper into the problem, the theoretical foundation, as well as a review of current literature on the topic.

Theoretical Foundation

Explicating the role of theory in qualitative research is multifaceted and differs from the use in quantitative research. Creswell (2009) stated, "in phenomenology, theory may be used in an attempt to build the essence of experiences from participants through rich detailed descriptions" (p. 64). Theoretical frameworks are used to support the findings from research or the need for additional research on the topic. The focus of this study was an exploration of perceptions, perspectives, and experiences of BAW vying for executive leadership roles in health care.

CRT was used as the framework, methodological, and epistemological tool for this study. Although CRT does not address the proposed study population in terms of education, it is being applied to address the promotional inequalities faced by BAW. CRT is a framework that has semblance with the issues with race as a core concept. This theory ties into the problem and purpose of this research. Barriers to advancement were explored for BAW including race, issues of inequality, conflict between racial groups, and racial implications on promotion and health. CRT was used to aid in thematic analysis to discover how race and racism played a role in advancement to the executive sphere for BAW.

The reason CRT was chosen for the framework is twofold: (a) the theory addresses the interconnection with the sociohistorical context of racial barriers in the United States; and (b) it highlights race, class and gender, which can silently impede career growth for Black people (Carbado & Gulatati, 2003, pp. 1766-1767). Racism has

been an integral, endemic, and a consistent part of mostly every aspect of American history, law making, and institutional norms.

CRT uses storytelling to illustrate current racial issues "that make up common culture about race" (Delgado & Stefanic, 2013, p. 3). Of interest was the story noted by Ladson-Billings (1998) about "Arizona refusing to acknowledge Martin Luther King Day as a major holiday" (p. 12). Black people started protesting. The governor decided to acknowledge the holiday, not because of Blacks protesting, but because the loss of revenue due to services from the NFL and NBA being cut. Both Blacks and Whites benefitted from this yielding "converging intersects" (Ladson-Billings, 1998, p. 12).

According to Ladson-Billings (1998), "CRT emerged as a counter legal scholarship to the positivist and liberal legal discourse of civil rights. The origin of this theory can be traced back to 1970 as a primary masterpiece of Derrick Bell" (p. 10). Initial work on this theory began as the Critical Legal Studies, (CLS). Later, the CLS took on a different perspective as scholars discerned that not much advancement was made from their work unless there was some associated benefit for Whites. That thought catapulted the race principle. CLS advanced to another dimension with race at the core changing the name and course to the CRT. The original scholars postulated that laws are not designed without error. Per CRT, humans are fallible, and the work of humans is also fallible.

CRT disagrees with the persistence of adverse effects of race (Delgado & Stefancic, 2012, p. 7). Three themes emphasized in CRT are consistent with this research effort. The theory considers that racism is essentially the way of life for persons of color.

According to Carbado and Gulati (2003), "CRT considers blindness to race as means of eliminating racism" (p. 1766). The theory posits race has become so embedded in society that it is virtually invisible, and difficult to detect or eradicate.

CRT surmises that society has a best interest principle. Under this principle, laws are passed when they benefit the white population, more so than they benefit blacks.

Under CRT society groups and assigns a character stigma based on color, not individual values; the latter is referred to as "social construction" (Delgado & Stefancic, 2012, pp. 7-8).

CRT focuses on racial inequities in education, but was used in this study to illustrate inequalities in promotion and the struggle for gender-dominance. This study aligns with the following major tenets associated with this theory: (a) the importance of storytelling; (b) the push to move past the racial divide; and (c) the inclusiveness of the impact of sexism, racism, and classism (Creswell, 2007, p. 28). The research design will be discussed more in Chapter 3. Even though the racial divide has lessened, subliminal tension between the cultures remains a struggle (Pierre, 2005).

CRT, as the framework, is intended to provide information from the BAW's perspective, which is void from many earlier studies. For many years, scholars appeared unaware of the Black women's role in the modernization healthcare process. It is desired that this study bring about health care administrators' growth in recognition of the importance of the role Black women play in reducing health disparities simply by their presence as well as their ability to connect with people of color and understand the culture.

Background Literature

The number of women in executive roles is less than for men (Warner, 2014, p. 1). For some reason males, whether Black or White, seem to be more widely accepted. Black males made strides in advancement up the health care corporate ladder.

Nevertheless, their progress continues to lag behind that of White males. According to Lantz (2008), males are ideal candidates.

Women are not widely considered as ideal candidates for what have been male-dominated roles. Lantz (2008) found race, lack of mentorship, and lack of networking as barriers to advancement (p. 13). For women, variances in wages, a decrease in opportunities for advancement, and little or no support, respect, or involvement in succession planning is evident across the health care industry.

Overall, women hold "31.2% of senior level positions" (Lunney, 2011, para. 2). Lantz (2008) showed "women compose 78 percent of the healthcare industry's workforce and are the largest consumers of healthcare" (para 4). Despite this large representation in the workforce, women remain underrepresented in top management and executive leadership positions. Women continue to face serious structure barriers inhibiting equal representation and limiting diversity in leadership demographics (Lantz, 2008, para. 4; Weil & Mattis, 2001).

Despite of the progress made by women in terms of gender and racially based diversity in the advancement to the executive level, BAW remain severely underrepresented. According to ACHE (2008), "only 13% of BAW held chief executive roles; while the percent of Whites stands at 24%; Hispanics 22%; and Asians 7%" (p.

27). Not only are there disparities in representation of BAW, pay is disproportionate. "Among the women CEOs, whites earned a mean of \$213,000 which is 14% higher than the \$187,000 average earnings of black women in the study" (ACHE, 2008, p. 15).

There were very few current researchers who addressed the issue of BAW in health care. Keywords used in the search were *women*, *race leadership*, *culture*, and *Black women leaders*. Various study results reviewed exposed hindrances to the progression of women. BAW face two major deterrents, "historic race and gender barriers to reaching full potential" (Rosser-Mims, 2010, p. 2). The presence of the race factor widens the gap in representation in top-level positions beyond consistent gender disparities. Parker (2005) revealed "contemporary African American women's organizational leadership is grounded in a tradition of survival, resistance, and change that historically has been ignored or devalued" (p. xiv). Black women desiring to advance to higher roles in leadership must be driven and internally motivated to continue trying to overcome the perceived or actual barriers encountered either on the premise of race or gender.

The issue of class designation also informs the problem. Class distinction for Blacks emanates from earning lower wages, placement in lower positions, or not being recognized for the progressive track. Maume (2012) concluded that Blacks in labor and leadership roles make less than Whites in small or large companies (p. 207). The salary gap was sizable for both roles.

Racial, gender, and class were frequent themes resonating throughout the literature as key barriers inhibiting BAW's careers. Race has roots deeply entwined that have grown into a complex set of interconnected challenges still faced by Blacks. Gender issues have been common for women of all races and ethnicities as long as racial issues have been apparent for Blacks. Women's roles have slowly evolved from the mindset that the woman's place is in the home. Another area of consideration is one of class, which tends to have even more of a stigma for people of color. Minority class distinction has been a secondary underlying consequence from the "larger context of the increasing polarization of income and wealth in the United States" (Williams, Yu, Jackson, & Anderson, 1997, p. 336).

Currently, Black Americans struggle to overcome stereotypical socioeconomic factors limiting benefits of earlier and better educational opportunities, networking and professional exposure, along with mentoring. Williams and Rucker (2000) reported stereotyping was the reason for employment denials of Blacks by White employers (p. 78). Kay and Gorman (2012) found empirical evidence indicating that "at least a portion of the racial gaps in promotion and managerial representation is explained by differences in education and technical skill across racial groups" (p. 93). These findings discuss collateral issues that may inhibit the progression of BAW, but fall short of discussing how the experiences evolved.

Pervasive and systematic inequalities within organizations, society, educational institutions, and health care, which favor the reduced advancement of minorities, force BAW to make a number of sacrifices. Kiamba (2008) examined the challenges

encountered by African women aspiring for leadership roles and the difficulties they faced. Stereotyping and family matters were among the barriers described (Kiamba, 2008). There remain opportunities for exploring how this same phenomenon affects BAW. Women are still seeking leadership advancement "in all spheres of governance in both the public and private sector" (Kiamba, 2008, para 1). Non-Black women are advancing in leadership, while BAWs' advancement is seemingly stagnated (Acker, 2006, p. 444).

Documented accounts of BAW leadership history are limited (Parker, 2005). An initial step in the change process may be learning from others' analytical insights on alternate routes to overcome obstacles stunting advancement. "Within the ethnicity paradigm, leadership studies have not seriously examined African American women as leaders" (Parker, 2005, p. xiv). Parker's study was conducted to gain a better understanding of culture, beliefs, and values associated with BAW, demystifying the unknown.

Collectively, the literary findings were compiled to provide factual representation of major workplace challenges and documented perceptions and experiences of BAW. I explored relevant issues cited, which accentuated documentation of lived experiences of BAW and recommended strategies for BAW to consider while striving for senior health care leadership roles.

The comprehensive review of the literature did not reveal a host of current literary works relating to BAW's perception of milestones encountered as they navigated the career ladder. There were limited meta-analyses, randomized control trials, and

systematic literature reviews that explain or solidify issues as perceived by BAW on the health care career progression. The lag in career progression of BAW may adversely affect the Black community, who may have benefitted from their presence in executive healthcare leadership. Issues related to race inequality remain a primary issue for BAW. The problem is the lack of empirical evidence addressing discriminatory hiring practices and discriminatory care that continue today.

BAW remain severely underrepresented in healthcare leadership, and in the corporate world. Caldwell and Watkins (2007) noted "despite inadequate resources, low socioeconomic status, and insufficient opportunities, African American women have managed to survive" (para. 3). Irrespective of BAW's advancements in the workforce, a great deal of published literature failed to address challenges faced by Black women striving for corporate roles. In general, the findings were principally based on the journeys and opinions of White American women (WAW). Theories were not based on the Black American perspective, nor did they capture the quality of life most Blacks endured. Some material outside of the 5-year span recommended for this research effort was used as the framework divulging this problem. Vast amounts of historical references are present to illustrate the origin and context of the problem. In this section, findings from the literature are discussed framing the problem and demonstrating opportunities for further research from the perspective of BAW on why their career advancement to executive leadership has been inhibited.

A qualitative research approach, transcendental phenomenological design, was chosen for a richer account of the real or perceived barriers, from the perspective of

BAW. The purpose of this study was to gain a better understanding of the disproportionate number of Black women versus White women/men holding senior health care leadership positions. Phenomenological studies provide information on experiences from the participants' point of view, which will be discussed further in Chapter 3.

The following section of the literature review is an in-depth analysis of three themes synthesized from the research, closely aligned with the research problem. The identified themes encompass implications of race, class, and gender on BAW's advancement. As each theme is discussed, inhibiting factors to BAW's advancement are also explored.

Societal and Health Implications of Race, Class, and Gender

Three overarching themes were identified through the review of literature. The most recurring and challenging factors that I noted from the literature hindering the advancement of BAW were: race, class, and gender barriers. These interrelated themes were found to have some inference on advancement of BAW. Although not all factors are told through the voices of BAW, it is important to discuss the context of the issue. The IOM (2003) surmised that "the United States is still highly stratified based on race, ethnicity, and class, and growing income inequality over the past decades may be accentuating these trends" (p. 474). In the subsequent text, information from the literature regarding race, class, and gender, which are "analytically separable, but closely interrelated" (IOM, 2003, p. 474), are reviewed in depth.

The Race Factor

The Race Concept

Race is an integral part of American culture and social history. Both race and racism are prevalent in some form today in America. The historical aspect of race regarding Black Americans is introduced in the following section to better understand the potential implications of racial oppression on the career advancement of BAW.

Race by Definition

Historical origin of the word race stems far back in American history. According to the IOM (2003) and Feagin (1999), the term "race historically was used as a means of singling out people within the human species in terms of a biologized 'race' hierarchy, a distinctively European and Euro-American idea, that highlights the Western origins of today's pervasive racial worldview" (p. 490). The definition of race evolved through history and is connoted various ways by anthropologists, biologists, and historians.

The topic of race is difficult. Coming up with a definition that fits most criteria is challenging. According to Foster (2009), "geneticists recognize the scientific complexity surrounding the relationship between genetic data and analyses and racial and other social identities, the debate itself for the most part does not reflect that scientific complexity" (p. 356). The topic of race is so intricate that it evolved into an entire field of study (i.e., biological anthropology). Strkalj (2007) posited two conclusions regarding "the concept of race in biological anthropology: there is still no consensus on the race concept and there are significant natural/regional differences in anthropological attitudes toward race" (p. 75). Crossman (2011) articulated the definition of race adopted for this study.

Race is defined as a social category or social construction that we treat as distinct on the basis of certain characteristics, some biological, that have been assigned social importance in the society. It is not the biological characteristics, per se, that define racial groups, but how groups have been treated historically and socially. That is, society assigns people to racial categories such as Black, White, and so on, not because of science, logic, or fact, but by social experience. (para. 1)

Racism is a term used to "note difference, but evaluates that difference ranking it into superior or inferior, higher or lower types" (Fluehr-Lobban, 2006, p. 4). Asians are credited with the top-level of intellect, while Blacks are the least (Fluehr-Lobban, 2006, p. 4). With these variables, there is a potential for the racial divide to widen. The issue of race has resounding implications that are apparent today.

Racial Implications

Given the significance of how race shapes relationships in America, it is understandable why it is difficult to define. Racial issues between Blacks and Whites in America span over 200 years. "Race and ethnic prejudices, biases, oppression, and conflict were embedded in the colonial antecedents, the founding period, and central documents of the new republic" (IOM, 2003, p. 458). Despite advancements in the quest for equal rights and acceptance of racial and ethnic groups, race remains a sensitive topic within organizations and society. Years of oppression from slavery, segregation, and clandestine discriminatory practices contribute to the racial divide between Blacks and Whites in the United States.

There are issues and examples in society that illustrate the reality of race.

Twentieth century racism was overt and often undeniable (Brown, 2004, para. 3).

According to Fluehr-Lobban (2006), "racism can be easily identified with ideas of white or Aryan supremacy associated with Nazism or the Ku Klux Klan" (p. 4). Racist actions of this era are difficult to detect (Brown, 2004, para. 3). Deep-seated racism may be difficult to erase from the minds of those subjected to it as well as from the minds of the oppressors, whose beliefs may have been inherited.

Deeply embedded thoughts of Black inferiority may transcend too many areas of society, including the job market. Institutionalized racism is a "differential access to the goods, services, and opportunities of society by race. Institutional racism is normative, sometimes legalized, and often manifests as inherited disadvantage" (IOM, 2003, p. 523). Institutionalized racism may be evident at an individual or organizational level. This form of racism may have an impact on hiring practices regarding BAW in a health organization.

The Impact of Race in Health Organizations

Numerous aspects of society witness institutionalized racism in education, the judicial system, and in health care. Since institutionalized racism takes on various forms and roles, it is important to clarify that this research effort focuses exclusively on the racial implications regarding BAW. The problem with this form of discrimination in health care is that it may adversely affect patients and often results in health disparities. Wagner et al. (2011) concluded racism is detrimental to wellbeing. This finding was substantiated in the study (Wagner et al. (2011) conducted on African American

women's beliefs on racism. "The women reported that exposure to racism was a common phenomenon and their beliefs did in fact link racism to poor health" (Wagner et al., 2011, p. 224).

Institutionalized racism is disadvantageous in that it poses barriers to the advancement of minorities, and "is perhaps the most invidious form of racism, because it operates with the imprimatur of the state. It is, though, a form of racism that is often officially denied" (Jackson, 1987, p. 9). This finding aligns with one of the tenets of CRT. Delgado and Stefancic (2000) remarked that CRT considers racism normal in American society. The presence of racism becomes acceptable and part of the scenario.

Race alone is a contextual electromagnetic energy that has delivered undesirable currents. Gender and class stratification may add challenges. Lower income status, living in underprivileged communities, as well as issues with access and quality of health care are challenges associated with mounting racial disparities for Blacks and other minorities.

Betancourt, Green, Carrillo, and Anaeh-Firempong (2003) created a "framework of organizational, structural, and clinical cultural competence interventions" (p. 293) to address health disparities imposed by race. Among the best practices found as counter measures for reduction of organizational barriers was the establishment of "leadership and workforce reflective of the racial/ethnic composition of the general population" (Betancourt et al., 2003, p. 295). Cohen, Gabriel, and Terrell (2002) found the importance of matching the workforce to some degree with the leader, recommending early career planning.

Not all researchers argued that matching the leadership, workforce, and patient population is sustainable as a standalone measure for reducing a portion of health disparities. Cooper, Hill, and Powe, (2002) offered the following perspective, "surface structures include matching of intervention materials and messages to observable characteristics of the target population, identifying the channels, and setting most appropriate for delivery of the intervention, and incorporating interpersonal sensitivity and cultural competence" (p. 483). Cooper et al. suggested that it would be even more sustainable if experimental studies were done to highlight the different values, beliefs, and unique facets affecting behavior of the population to find common qualities with other races.

Changing leadership to match the image of the community served may not be the definitive solution to eliminate disparities. It may be instrumental in the reduction of health disparities. Having BAW in health care leadership and the workforce may potentially benefit the majority of the Black population in a city like Washington, DC. Increased trust in health care providers may increase compliance with preventative medicine and could inversely aid in the reduction of healthcare disparities. Betancourt (2006) surmised elimination of disparities involves addressing barriers. The barriers Betancourt described were the identification of the causes and education on the effects-clinical outcomes (p. 791).

In 2009, Ospina and Su conducted a qualitative study to examine the inner workings of race in fostering social change within organizations. Ospina and Su contended that omitting focus on race factors cannot continue. Enhanced comprehension

of race may influence social change in leadership, lessening the promotion of racial justice and equality. Better understanding of the dynamics of race could catapult to a new approach to hiring. As long as institutionalized racism exists, BAW may remain challenged in health administration career promotion. Without there being major shifts in the provision of care, improvement in patient provider relationships, and changed hiring practices in healthcare, racism may continue to tear away at all of the progress made following the civil rights amendments an add to adverse clinical outcomes. In this last section on race, I discuss clinical implications.

Adverse Clinical Outcomes

Failing to address the issue of race may yield adverse outcomes and circumstances linked to poor clinical outcomes for a number of Black Americans. For example, nutritional patterns are significant in proper treatment regimens (DHHS, 1998, pp. 5-6). Such research has provided evidence that race may have adverse influence on clinical outcomes for Black Americans. The IOM (2003) stated "evidence of racial and ethnic disparities in healthcare is, with few exceptions, remarkably consistent across a range of illnesses and healthcare service" (p. 5). Carlson and Chamberlain (2004) posited that "racism experienced in organizations may adversely impact health, advancing disparities" (p. 372). Incidence for disease is higher for Blacks than Whites (SAGE, 2010, p. 473). Williams, Yu, Jackson, and Anderson (1997), Krieger (1987), and National Center for Health Statistics (1994) articulated that this is a persistent problem. "African American women who are diagnosed with breast cancer are less likely than White women to survive five years after diagnosis" (National Cancer Institute, 2013, para. 1).

Mortality rates for Blacks from cancer were the highest overall (National Cancer Institute, 2013).

There are differences in the clinical outcomes of Blacks as opposed to Whites. Randall (2002) asserted that "infant mortality rates are 2.5 times higher, the death rate from heart diseases is higher; 50% of AIDS, cases are among minorities; diabetes is 70% higher among African Americans" (para. 1). Likewise, Jha et al. (2013) concluded that "Black women less often received appropriate preventative therapy and adequate risk factor control despite a greater congestive heart disease (CHD) event risks" (p. 1089). Inequalities in treatment, approach, and response to health care have been evident for some time in America among Blacks. Disproportionate clinical outcomes result from a conglomerate of factors (Betancourt, Green, Carrillo, & Anaeh-Firempong, 2003, p. 294).

With significant health challenges prevalent in Black American's lives, the need for BAW in senior decision-making roles is more apparent. Collectively, race and class were common variables, found throughout the literature, linked to health care disparities, unequal hiring practices in healthcare administration, and societal implications.

Class/Social Determinants and Health

Class is not part of the U.S. equation in computing healthcare statistics (Kawachi, Daniels, & Robinson, 2005, p. 343). Race has been used to differentiate issues that should have been categorized as class or independently. The role of race is evident in matters of employment and compensation (Kay & Gorman, 2012, p. 93). According to Acker (2006), class designation is determined by income. Class designation may impair career advancement, maintenance, and promotion of health. How class is determined is a

sum of different intersecting factors such as relationships, health, and socioeconomic factors.

Hardaway and McLoyd (2008) stated class distinction is propelled by education and financial stability (p. 242). Class, a euphemism for race, can affect health (Kawachi et al., 2005, p. 344). The IOM (2003) found that historically, "some groups were confined to lower-class positions because of lack of access to both power and economic means that are built into the status system by formal and informal, structural, and to some extent legal norms" (p. 474). This finding makes health disparities seem inevitable.

Healthy lifestyles are a well-known indicator of higher social class (Marmot, 2005, p. 2). The ill effects of social and economic factors are consistent with the hierarchy in life and work. Higher socioeconomic status is associated with a decreased incidence of disease (Shavers, 2007, p. 1013). "Social determinants are relevant to communicable and noncommunicable disease alike" (Marmot, 2005, p. 1). Those privy to better jobs have a better quality of life.

Prolonged subjection to poverty can breed a type of "social exclusion with a major impact on health and premature death, and the chances of living in poverty are loaded heavily against some social groups" (Wilkinson & Marmot, 2003, p. 16). The case for Black Americans is that for years society regarded this group as indigent. Poor beginnings have adversely affected career advancement and health.

Educational disadvantages, lesser employment opportunities, poor housing, and lack of access/quality of health care within the Black community are primary deterrents to advancement on many fronts. Acker (2006) articulated that "race, even when paired

with ethnicity encapsulate multiple social realities always inflicted through gender and class differences" (p. 442). This vantage point illustrates that race, gender, and class have common facets that converge as indicators of inequalities that translate into gender disparities.

Using Black and White as the variables does not separate or capture income level, scholastic propensity, or other socioeconomic status. Not all Blacks are categorized as low income. "Using class as a control variable is recommended" (Kawachi et al., 2005, p. 346). Race has a bearing on how society characterizes individuals; but, this burden is equally differentiated by class.

Fuller-Rowell (2012) conducted a study with the support of the Robert Wood Johnson Foundation and did not use race as a dominant variable. Most of the participants were White. Fuller-Rowell focused on class distinction. "Fuller-Rowell's (2012) model suggests that about 13% of the negative health effects if poverty on health can be attributed to perceived discrimination" (para. 7). The type of discrimination being referred to in this study is class-based. Living with the class distinction of being poor can negatively affect health (Fuller-Rowell, 2012, para. 8).

Inequalities are notable between classes differentiated as poor, middle, and upper class. Being disadvantaged whether race, gender, or class issues, has an emphasis on health outcomes, job placement, and community acceptance. The significance of class is as heavily weighted in the workforce as it is in the community. Acker (2006) stated that organizations have played a role in constructing class inequalities (p. 441).

Even in the armed forces, class distinction is present. The officers cannot fraternize with the enlisted personnel. Armed forces officers have better accommodations and privileges not afforded on the same scale as for the enlisted. With the government setting that standard, other privately owned agencies may have even more distinctions by class. What is noted here is consistent with how Acker (2006) described class as an "enduring and systemic difference in access to and control over resources for provisioning and survival" (p. 444).

Within organizations, class distinctions are evident through the hierarchy of positions and variations of pay scales. This relevant fact has attributed to the continued presence of disparities in health status. Kawachi and Kennedy (1999) reported that the "United States led the industrialized world in the extent of income inequality, and the gap, was growing" (p. 216). With health status being proportionate to class, among other factors, it is not difficult to understand the degree of health disparities plaguing the indigent and Black Americans.

Health disparities in the United States have been apparent from the time of the early settlers. "National data reveal that over the past 50 years, the health of both black and white persons has improved in the United States as evidenced by increases in life expectancy and declines in infant and adult mortality" (Williams & Rucker, 2000, p. 75). Race intersects and complicates issues imposed by class distinction. As addressed by Williams and Rucker, "throughout the history of the United States, non-dominant racial groups have, either by law or custom, received inferior treatment in major societal institutions" (p. 76).

Gorin, Badr, Krebs, and Das (2012) synthesized a body of research redefining the underlying health disparities in "cancer as falling under three categories: distal, intermediate, and proximal determinants" (p. 100). These common themes are of significance as they can be used to articulate how race, class, and gender influence lifestyle, career path, and health. The distal facets are those related to access and quality of care and social determinants. Socioeconomic inferences, including environmental settings, are intermediate determinants. Proximal determinants are those that are aligned closely with the human health factors.

Race, class, and gender fit well into these categories. Class distinction is closely configured with the distal determinants. Class distinction/social status emphasizes shared social norms. Betancourt (2006) described "social determinants as lower level of education, overall lower socioeconomic status, inadequate and unsafe housing and living in proximity to environmental hazards" (p. 788). The well-to-do are not in need of definition by class attributes. Most wealthy people are privy to higher quality lifestyles. Social determinants are characteristics assigned mostly to Blacks (Betancourt, 2006, p. 788).

People categorized as low income have shared social behaviors that may not mimic those of the upper echelons of society. Those in the lower income level may not have the same health care benefits, which tend to yield lesser access to quality service.

Unlike the middle class, the rich have options for health care that are seemingly limitless.

Working class individuals may not have the flexibility to go to the doctor's office during

work hours. Some lower income jobs are paid by the hour and people in that category cannot afford to leave work to make it to the doctor during their office hours.

The concept of race fits with intermediate determinants. Race encompasses the lifestyles of people and their relationships in society. What is significant under this category is that race has inference from a biological standpoint to one of cultural socialization. The IOM (2003) optimized the view on racism by proclaiming that "race and racism embody virtually all of the moral, egalitarian, medical ethical, and American Creed issues that burden our society and health system" (p. 492). Race could also be intertwined with the proximal determinants due to its biologic affiliation.

Gender can be grouped as a proximal determinant. When gender is classified as a proximal determinant, culture defines the gender role assignment, irrespective of the dominant gender. Dependent upon the respective theorist, proximal determinants may be categorically defined differently. The suggested and implied meaning generally remains consistent. There are many ways of classifying determinants that may be interchanged to emphasize variables used in exploration of the impacts of race, gender, and class. For this study, the sub groupings are race, gender, and class.

Gender Challenges

Race, gender, and class are attributing factors to health disparities when influencing hiring practices for minorities (Pager & Shepherd, 2008, p. 181). Race is an unwelcomed discussion (Bulmer, 1986), that is a central theme noted in studies on inequality. Class and race themes noted from literature reviewed for this study were evident as single topics or combined elements that have overarching themes linked to

disproportionality in health care outcomes for Black Americans. Gender is a topic that was well represented throughout either combined with race and class, or used in a category of its own.

Gender related issues are common throughout the world. This study is concentrated on a gender-related issue found exclusively in the United States. Sen (2001) revealed "gender is not a homogenous phenomenon, but a collection of disparate and interlinked problems" (p. 466). When coupled with race and class, gender becomes a tertiary barrier making the progression for some BAW leaders impenetrable.

Race and gender are recurrent themes generally found in literary works on unequal practices. From this literature review, these themes resonated in studies on the unequal representation of women and treatment thereof, not only women in healthcare leadership, but in the general workforce (Johns, 2013, p. 2). "As evidenced, these theories based on the White male experience attempt to generalize leadership characteristics and as a result do not reflect and devalue black women and other disadvantaged groups' leadership experiences" (Rosser-Mims, 2010, p. 5). Gender is one of the most common barriers found impeding advancement of women in the workforce (Johns, 2013, p. 2). Whether organizations favor male dominated leadership, or imposed implications related to women's role in families, gender is a common issue.

The Civil Rights Act of 1964 was passed and organizations formed, like the Equal Employment Opportunity Commission (EEOC) and the Department of Fair Employment and Housing (DFEH), to increase gender and racial equality. There is a lack of empirical data documenting the lived experiences of BAW and their perception of unequal

practices, if any, in the workplace. BAW experience variances in pay, slow promotion rates, and health disparities, compared to other ethnic groups (Acker, 2006, p. 445). Allowing equality in hiring decisions of BAW leaders is an introductory step in reducing health disparities (Sullivan Commission, 2004). Health disparities incurred among BAW alone are concerning. All of these inequalities demonstrate that the quest for equal rights has not ended.

Problems remain for BAW aspiring for promotions overall (Williams & Rucker, 2000, p. 78). Having an introspective viewpoint directly from the BAW's perspective may help in devising a counter measure to overcome both perceived and actual barriers to advancement that may exist. Available literature documenting the experiences of BAW is scant and dated. To gain an understanding of the difficulty imposed on BAW by gender and race, it is discussed below.

BAW's Historical Challenges

Black Americans have encountered many struggles in America. According to Williams and Rucker (2000), "throughout the history of the United States, non-dominant racial groups have, either by law or custom, received inferior treatment in major societal institutions" (p. 76). The abolishment of slavery was not the end-all in the quest for equal rights. As cited by Rosser-Mims (2010), "black women of to-day occupy ... a unique position in this country.... She is confronted by both a woman question and a race problem, and is yet an unknown or an unacknowledged factor in both" (p. 2).

BAW struggle with two unchanging factors: being female and Black (Lantz, 2008, p. 291). The Civil Rights Act of 1964 prohibited discriminatory practices. To date,

the fight for equal health care career appointments, to executive roles, for blacks remains challenging. Laws limit overt discriminatory practices, not the clandestine practices.

Studies have been conducted with the intention of analyzing the degree of diverse representation in organizations and the ability to manage diversity (Sullivan Commission on Diversity, 2003).

In health care leadership, "blacks still do not feel equally represented" (Witt & Kieffer, 2006, p. 4). Blacks' mindsets and approach to work may have been influenced by years of oppression and "educational, cultural, and social disadvantages" (Kay & Gorman, 2012, p. 93). Stories of Blacks, expressive of their work ethics, are not readily evident in the literature.

Unique Perspectives of Blacks and Women

Women today may actually be discouraged from vying for top leadership roles. Vanderbroek (2010) studied the impact of gender and its association with diversity in organizations. Vanderbroek revealed two roadblocks encountered by women with stagnating career growth in leadership: (a) women fail to demonstrate their individual perspectives and unique leadership abilities, and (b) corporations make decisions based on assumptions of character and performance primarily aligned with male-dominated practices.

Men and women have different styles of leadership with varying performance-based measures. Smith and Joseph (2010) did a qualitative case study to find themes "on gender differences in leadership, career progression of women, gender diversity in organizations and leadership development methods such as 360° evaluations" (p. 743).

The findings illustrated a clear distinction in the perspectives of Blacks versus Whites in terms of productiveness and success in transitioning up the corporate ladder. White participants seemed oblivious to the issues pertaining to race while blacks felt this was a primary issue, stagnating progression. Ventilation of feelings and concerns is important when diversity matters are apparent. The lack of discussion on pertinent issues led to attrition (Smith & Joseph, 2010).

Gender plays an essential role in the conduct of leaders. Leadership approaches may differ. For instance, approach and practice often differ. In a study of managers in the Netherlands, Schuijer (2006) found women willing to change their approach to include masculinity. Another researcher contradicted these findings. The masculine stance did not assist with advancement (Vanderbroek, 2010, p. 766). Having a degree of masculinity in character may prove androgynous (Begley, 2000, p. 177).

Gender can be a factor determining consideration for being hired into key executive roles. Changing of character and becoming more masculine in practice to meet the assumed demands of the employer may not be the winning strategy. Vanderbroek (2010) surmised being true to one's self is often best. Each individual possesses different qualities, values, and practices that make each unique. Relevant literature anecdotally suggests discovering introspectively one's self may aid in projection of influence and leadership abilities. Finding the niche that makes women successful in penetrating the glass ceiling is not easy. Becoming gender bilingual is perhaps the greatest take away from the Vanderbroek perspective (p. 768).

Failure of organizations to consider all candidates for leadership advancement opportunities, irrespective of race or gender, may potentially contribute to declining organizational viability. Without different perspectives in decision-making, the full benefits of innovation may be inhibited. According to the IOM (2003), "the healthcare workforce, and its ability to deliver quality care for racial and ethnic minorities can be improved substantially by increasing the proportion of underrepresented ethnic minorities among health professionals" (p. 2). Additional training, education, and work are needed to dispel stereotypical impressions of women and minorities.

Education of the workforce on gender specific traits is important for organizations desiring to embrace and capitalize on racial and gender-based diversity. From a qualitative study using semistructured interviews, Smith and Joseph (2010) found detailed descriptions of factors affecting relations in diverse organizations. A portion of this study focused on socially directed experiences within organizations in terms of gender and race. "The findings demonstrate that diversity management practices need to consider race, gender, as well as multiple group memberships (e.g. African-American women) which reveals unique issues to be addressed within organizational contexts" (Smith & Joseph, 2010, para. 5). The authors discovered a gap in knowledge and perception of racial and gender-based issues. According to the authors' results, Whites with less education who were promoted over a more qualified Black person did not see race as a factor in the decision making process. The divided perceptions may be what segregates organizations culturally. Results were noteworthy of discriminatory practices

were apt to mark differences in opinions of Blacks and Whites in terms of promotion.

Blacks equated their lack of advancement in terms of systemic racial practices.

The Push for Equal Representation

Investing in leadership for the good of the organization has the propensity for enhancement when the top candidates are chosen, developed, and equipped for duty, irrespective of gender. "Jobs and occupations may be internally segregated by both gender and race: what appears to be a reduction in segregation may only be its reconfiguration" (Acker, 2006, p. 446). Organizations may consider establishing mentorship programs, relinquishing stereotypical inhibitions associated with gender based familial roles, and creating sound succession planning that lends exposure to key officials. Smart succession planning does not limit possibilities of ushering in new dimensions in leadership capable of sustaining viability of organizations in the changing market.

Women have made strides in management positions in the workplace. This acceleration up the ranks indicates obstacles hindering women's progression to executive leadership posts can be overcome. With the development and phenomenal growth made over the years, women leaders continue to encounter major deterrents when attempting to advance to the top positions. BAW continue to lag behind due to limited inclusion in succession plans, limited professional development, and lack of mentorships (Kay & Gorman, 2012, p. 93).

The quest for women's equal representation is far from being over. According to Acker (2006), "the managerial ranks now contain women in many organizations, but

secretaries, clerks, servers, and care providers are still primarily women" (p. 444). Pai and Vaidya (2009), revealed hindrances to women's advancement in Texas. They discussed how individuals might be oppressed by societal perceptions and norms. Results showed a true disparity in Texas; out of "257 corporations in the sample, there were only two that had women chief executive officers (0.78 percent)" (Pai & Vaidya, 2009, p. 106).

The equal rights movement addressed many issues related to getting women into the workforce, but fell short of getting women into key executive roles. Nearly half a century later, some of the same disparate practices prevail. Pai and Vaidya (2009) found that stereotyping has a negative impact on hiring of women. Pai and Vaidya showed that milestones are evident. Although the study was limited to Texas, it would be interesting to discover the prevalence in other geographic areas. Acker (2006) found from a "study of high-level professional women in a computer development firm, the culture of their work to be highly masculine, aggressive, competitive, and self-promoting" (p. 446). Women have adapted to fit in organizations.

Stereotypically, the character of women is often generalized as more nurturing than emotionally intelligent. To many, the traits of being nurturing and emotionally intelligent are not seen as strengths, but more as drawbacks, inferring that these characteristic make women less decisive or assertive. BAW may even be perceived by "organizational leaders as less competent than Whites" (Kay & Gorman, 2012, p. 93). Acker (2006) noted that" hierarchies are usually gendered and radicalized, especially at the top, with White men at the top" (p. 445).

Advancing the Workforce

Health care is an extensive field offering a wealth of employment opportunities for those with the proper educational preparation. According to Betancourt (2006), "the health care work force composes 30% of the overall U.S. population, minority students accounted for approximately 11.4% of medical school graduates in 2005" (p. 790). Often women of color experience disparate practices in admissions to Ivy League schools. Educational opportunities are often limited because barriers imposed by strong familial ties and increased responsibilities for this population continue.

Diversification of health care leadership may prove beneficial in the long-run. Cohen, Gabriel, and Terrell (2002) offered the following rationale regarding the need for diversity of the health profession, "(a) advancing cultural competency, (b) increasing access to high quality health care services, (c) strengthening the medical research agenda, and (d) ensuring optimal management of the health care system" (p. 91).

Catastrophic experiences may hamper Black Americans' ability to be receptive to the caregivers. Caregivers who are not culturally compassionate may not identify with the unique needs of their minority patrons. In a qualitative study involving content analysis, Betancourt et al. (2003) found evidence supporting having leadership and a workforce that reflect the racial/ethnic composition of the general population to a gain acceptability of health care for racial/ethnic groups (p. 295).

Not having minority representation in leadership poses challenges for decision makers attempting to develop care regimens that meet the needs of the population (Sullivan Commission, 2004, p. 13). Lack of cultural competencies may result in

stereotyping. According to the IOM (2003), "subjective understanding of patients' needs play a role; thus psychological sensitivity, cultural language competency, and conscious and unconscious stereotypes and biases may influence therapeutic decision-making" (p. 130). Clinicians need more than book knowledge. Betancourt et al. (2003) discovered when "sociocultural differences between patient and provider are not fully accepted, appreciated, explored, or understood, it causes barriers between the provider and patient/family" (p. 297). A gap in the literature exists in understanding the social lived experiences of Black Americans.

Lack of knowledge may result in stereotyping and attribute to BAW being overlooked for advancement to executive leadership. In the absence of senior leader's comprehension of Black American's lifestyles and tendencies, it is difficult to make informed decisions in hiring and the establishment of varied care regimes. There is not one category specific to BAW. "Understanding the unique and indispensable role that minority health providers play in health care delivery requires a fundamental appreciation of the powerful impact of culture on beliefs, behaviors, practices, and language related to health" (Sullivan Commission, 2005, p. 16). Failure to undo misguided perceptions with sound knowledge may only add layers to the wall separating BAW from the top health care roles.

Executive roles in health care often belong to White males. There is a lack of research that delves at the core of what barriers exist or are perceived by BAW as hindering their career advancement to executive leadership. I aimed to discover those

real, as well as perceived barriers. The gaps identified in the literature are discussed below.

Gaps and Deficiencies in Prior Research

Prior researchers have failed to capture the voices of BAW by articulating their lived experiences regarding preconceived/actual barriers. The voices of BAW may assist in gaining a deeper understanding of the role race, class, and gender serve for those striving for senior healthcare leadership positions. Through the review of literature for this study, I deduced barriers to advancement still exist for BAW. In terms of explaining how BAW perceive or experience challenges to healthcare executive leadership advancement, if any, is an opportunity for continued study.

The most profound knowledge on the subject matter was provided in Catalyst's (2004) study. Catalyst used a mixed methods approach to illustrate challenges with recruitment and retention of African American women. Barriers such as racially based stereotyping and the double minority issue of being black and female were consistent. According to Catalyst, "women of color often characterized the barriers they encountered as comprising a concrete ceiling-one that is dense and less easily shattered" (p. 12). Although Catalyst discovered some barriers, a gap of this literary work was that it was not specific to health care or specifically BAW. A host of the literature referenced the implications of race, gender, and social class on advancement prospects for African American women.

Other studies reviewed focused on why women and minorities, in general, are holding far less leadership roles. Caldwell and Watkins (2007) conducted a study to

discover factors contributing to the underrepresentation of women and minorities. They discovered that gender and race were variables that had a great emphasis on advancement. Although this review of the literature provided information on challenges faced by women and minorities, it did not discuss the lived experiences of BAW.

There were also limited studies on leadership advancement for BAW. This lack of research may stem from race, class, or gender being issues that many choose not to address. Race, class, and gender were themes found through the review of literature.

Lantz (2008) conducted a content analysis to discover the number of women holding healthcare leadership roles. From 1990 through 2006, Lantz found that "women made up 11% of the CEOs" (p. 8). By "2006, the percentage of women CEOs only increased by 1% to 12%" (Lantz, 2008, p. 8). Common themes identified as barriers through this study included "mentoring issues, lack of preparation for leadership succession, limited board and board committee exposure, trade-offs and sacrifices made within two career families, and stereotyping" (Lantz, 2008, p. 33). Knowledge of the barriers is important, but does not describe how the presence of these actual or perceived barriers, influence BAW, in their own words.

Of the literature reviewed, references were found that discussed cultural competence in health care. Mitchell and Lassiter (2006) did a content analysis study focused on the changing demographics in oral health care and the need for a better understanding of cultural dynamics (p. 2093). Mitchell and Lassiter found that having a racially diverse workforce could be instrumental in improving care. "Workforce diversity has been associated with both greater satisfaction with care received, and improved

patient provider communication" (Mitchell & Lassiter, 2006, p. 2093). This and similar studies that had interrelated cultural competence themes failed to capture the clear picture of how BAW's career tracks were affected by varied cultural perspectives.

The journey BAW face toward executive health care leadership roles may seem daunting at times, but every success story decreases the gap between. What is known from the literature is that there is a host of socioeconomic and historic factors influencing career accomplishments. These factors often guide decision-making in organizations and drive career decisions of many minorities. Most of the reviewed literature centered on women's issues with advancement or issues of race, gender, and social class. The issues illustrated in the literature specific to women's advancement stem from the experiences and empirical evidence associated with White women in mainstream America. Articles and studies written regarding BAW have historic perspectives and many centered on race. Recent studies done by ACHE (2008) and the Sullivan Commission (2004) have been the largest body of research that I found in my search.

A vast segment of the literature reviewed focused on the interrelatedness of race, gender, and social class to minority advancement. The principles of CRT were evident regarding race. Racism is interwoven in the daily lives of persons of color making the effects seem normal (Delgado & Stefancic, 2001). These factors may be instrumental in understanding the phenomenon under study. The inclusion of race and gender variables may make BAW's advancement opportunities challenging whether combined issues or isolated concepts. According to Carbado and Gulati (2003), "CRT states one can fight racism without paying attention to sexism" (p. 1766). Rich descriptive data of BAW's

experiences in higher-level leadership roles will be the foundation for analyzing obstacles inhibiting women from achieving top-level executive positions. This will be noted in the results section through story telling. This layout is consistent with the second principle of CRT related to "storytelling" (Delgado & Stefancic, 2001).

Importance of the Present Study for Positive Social Change

Health care today has many obstacles to overcome. According to the Sullivan Commission (2004), "this current generation of leaders faces a host of challenges including diversifying executive leadership and the management of the workforce" (pp. 3-4). The Sullivan Commission found the health system has not transitioned as rapidly as the changing society. Newer population compositions present different challenges for healthcare leaders. To date, the "number of women in executive healthcare leadership positions lags below the level of men" (ACHE, 2008, p. 22).

By knowing the relationship between race and leadership, it may stimulate social change to address the problem. "Today's physicians, nurses, and dentists have too little resemblance to the diverse populations they serve, leaving many Americans feeling excluded by a system that seems distant and uncaring" (Sullivan Commission, 2004, p. 1). This study will help in establishing equal opportunities and removal of barriers, if any, through knowledge and in-depth analysis of BAW's experiences, as well as the identification of the role of women in healthcare executive leadership.

BAW are and have been at a disadvantage in this country. However, other minorities and women with similar experiences may also benefit from this research effort for social change. Undertaking this study may provide health care leadership with the

information necessary to remain vigilant and viable through understanding of the needs for a diversified workforce.

This study is important simply because other studies have indicated that despite the fact that women may be equally qualified to men, women are still not the first choices for top-level leadership roles (Vanderbroek, 2009, p. 764). Learning about perceptions aids in finding working solutions for women aspiring for executive healthcare leadership posts. The result of this research may open the door to continued research on the diversity issues and the adverse implications for organizations that have not managed diversity with ongoing education.

The literature review suggests forward progression may include being socially connected, having a vision and clear plan, knowing oneself, and having confidence and the wherewithal to make dreams a reality. It is important that leaders seeking advancement know who they are. Unique and distinctive leadership qualities may be what brings BAW to the front of the line. Transitioning up the corporate ladder might include taking risks and applying for jobs that seem unreachable. Chapter 3 is an explanation of the methodology that was used to discover if there are barriers to and influential factors for BAW's advancement to senior leadership.

Chapter 3: Research Method

Introduction

The purpose of this transcendental phenomenological study was to understand the experiences, perceptions, influential factors, or deterrents to BAW's advancement through the ranks toward senior healthcare leadership roles of president or vice president. BAW were generally defined as those born and educated within the United States of America.

This chapter includes insight on the method that was used to conduct this research study and the rationale behind the selection of a qualitative research method. The objective of this qualitative study was to explore the following overarching question:

What are the perceived, actual barriers, and experiences articulated by BAW desiring to advance to executive health care senior leadership roles? To ensure that I captured the essence of the phenomenon and was able to get the most comprehensive answer to the research question, a qualitative inquiry was selected.

Research Design and Approach

A qualitative transcendental phenomenological research design was chosen to determine whether any perceptions or experiences with being overlooked or not being advanced to the next level existed, despite having the specified qualifications for the role sought. This study was undertaken to answer the following overarching research question and the following subquestions.

1. What factors, if any, have contributed to the lack of advancement up the ranks to senior health care leadership posts?

- 2. What are lived experiences, if any, described, in terms of race/ethnicity encountered in career progression?
- 3. What experiences, if any, are perceived as instrumental, unequal, or deterrents to leadership advancement in health care?

Phenomenological designs are commonly associated with concentration on experiences. The phenomenon under study was explored in the natural setting by describing the feelings of individuals. The rationale for choosing this tradition is further discussed in the subsequent text.

Research Tradition

Qualitative studies provide insightful information collected from a wide range of investigatory techniques that are not expressed, numerically. Qualitative studies allow researchers to assess perceptions, experiences, opinions, and drives. Researchers desiring to explore a phenomenon through descriptive data may employ inductive qualitative methods.

Creswell (2009) described qualitative research as a "means for exploring and understanding the meaning individuals or groups ascribe to a social or human problem" (p. 4). To get the most comprehensive picture of the phenomenon under investigation, in qualitative studies, data is examined from many angles. Patton (2002) stated "qualitative designs are naturalistic to the extent that the research takes place in real world settings, and the researcher does not attempt to manipulate the phenomenon of interest (e.g., a group, event, program, community, relationship, or interaction" (p. 39).

Researchers choose from a plethora of different strategies to evaluate the context of a particular situation, individual, or group. Extracting the meaning of certain circumstances in their natural setting may require researchers to assume the role of the instrument. Although I had preliminary open-ended research questions, each question was refined as the study advanced as needed.

Phenomenological designs offer an introspective vantage point of individuals studied. Vandenberg (1997) offered this unique perspective on phenomenology, "We are all born phenomenologists; poets and painters among us, however, understand very well their task of sharing, by means of word and image, their insights with others-an artfulness that is also laboriously practiced by professional phenomenologist" (p. 41). Creswell (2009) defined phenomenological research as "a strategy of inquiry in which the researcher identifies the essence of human experiences about a phenomenon as described by participants" (p. 13). Discovering the meaning, structure, and essence of the lived experience of BAW who encounter barriers as they endeavor to attain senior leadership roles in health care will require a unique sample. The sample was inclusive of BAW from the Washington Metropolitan region working in health care leadership roles that could potentially advance to the CEO position.

In reducing the likelihood of prejudicial influence from skewing the results of the study, the suggested systematic procedure outlined by Moustakas (1994) which includes epoché and reduction, may be used. This method offered a predetermined roadmap for data analysis. To explore the participant's experiences, in-depth interviews were conducted. Delving to the inner or outer core of this disparity will frame the essence of

the experience. The interview data were evaluated to discover the common denominators shared by the participants to produce a manuscript, which captured the perceptions, perspectives, and a deeper understanding.

Data collection for this research was used to identify the experiences of BAW working in healthcare leadership positions that inspire to excel to executive leadership heights. Multiple perspectives from selected samples were examined to understand their viewpoint. Most of the data were collected from interviews.

Methodology

I followed a transcendental phenomenological format. Use of this approach allowed me to view the phenomenon's true meaning as expressed by the participants. Face-to-face and telephone interviews were used to collect data from the representative participant sample. The potential for bias was reduced through the use of the outlined principles as ascribed by Moustakas (1994). Epoché and reduction were two processes included. Using the Moustakas approach, reduction was used to capture the essence of the participants' lived experiences during the data collection for thematic analysis. In the following section, the sampling strategy is outlined. This strategy included the criteria for inclusion in the study, the anticipated number of participants, and a description of the relationship between saturation and the sample size.

Setting and Sample

To discover what impeded aspiring BAW from seeking or achieving high-level executive positions in health care, the venue chosen for this study was in the Washington, DCs metropolitan region. Washington, DC has a high number of Black Americans in

corporate and healthcare leadership. I visited each of the acute-care hospitals in the Washington, DC metropolitan region to audit the number of Black female CEOs. I did not find any. The contents of the subsequent section include a discussion on the rationale for sample size, the factors contributing to sample size; the proposed sample size, and the strategy for this qualitative research plan.

Qualitative research is viewed in terms of the number of subjects needed to explore different perspectives. This research effort was comprised of a relatively small sample of participants studied in depth to the point of saturation, to capture true meaning, deeper insight, and perceived values and beliefs. I chose a limited sample in effort to explore the research objectives.

Experience plays a major role in the determination of sample size, sampling strategy selection, and expected outcomes. Mason (2010) suggested "there is a point of diminishing returns in a qualitative sample—as the study goes on more data does not necessarily lead to more information" (para. 1). This is because one occurrence of a piece of data, or a code, is all that is necessary to ensure that it becomes part of the analysis framework (Mason, 2010, para. 1). A smaller sample size for qualitative research may produce data that are more meaningful.

Factors attributing to the sample size suggested for this qualitative research study included the following: (a) the parameters of the phenomenon understudy, (b) what it took to answer the research questions, (c) time and resources, and (d) the point of saturation. Brenner (1994) suggested "projected sample sizes are often adjusted depending on the quality of the text and the participant's responses that may reshape the

lines of inquiry" (p. 107). Purposive sampling encompassed selection through a screening process, yielding a final sample size of seven participants.

After obtaining the required Institutional Review Board (IRB) approval, participants were asked to complete an online questionnaire with all the necessary disclosures and consent information attached (see Appendix A). All persons consenting to participate, with qualifications for higher positions, were eligible for the study. This study included participants who met the identified criterion characteristics associated with in-depth, qualitative analysis (Patton, 2002, p. 238). The framework of inclusion criteria is further discussed below.

Procedures for Recruitment

In answering the research questions, sampling criteria included: (a) myself, the researcher, as the primary research instrument with use of interviews, taping, and field notes; (b) purposeful sampling; (c) Washington, DC area setting; and (d) CRT introduced at the beginning of the research effort. Participants were selected through screening. The inclusion criteria were the following: (a) the participants must be either aspiring to move up the ladder or attempted to do so in the past, but failed to make it to executive leadership; (b) be a BAW born in United States; and (c) serve in a leadership role. All candidates had to possess supervisory experience.

Each potential participant was asked to complete a brief survey. The participants were asked to answer a few brief questions on what it was like to experience the phenomenon. The purpose of this additional effort was to select volunteers that have specific experiences aligned with this research effort. Those that answered the questions

completely were among those selected. The contingency plan if recruitment results in too few participants included seeking participants from career alliance and professional memberships, such as the District of Columbia Hospital Association (DCHA), and The American Organization of Nurse Executives (AONE), local chapter in the District of Columbia.

Instrumentation

The sole method of data collection was through interviews. As the researcher, I was the instrument used for the data collection. Data collected from the interviews were essential in identifying experiences of BAW working in health care leadership positions that aspired to excel to executive leadership. Establishing a rapport with the participants was an important step. Since the participants felt comfortable, an openness to share sensitive experiences became evident. I had an advantage. The sample was selected from within my own career field (health care), gender, and race.

Face-to-face and telephonic interviews were the data collection mechanisms used in this study. In-depth interviews, up to 1 to 2 hours, were the foundation of the data collection. I maintained an audit trail by specifically labeling the contents from each interview. Societal trends, perceptions on stereotyping, and experiences with racism were among topics explored. The units of analysis for this phenomenological study included individuals and their personal experiences with common interests in advancing up the corporate ladder. I developed a template that was used as a roadmap for the semistructured interviews (Appendix B). Consent was acquired prior to data collection. The participants were interviewed in a semistructured manner using a data collection tool

and protocol, listed in Appendix B. A semistructured approach was used to ensure each participant provided responses to the majority of the questions. It was anticipated that each interview would elicit some unique perspectives.

Telephone interviews were used when the participants were not available for inperson interviews. The interviews were an open exchange between the participant and
me. With the informed consent of the participant and privacy considerations,
conversations were recorded with a Samsung voice recorder. Note taking was also a
method of data collection.

At the culmination of each interview, there was a review of the information collected. Each participant was informed that they may be contacted later if clarification was needed, following transcription of the interview contents. The best contact times were discussed during the interview, should the need for further inquiry arise.

Data Collection and Recording Plan

After typing up the transcripts, the data from the field notes were reviewed and placed with the transcripts in a binder labeled with the respective pseudonym. I compared the transcripts to my notes. As needed, I added notes in the margins of the transcripts. Key words and phrases were highlighted to make sure I captured the full details of the participant's experiences. Before each interview, I reviewed the contents of the informed consent, found in Appendix A. The interviews were consistent with the interview protocol found in Appendix B.

At the onset of each interview, I reiterated the reason for the study and the intended use of the information. Responses were recorded verbatim with hand written

notes and taped/transcribed sessions. Clarification was obtained as needed throughout the sessions. No interviewer editorials or distracting body language was introduced. The agenda was followed closely to respect the participants' time. At the culmination of each interview, the summary of interview notes was reviewed with the interviewee. Should something have been unclear, a follow-up interview would have been conducted.

There are specific recording procedures outlined for this research. A special document was prepared to facilitate note taking. The length of the interview was conveyed in advance and agreed upon, by myself and the participant. Audiotaping and note taking were both instruments used to capture and document the data.

I had an established rapport with the participants, which facilitated the interview process. This rapport was evident from the flow of information provided from the participants on sensitive subject matters. No person was recorded by audio without expressed and written permission. Audio was used, as the richness of the environment could not be captured solely through field notes. What the notes could not capture was the inflection of the voices, sighs, and laughter of the participants in response to any discussion of varied topics. Comprehensive and concise overviews of each interview session were provided to the participants at the culmination of the interview to maintain objectivity.

During the research process, data management was paramount. The protocols were the primary tool facilitating collection and the management of the data. The protocol tool organized the data so that after each preliminary question there was a space for the answer to be written. Each interview question was open-ended to allow

commentary by the participant. The interview questions and protocols are located in Appendices A, B, and C. Appendix C was included if I saw environmental factors relevant to the research. For this study, the data analyses were facilitated with NVivo, using the information from the notes and the tape-recorded transcriptions.

Data Analysis Plan

A formalized set of standards for interpreting and analyzing data followed a systematic plan outlined similar to that of Moustakas's (1994) archetype. "After discerning a topic that is chalked with experiences, the researcher describes the experiences encountered with the phenomenon understudy" (Moerer-Urdahl & Creswell, 2004, p. 6). Collection of data from field notes and tape recordings of interviews generated a great deal of information. Triangulation was accomplished through cross verification of responses from the variety of data sources in the sample. The diversity of the sample was in terms of their differing roles within healthcare leadership; some were at higher levels of leadership, and others were midlevel or baseline. Their different perspectives were used to cross verify answers to each research question. I further discuss the application of triangulation in Chapter 4.

To assist with data analysis, NVivo was used. The data analysis process began with importing my transcripts into NVivo. Next, I read the transcripts and the field notes in entirety. On the first view of the transcripts, I wrote notes in the margins to highlight pertinent content. I reread the transcripts line-by-line to look for emerging dimensions. The search for frequencies of themes, coding, and text queries were facilitated by NVivo, which is further outlined in Chapter 4.

Issues of Trustworthiness

In establishing trustworthiness of this study, I used participant validation of the data to affirm accuracy. The "identified themes and categories were reviewed with the participants for accuracy" (Lincoln, 1985, p. 314). To make certain standards of validation and evaluation were apparent, this research effort included clear processes in terms of the sampling requirements, identification of major themes, clear descriptions of key findings, a defined research protocol, and noted delimitations of the research effort. The approach to conformability is further discussed in the next paragraph.

Patton (2003) defined "reflexivity as a way of emphasizing the importance of self-awareness, political/cultural consciousness, and ownership of one's perspective" (p. 64). During this research effort, to maintain objectivity, the researcher was cognizant of her individual voice, not to be misconstrued with the voice of the persons interviewed.

Attention was paid to hear the perceptions of those interviewed.

To prevent data loss, computer software was used. The software assisted with the retrieval of data. Data collected were entered directly into the computer during observations or interviews. Prevention of data loss included saving the information on the computer, and emailing it to a known database. Memoing, tape recordings, and field notes were utilized. Tape recordings were transcribed, and the original tape served as the backup.

Limitations and Quality Control

The study has a great deal to offer to in terms of knowledge, but there are limitations that stem from design or methodological weaknesses. First, the sample pool

was limited due to the few number of minority women holding key healthcare leadership roles. The sample was also primarily homogeneous, which may have a bearing on the ability to generalize. The results are important to the population understudy, and to those with similar circumstances. The second delimitation was the potential skewing of data due to the participants' ability to accurately recall experiences and perceptions of events that may have occurred earlier in their careers.

Close attention during the planning phase was taken into account for quality, trustworthiness, and credibility. The use of a semistructured interview protocol helped facilitate quality. The interview protocol provides information about the project, encompasses a few preliminary questions, and serves as a data collection tool. Having the introductory questions on hand provided a means of ensuring that each interviewee is given the same starting point to open the dialogue. The preset agenda and interview protocol served as a roadmap, keeping the study on course. These tools offer guidelines, but may be amended as needed.

Protection of the Participants

Use of human participants posed potential opportunities for legal, ethical, and bias issues prevalent in any research study. Approval from the IRB was obtained before conducting the research. The institutional permissions and disclosure regarding the treatment of the participants is outlined in the IRB application, found in Appendix A.

Obtaining informed consent, assurance of privacy, and maintenance of integrity were completed as a precursor to all activities associated with this research study. The

protocols and consent form have a disclosure statement to protect the participants.

Confidentiality was maintained by protecting the participants' identity.

Addressing my bias up front was implemented to prevent the data from being tainted. The process of epoché and reduction was utilized as an opportunity for the researcher to articulate and isolate the reader's bias. With the high degree of subjectivity anticipated in qualitative research, close attention during interviews was paid to maintain the participant's voice, keep objective facial expressions, and avoid self-directing the interview.

Reliability, Validity, and Generalizability

Reliability was established in this effort by planning to maintain consistency, in approach, across the continuum of the research effort. "Yin (2003) suggests that qualitative researchers need to document the procedures of their case studies and to document as many of the steps of the procedures as possible... and setting up a detailed case study protocol and database" (Creswell, 2009, p. 190). Validity can be strengthened with checks and balances. For the accuracy of this study, the focus was to get the true representation of the participants' experiences. Threats to validity were managed by closely following the prescribed detailed protocol.

Ethical Scholarship

Ethical consideration was instituted throughout the research effort. As required, ethical considerations related to recruitment for this research ensured that the researcher will "protect the research participants, develop a trust with them, promote the integrity of

the research, guard against misconduct and impropriety that might protect their organizations or institutions; and cope with new problems" (Creswell, 2009, p. 87).

All data collected during this research effort were used exclusively for research, and will not be used inappropriately. Each participant was provided an identification number to protect the confidentiality. The data were kept secure by me in a confined area. I am the only one that has access to the data. The data will be destroyed at the culmination of the study. If participants refuse to participate or withdraw from the study, the data collected would be destroyed. All effort for this research study included honesty and integrity.

Summary

BAW remain widely overlooked for senior leadership roles in health care (ACHE, 2008). I aimed to discover what barriers in the words of BAW, if any, inhibited promotion to higher positions in health care. According to AHRQ (2014), unequal treatment in the provision and access of health care remains a problem for Blacks (para 2). "In the United States racial and ethnic minorities and low income populations experience serious disparities in rates of insurance and access to healthcare" (AHRQ, 2008, p. 3). This problem exacerbated preexisting disparities in the treatment for minorities and the low-income population. For a community that is already at risk for a myriad of clinical complexities and long-term illness, this is not good news. Having a greater level of representation at the executive level may help in gaining better understanding of the Black culture and intrinsic health needs.

The intent of this study was to bring about social change through heightened awareness of the existence barriers to advancement for BAW. Future research opportunities may be centered on development of countermeasures. The collection of data for this study was through use of interviews. The data were analyzed with the aid of NVivo software. Evidence from the findings suggest barriers whether actual or perceived were apparent. The next chapter provides the results of this study, followed by the discussion, conclusions, and recommendations.

Chapter 4: Results

Introduction

The purpose of this study was to explore the experiences, perceptions, and deterrents, if any, to the advancement of BAW aspiring to achieve senior health care leadership roles. Discovering lived experiences of BAW encountered during career ascension to senior healthcare administration is hoped to ignite social change regarding this phenomenon by providing information necessary for successful advancement. Below are the subquestions posed to discover information essential for advising, encouraging, and enhancement of knowledge on best practices useful for BAW.

- 1. What factors, if any, have contributed to the lack advancement up the ranks to senior health care leadership posts?
- 2. How are lived experiences, if any, described, in terms of race/ethnicity encountered in career progression?
- 3. What experiences, if any, are perceived as instrumental, unequal, or deterrents to leadership advancement in health care?

The remainder of this chapter is focused on the setting, demographics, data collection and analysis, evidence of trustworthiness, and the results of this research.

Research Setting

The qualitative methodology selected for this research was a transcendental phenomenological design. This method aligns with the concept of intentionality. Patton (2002) defined "intentionality as consciousness of an internal experience when the act of consciousness and the object of consciousness are intentionally related" (p. 483). The

strength of this design is that it allows the depiction of a phenomenon to be viewed from as many perspectives as possible. It is of importance to note that personal or organizational conditions, if any, that may have influenced participant's experiences at the time of the study, are also discussed.

This study was conducted in the Washington, DC metropolitan region. This region has a high minority composition. There are a number of large hospitals serving the various communities in this region. The Sullivan Commission (2004) reported that "historically racial and ethnic minorities have always been underrepresented in the health profession in America" (p. 4). For this study, I explored if barriers exist that inhibit BAW from progressing to senior healthcare leadership roles. To capture the full essence of the experiences and perceptions of BAW, as well as gain answers to the research questions, in depth interviews were conducted.

The interviews were conducted using a semistructured approach. Semistructured interviews were chosen to capture the voice of the participants. The significance of using semistructured interviews was to eliminate any query that would be supportive of any preconceptions on the part of the researcher. Bias was limited by using bracketing.

Each of the interviews was conducted in relaxing and quiet environments. This type of setting was ideal for optimizing meaningful dialogue. The areas chosen for the interviews had limited opportunity for personal or organizational influences that may have made the participants uncomfortable.

Demographics

The participants for this study were BAW health professionals aspiring to move up the corporate ladder or those that have attempted to do so in the past, and failed to be hired as CEO or other senior leadership roles. Each participant had to have been born in United States. It was required the participant's career advancement consist of service in the capacity of middle to upper level healthcare management through the vice president or chief operations officer level.

For consideration of participation in this research effort, the participants filled out a questionnaire. A sample of the questionnaire is in Appendix C. Upon meeting the requirements, the participants were offered the opportunity to take part in the study. The participants were notified and sent the informed consent document (Appendix A). Once this document was signed and returned to me, the participants were scheduled for interviews. Pseudonyms were assigned to prevent the data from being identifiable (see Table 2).

Profiles for each participant were created from information obtained in the demographic questionnaires and the interview responses. The data collection process is reviewed in the next section.

Data Collection

In total, there were seven participants from which data were collected through indepth interviews. As a Black American with 27 years of experience in healthcare, I believe this factor contributed to the rapport I developed with the participants. Each participant's identity was kept confidential. The data were filed using the assigned

pseudonyms to identify and organize the content. Face-to-face and telephonic interviews were conducted, in quiet and private areas that afforded minimal disruption, to capture the richness of the data. The interviews ranged from 60 to 90 minutes.

Packed schedules of the participants slowed the data collection process, elongating the time span anticipated necessary for completing the participant interviews. This was a circumstance beyond my control. The timing of the data collection for this study happened at the ending of a fiscal year, placing the interviews at the far end of many of the participant's schedules. There were no other extenuating circumstances to report.

Table 2

Demographic Profiles

Names (Pseudonyms)	Years of Experience in Healthcare Leadership	Education Level
Molly	30	Doctorate
Sally	7	Masters
Karen	20	Masters
Penny	12	Masters
Jane	8	Bachelors
Ann	6	Masters
Renee	26	Bachelors

Using a Samsung Voice Recorder and note-taking, interview data were recorded. The data from the recordings were uploaded onto the computer. Later, the data from the recordings were transcribed into manuscript format. Notes collected were attached to printed copies of transcripts. Each participant's data set, consent form, and questionnaire were organized in a binder and kept secured.

Data Analysis

The first step following the data collection was transcription of the audio-recorded interviews into transcripts. Once the data were transcribed, grouped with each corresponding set of field notes, and labeled with the appropriate pseudonym, I began the data analysis phase. Through thematic analysis, I endeavored to unearth themes which described the essence of the participants' experiences. In a qualitative study, a researcher can improve the rigor of data analysis through the use of triangulation.

Triangulation refers to the use of a variety of data sources or data collection methods to examine a phenomenon from different perspectives and arrive at better-validated conclusions (Hanson, Balmer, & Giardino, 2011). For this investigation, I used data source triangulation in the analysis of the data. Data source triangulation denotes the use of several different informants during the process of data collection (Yin, 2013). In this phenomenological inquiry, I conducted interviews with a diverse sample of participants. By collecting and comparing data from these different sources, I was able to identify commonalities that emerged across the data sources to increase the validity of the research findings (Barratt, Choi, & Li, 2011). This helped to ensure that the results of this analysis represented an accurate depiction of the phenomenon of interest, and further enhanced the credibility of the study.

The analysis of data in this study mirrored the method of analysis illustrated by Leech and Onweughuzie (2011) in their examination of computer-assisted qualitative data analysis. Leech and Onweghuzie displayed the application of NVivo software to

facilitate thematic analysis of qualitative data. I chose to forego hand coding of the data due to the program's ability to facilitate the organization of data in this study.

In the initial stage of data analysis, I imported the interview transcripts into the NVivo program (Leech & Onwuegbuzie, 2011). Next, I read over the data to obtain a general understanding of the overall content of the material (Smith & Firth, 2011). Additional rereadings of the data enabled me to begin to identify significant statements and phrases among the participants' responses (Smith & Firth, 2011).

In the second phase of the analysis, I used open coding to select portions of the textual data and assign them succinct evocative codes that reflected the meaning of the text (Leech & Onwuegbuzie, 2011). Through the use of text queries in NVivo, it enabled me to search the collective body of interviews to locate all text which was relevant to each of the identified codes. Once this level of coding was completed, I similarly coded text gathered together and assigned to an organizational classification, or node, within the NVivo program.

I continued with this level of analysis until all data had been apportioned to at least one Node. Through this process, 18 keywords and phrases were saved as Nodes within NVivo. During the progression of the analysis, some of these Nodes eventually developed into themes, and others were collapsed and subsumed into other thematic groupings.

In the third phase of the analysis, I began to find connections between nodes to ascertain the broader relationships that were suggested by these connections (Leech & Onwuegbuzie, 2011). Following that step, I combined nodes which were comparable in

meaning or which pertained to a shared concept and assigned them to a single tree node within NVivo. The tree node denoted the overall idea(s) that the nodes mutually evoked. This third phase of the analysis continued until all nodes had been assigned to a tree node, and all data had been coded.

The last stage of data analysis was the organization of tree nodes to form a detailed explication of the research questions (Leech & Onwuegbuzie, 2011). Upon the conclusion of this organization, I named each of the identified tree nodes as a theme.

Table D1 is a summary of the frequencies for all of the identified themes and subthemes.

These findings were triangulated by verifying sufficient support for each theme across the participants to enhance the validity of the identified themes. The abundance of participant endorsement for each of the identified themes is illustrated in Table D2. These themes ultimately served the purpose of signifying the essence of the experiences, perceptions, influential factors, or deterrents to BAW's advancement through the ranks toward senior leadership roles of president or vice president within the field of healthcare.

Evidence of Trustworthiness

In accordance Cohen and Crabtree (2006) and (Guba & Lincoln 1985), evaluation of worth and establishment of trustworthiness are accomplished using four steps: credibility, transferability, dependability, and confirmability (para 1). These four steps were taken into consideration in conducting this study. In this section, I discuss how these steps were carried out for this research effort.

Credibility

Credibility for qualitative research differs from quantitative. In quantitative research, credibility is evaluated based on whether studies measure what was intended to be measured. Researchers in qualitative studies assess if the findings are consistent with the real world. To ensure credibility of this research work, I followed the outlined procedures.

The research methodology outlined was followed closely to gain detailed and rich descriptions of the participant's experiences, perceptions, influential factors, or deterrents to BAW's advancement through the ranks toward senior healthcare leadership. I established a rapport with the participants through engagement to ensure that the participants felt comfortable with me. Interviews followed the outlined protocol. The interview period did not exceed the allocated 2 hour period. This included the time for review of the data collected from each interview with the participants. The data were recorded and transcribed into a manuscript. For this study, there was only one source of data, interviews. Different questions were used to examine multiple perspectives from varied vantage points.

Part of determining credibility is discovering if the findings are consistent with the real world. Through this study, it was noted that barriers exist inhibiting the advancement of BAW, whether perceived or actual. Stereotyping, race, gender, and the "old boy networks" were found to inhibit the career advancement of BAW. These findings coincide with the real world. "Research has confirmed theoretical perspectives as to why women and women of color in particular are underrepresented in leadership

positions" (Comas-Diaz & Greene, 2013, p. 367). Sanchez-Hucles and Davis (2010) offered this perspective, "The reasons for slow progress of women of color in leadership include lack of line experience, inadequate career opportunities, racial differences in speech and socialization, ethnosexual stereotypes, 'old boy networks', and tokenism" (p. 173). Comas-Diaz and Greene noted the deterrents to advancement of Black women are a result of "discrimination, including bias and negative stereotyping on the part of those in power as well as structural systemic discrimination is the root cause of differential treatment as reflected in policies and practices in the social system" (p. 367).

Transferability

A second significant means of ensuring trustworthiness for this study was transferability. This study was inclusive of both purposive sampling in identification of the participants and rich descriptions of the data. The steps in selection of the participants included providing a questionnaire, found in Appendix C. Once the participants provided the appropriate information outlined in the selection guidelines, the participants were made aware that they were selected to participate in the study. Each participant was required to read and sign the consent, found in Appendix A, before being allowed to participate in the research effort. Upon return of both the questionnaire and the consent form, the participants were notified that they were eligible to participate in the study.

Rich detailed descriptions of the data were apparent through the extensive inclusion of verbatim commentary from the participants. The context of this research was clearly articulated throughout the manuscript. In-depth interview data were collected that contributed to the vivid descriptions and verbatim commentary used in support of the

research context. The purpose of outlining the steps is so the format can be repeated using a different setting or research participants.

Boundaries of this study were that it was limited to the Washington, DC metropolitan region. The data collection method was only through interviews. The use of interviews afforded thick descriptions from multiple perspectives of the participant's experiences with the phenomenon under study. At the culmination of each interview, I reviewed information from my notes to gain clarification, if any, from the participants. The ability to ask questions to clarify findings was a means of better understanding of the participant's views. The next step in assurance of trustworthiness was to ensure dependability.

Dependability

For accuracy and consistency in this research process, the approach to data collection was followed as outlined in Chapter 3. The data collection methodology was clear, detailed, and easy to replicate. It is not known whether the participant pool, in other areas outside of the Washington metropolitan region, would yield the appropriate sample.

I used a transcendental phenomenological research design. At the beginning of the study, I addressed my views, by writing them out, to limit researcher bias. This was a means of isolating my thoughts. The data collection followed the identified protocol. Interview data were collected that were in-depth enough to provide a rich description of the phenomenon under study. I used interview protocols to start each interview in the same manner. However, the interviews were semistructured to afford the flow of the data unscripted and to reduce bias. The process was outlined in an incremental manner. The

coding was implemented in phases to afford recoding. Findings and results were documented in accordance with the outlined plan. The last step in affirming trustworthiness was confirmability.

Confirmability

It is important that each research effort address confirmability to determine if the findings are representative of the participants. Having the supporting documentation on hand, interview transcripts and field notes were a reference point to ensure my findings were from the data collected, and not my thoughts. Raw data from in-depth interviews and field notes were secured in a binder with a copy of the audio tapes and the consent forms.

Overarching themes with supporting quotes from the interview transcripts were addressed in keeping with each research question. To validate the voice of the participants, numerous verbatim quotations were added to project sentiments of the participants and illustrate the significance of the issues. The study results are discussed in the following section.

Study Results

In this section, the themes derived from the data are discussed in response to each research question. Supporting data are presented through verbatim stories told by the participants. The overarching research question was posed to discover lived experiences of BAW, in the Washington, DC Metropolitan region, encountered during their career advancement toward senior leadership. Answers to the three subquestions were captured from the context of the interviews. The next section contains thematic findings that

answer the respective research questions. The section was organized by themes, with a reference to the respective research question. There were no discrepant cases to address.

Lack of Advancement

The first research question posed: What factors, if any, have contributed to the lack of advancement up the ranks to senior health care leadership posts? In answering this question, participants were asked about career developmental factors that either facilitated or inhibited their progression. Themes that emerged indicated that there were factors attributing to the lack of advancement. Among those factors were issues related to color classification, age, stereotyping, education, lack of succession planning. The next section contains detailed discussions of overarching themes identified, which attributed to the lack of presence and progression of BAW, in healthcare leadership, as described by the participants.

Color Classification

Of the findings in the analysis, one of the most prevalent themes that emerged among all participants had reference to color. The term color classification has been assigned to highlight data that were specifically related to perceived or actual experiences verbalized by participants regarding color. Not all participants answered every question the same. The interviews were semistructured with varied questioning. Questions were gauged according to the conversation with the aim of answering the research question. The contexts of the conversations, in some instances, have been added to assure the proper meanings of the participant's responses were conveyed.

Participants were asked to describe their feelings and experiences concerning advancement in healthcare leadership as a BAW. Major themes that emerged were that of or pertaining to color and appearance. According to Sally, "It does not feel good to be judged based on your color. You are just not a part of the group. Nobody wants to feel left out, or be judged on anything other than his or her merit."

At the point when this statement was made, Sally was discussing frustration with futile efforts in trying to advance her self-worth. Sally felt the lack of acknowledgement from others was based on her color. She stated that it does not feel good to invest a lot of time and energy developing herself whether it is through education or some other skill set and not be acknowledged.

Color was overtly a factor in decision making at Sally's place of employment. Sally recounted her experience with color classification, beyond herself, in her recollection of an incident when a local university's nursing program was denied the opportunity to come in for clinical rotation due to the majority of the student population being of color. This decision stemmed from an experience one of the leaders had with a Black student. Sally stated,

You know, indirectly, you are not allowing an entire program, that is predominantly Black, come to your facility, because of personal experiences with a particular nurse. It's a judgment, because one thing went wrong, and none of the students could come. There's only a couple of Black nursing programs in Baltimore, so when they are not able to train at our hospital, that affected a lot of Black people.

Jane stated,

By no means am I ashamed of my skin color or anything. I am proud of my African American heritage. At the same time, it plays a part when you go into different business worlds and health care is a hard one to get in.

Penny answered the question with a different perspective.

The competition: I believe, as a Black American, you have to go three or four steps above the average individual. Some of my fears are, just, am I good enough? Are you going to be looking at my education or are you going to be looking at me?

Penny said because of her color, she needed to advance her skills beyond the skill-set of others. She considers others outside her race as her competition. According to Penny, "Black women must work harder and have better accolades, and still may be overlooked". Renee said, "It seems like as a Black woman, I work double hard to get what I need, versus white people. It seems like they have been handed things." Karen shared the following:

As I progressed through the years, it just kind of depended on who was running the show, or who had access to the ceiling. I felt as if when I was associated with a minority owner, he saw beyond color, sex, gender, and all that. But when I'm exposed to nonminorities, it seems to be that race and color are factors.

Karen has peers that have aspired and became presidents of their own companies. They are quit trying in other companies, because of color-related issues. The construct of color, in terms of race or ethnic identity, is often described with biological or sociopolitical

identifiers. Generally, color classification is not a widely acceptable means of quantifying an organization's ethnic makeup. However, Karen experienced this phenomenon as viewed through one of her colleagues of a different ethnic persuasion.

Well, let me just be clear, this is a white colleague of mine, who has her own company. She comes to visit, and she has only been in once or twice. She comes down and looks at the executive board members' pictures. She points out the lack of minorities. Then, she says you should position yourself where you are more visible so that you can be part of this. The fact that she noticed brought my awareness up.

Ann shared her opinion.

I have to prove that I deserve to be here. I didn't just get here because they needed someone who looks a little different to even out the number. I think people are always going to question us. Let me see if you know what you are talking about. We could be talking about the same thing, and someone else can just breeze over the facts and make a general statement.

Participants discussed issues they experienced regarding color. There were specific references made regarding appearance. The following section contains some of the unique experiences that centered on appearance, and how appearance could be a deterrent or used in their favor.

Appearance

Among the descriptions, in response to the question of what events or experiences affected career advancement, concerning advancement in healthcare leadership as a BAW, references were made to appearance. Although all participants referenced color as a barrier, only four mentioned the significance of appearance. They described grappling with wanting to be themselves, versus having to appear the way society dictates they should be. Appearances can be viewed from different angles. The following text is an illustration of different facets of appearance as experienced by participants in this research. Ann said,

Part of the build is that they have some personal thoughts about just what a black person should look like in corporate America. They believe in not being too ethnic, although, you really can't. I have an ethnic name. I'm brown skin. There's no passing over here.

Molly shared the following.

There is nothing you can do about changing your look. You cannot change the color of your skin. That is obvious walking in, and I know there have been discussions about black women having vast hair-dos, and all that kind of stuff. I personally believe that you know the institutions have to accept that not everyone has a straight haircut. There are certain things you have to accept. It does not matter what your hairdo is like or what the color of your skin is, but are you able to articulate your confidence, your compassion, and do you know what they want? Karen put it another way.

Once I made it to college, there were counselors that tried to keep us on the right path. They set up mock interviews to let you know what is happening in the real world: how to dress, how to speak, and how to hold yourself in a way that people are not just impressed by looking at you, but also what you speak.

Karen recalled that preparation for socially acceptable business appearance started for her in high school, and was reinforced upon reaching college.

They're going to underestimate me. So, when they underestimate me, I have to prove them wrong. I already go in, and I don't want to say with a chip on my shoulder, but I go in knowing, because of the way that I look, my height, my size all that, the physical pieces of it, what I must do.

Socially acceptable appearance and demeanor is taught across cultures, and in various places such as etiquette schools and formal curriculums. Each individual may have personal thoughts of what is required to be a success. Penny responded,

I'm feeling that as a Black American, you can only rise to a certain level, and if you do not fit their model, you will not rise. What I mean by that is as I've experienced over the years, myself and another individual of a different race could be going for the same job, and I feel that we have to be well-educated, you have to dress a certain way, you have to have a certain look to go for the same job. That if that individual did not, they could, and they would still get it based on their race.

Differences in appearance are often judged within races and outside races. Ann described an experience she had at her place of employment.

A young woman that is on the same level as me happens to be a minority as well. In a conversation about hair in general, I informed her that I decided I wanted to go natural. She said she did not think that it was professional. I asked her what she thought was not professional. She discussed, it would be a short cut. She said, I just do not think it is professional. I thought wow; you know... what would have been acceptable, permanently treated hair, longer hair? I have always worn shorter hair, but permanently treated. My normal hair color has a couple of grays. My hair is short and curly. In her mind, it was too ethnic. People will perceive it as being too ethnic, and will be intimidated by it. I have spoken to executives... talking on a personal level, and they said, one thing, you already stand out. People are already going to notice you, because you are a minority and a female. You do not want to stand out.

Jane's said:

There's nothing you can do about changing your look. You can't change the color of your skin. That's obvious walking in and So, you know, and I know there have been discussions about black women having vast hair-dos and all that kind of stuff and I personally believe that you know the institutions have to accept that everyone doesn't have straight hair, haircut in a certain way, and that there are certain things you have to accept. But, how do I tell folks where I work that you have to conform?

The majority of the participants experienced appearance issues in some respect, including targeted recruitment. Karen said, "They look at me and say, well she's short,

she's African American, and she's of this physique.... They type cast. You know how you have someone in the same movie role over and over again." What Karen was saying is that she was not selected for the different roles, because she did not have the desired look.

Age

In conjunction with appearance, age was a significant factor for three of the participants. Age is often a measurement people use to signify maturity or experience. In some instances, age is a consideration for women in terms of highlighting childbearing years. One participant considered the issue of the childbearing years a deterrent to advancement. The following statement from Karen illustrates her experience with this phenomenon. Karen stated,

I think my goals have changed to the point where family has taken over the career path. I'm also concentrated on being mom, so I think I've shifted not necessarily change, but shifted. I'm in this mode, and then I can pick back up. You get, oh well, we don't want anyone between child bearing age. They could get pregnant. We don't want someone with kids in a certain age group. They have to take time off to deal with the kids.

Age may pose a barrier to advancement when it is used as a means of judging experience, as noted by Ann. Per Ann:

I would even take it down to age. You know some people think I've been doing this for a few a years, so what could you know? How old are you really? I'm all for, you know, experience, trial and errors, learning things over time. I'm very

respectful of that. But some people are just cut and dry, I've been here 30 years and you haven't. Age is a deterrent to progression, as it equates to lack of knowledge.

According to Jane,

I think they do look at age, because they link at age with maturity level. For my age, I feel that I am pretty mature. People think that because of my age, I lack experience. Then, when they actually give me the chance, they see I am capable. But with this one thing holding me back... and also even with educating my children, I say, it's a strike against you. I went to corporate, and looked around the table and found I'm the youngest here, and I'm the only African American at this table.

Addressing perceptions associated with child bearing were not the only challenges experienced. Education, fear, and quotas were among other issues felt to have an impact on career progression. Issues of color classification and age are not the only challenges or concerns mentioned by the participants in this study. They also mentioned that they had issues concerning stereotyping.

Stereotyping

Among the factors facilitating or hindering career development, another theme of stereotyping was evident from the experience of two participants' responses.

Stereotyping is a principal theme that emerged from the categories, related to appearance.

This theme embodies the research participant's conceptualization of elements with meanings synonymous to that of Cardwell's (1996) definition for the term stereotyping-

"fixed or over generalized beliefs about a particular group or class of people" (McLeod, 2008, para. 1). Stereotyping may yield such believable cognitive distortion that it could have ill effects on shaping attitudes of others. In addition, Sanchez-Hucles and David (2010) suggested "stereotypes may adversely impact the self-perceptions of BAW and others" (p. 173). Below are some of the participant's responses related to stereotyping to show how these preconceived ideations may have a bearing on advancement of BAW. Karen said:

In my perception when they see a strong black woman, she is not assertive; she is aggressive. So with that being said, if you make a statement, and you try to do it for the good of the order, you are the loud mouth that is being aggressive not necessarily the concerned person that's trying to meet the needs of the good of the order. I think that factor has a lot to do with it. They are already going to have some stereotyping. I am not necessarily saying that all of the leaders are the same. I am saying that some already have a preconceived notion. If you look a certain way or speak a certain way, they, whoever they are, already have a stereotype in their mind of how they think this person is going to react and behave. It is whatever they come up with. I just say, I have to come out and try to be 110% better.

Ann offered this perspective:

People will perceive something as being too ethnic, and will be intimidated by it. You really cannot help it. One of the persons talking to me was my colleague. She and her family are from Africa. If you look at her, her origin is obvious.

The comments from both Ann and Karen offer different perspectives with regard to stereotyping. Karen talks of the preconceived ideations imposed commonly by society that paint BAW as angry. BAW are often characterized as *Mammy, Sapphire*, and *Jezebel* (Sanchez-Hucles & Davis, 2010; West, 1995). Tainted perception can impede advancement for BAW (Sanchez-Hucles & Davis, 2010, p. 173).

Education

Aside from color classification, education was the second most widely mentioned factor impacting advancement. In response to series of inquiries regarding issues felt to facilitate or hinder career advancement, education was a dichotomous factor. It was believed to be useful for advancement in the minds of some participants. Others considered education irrelevant if employers failed to impose fair hiring practices.

Different views expressed by various participants are noted in the subsequent text. All but one participant discussed the relevance of education to advancement up the career ladder. Renee responded, "I do believe that getting higher education will move me to the next level. In getting higher education, I am not limited to the job that I am doing now."

Some participants cited education as a factor impeding career progression when it was not accessible. Cost was mentioned as a problem affecting some participants' desires to return to school. Molly said,

One barrier, in the physical therapy profession, is the doctorate requirement.

Being in school 6-7 years, accumulating debt, and not making a high enough salary, may yield on average \$100,000 plus dollars in debt. Right now, I would be a little skeptical about trying to get a loan.

When asked what caused a lack of initiation to move your career forward, Penny responded it was "education." She felt like she lacked the education needed to move forward to the next level.

If I'm applying to those particular positions, and not getting them, then it could be my educational background. I have been in the organization for over 20 years. They might be looking for a more diverse work experience. Or am I good enough? Are you going to be looking at my education or are you going to be looking at me as an individual? Whether I am good enough.... It is just that for so many years, I just didn't feel I was adequate or questioned if I could be in a leadership role. I did not have the encouragement at a younger age. I didn't get it until, you know, once I was in undergraduate school. I got a job, and had those who were pushing me. Oh, the catalyst was that in my upbringing, I saw my parents struggle. They did not have an advanced degree. I wanted to not be in the same situation that my parents were. My catalyst was to be better, not to be better than them, but to have a better life than they did, because I looked at how they struggled, because of their lack of formal education.

Jane said,

Even though the position I currently work in did not warrant a degree, they wanted somebody with a degree to come in to that position. That's why I say as I reflect back, I knew at that point that the only way that I am going to progress to where I want to be, and get to my career goals was to go back to school. I know I must be educated. Do you think someone wants to go out and spend thousands of

dollars on education in which the person next to me may have less education, but because they have the right skin color, they'll get the position? However, I think may experience, that.

Sally responded:

I did a lot of precepting on the unit, and staff education. I really enjoyed that. I decided that I was going to pursue my master's degree, so that I could work full time in those of areas, or doing that type of work. I have a master's of science in Nursing, and I have been in this leadership position for 7 years.

With education, the discussion of quotas was apparent from participant responses.

Although this theme was not apparent in each interview, it was significant to mention how it is viewed.

Quotas

From the series of questions on what impacted career development, remarks were made about quotas. Although there were only two views raised regarding quotas, they are still of consideration regarding hiring practices. Quotas were considered a means of getting into healthcare leadership roles. Quotas are often not spoken of in hiring, but are in existence. The following section is an excerpt of one participant's experience with quotas. She worked in a mid-level management role in health administration.

Quotas in this instance were perceived to justify the presence of only one black person executive when the majority of executive bodies were white. Karen and Jane describe this phenomenon. Karen said, "If I see one, it's like the killing two birds with

one stone- a black woman, so you've got your two minorities, a black, and a woman.

They were just brought on board to fill a quota."

Jane said:

If you look at the organizational picture chart, it speaks to you. It may sound direct, but I think the African American that got there is just so that they could be quota, so they can say they are diverse as an organization.

Not all participants' experiences were consistent with all barriers described. Two participants had experiences related to five of six most common barriers to advancement. Some participants had fewer experiences with the wide array of factors. Other information regarding lack of advancement by the participants were described as complacency-in a particular job too long, being female and African American, and family matters serving as roadblocks. In addition, most participants spoke of experiences with disparate practices in hiring. Some candidates were hired over participants that did not have the required degrees or certifications. The majority of the participants acknowledged that they felt they had to have a higher educational level and better performance outliers than others. In the next section, I examine participants' experiences on the progression of their careers.

Stages of Career Progression

Many received mentoring at early stages before college; others received none. Some early mentoring and training recounts were instrumental in the advancement of educational and job pursuits. Participant's experiences at various stages in their career progression are elaborated on in the subsequent section. The second research question

was posed to discover how BAW described lived experiences at various stages of their career progression. Information provided by the participants in answering this question ranged from entry level into the job market to current day scenarios. Not all participant responses included specific inference regarding the stages of their career development. Answers to the questions were varied.

Karen is currently working as a director, and hopes to advance to a regional level. At this time, she is not sure whether she will remain at her current organization. She has excelled up the career path, but her priorities at the present are centered on the needs of her family. It is apparent from the context of her next statement that she has become frustrated the business practices of her current employer. The tactics described have enticed her to see outside opportunities to advance her career.

My perception is that the president is the jock, and some of the members of his senior team are the cheerleaders. I think there are certain people in middle management, lower management, and other positions that they bring into their club. Maybe, I'm just jaded at this point, but I'm not trying to build a brand at the current organization that I'm in.

Penny at the midpoint of her career said, "While working as a staff nurse, I looked around, and saw there was not a lot of Black Americans in the leadership role, and felt I could make a difference in that role." Penny said that she feared competition and favoritism. "As far as I believe, as a black American, you have to go three or four steps above the average individual."

Ann got her motivation in nursing school. Ann at the beginning of her journey remarked,

When I went to college, my instructors were very much for nursing. They emphasized moving forward and doing more in nursing. They helped me with giving me more to do than working at the bedside. They always talked about ways I could get there. It was something that was embedded in my nursing program.

Ann talked of being invisible to the other directors that did not bond with her in this new role. She discussed her challenges with unequal treatment at the midpoint in her career progression.

At first, I was in a director-like position, but I wasn't a director. It wasn't a year before I got the title of the director. It was very obvious that other directors, nursing directors, didn't see me as a director. I felt that they didn't always give me the same courtesy. And umm, well before I actually got the director title. I had always gone to the director meetings. There were comments "Oh well, you aren't a director".... I could be sitting right next to them, and we reported to the same person. They even called a meeting, and were just kind of testing me on what I did, who I was, all of the things that I do. What I did do was let my boss know that this woman, who is supposed to be a director, was behaving in this manner in front of her subordinates, and it wasn't professional. I was disappointed and disgusted. She came to apologize to me because my boss let her have it.

Jane, midpoint of her career, felt she was being used as her boss's scape goat. She said she intended to leave her organization because of concern that she would not be acknowledged for the next leadership advancement opportunity.

Right now, I feel that my growth is stagnant, no where I can go here. Other people may see things in me, but unless the person, in charge, can actually see it in me, I am not going to grow.

This commentary was based on her frustration of being passed over for a promotion. The job was given to someone with fewer qualifications. Molly at the latent stage of her career, nearing retirement, made the following assertion.

I think there's this plan underfoot that stemmed from our government's effort to have cultural diversity. I know in APTA, that cultural diversity is something that they are trying to have a mirror image of the populations that we treat, and the people treating them. I had this experience where I was a assisting a patient, and the patient didn't want me as a therapist because I was black. He said to our secretary, "I don't want a black therapist". So I was like, 'Hey, he's missing out, because I'm a better therapist for the issue that he had, but he has the right to decide. So, it was his loss, not mine. I really didn't take any offense. I didn't take really offense to it because, you know, this person, obviously to me was pretty trite, not well educated, not well rounded, and whatever. They have the right to decide.

As the participants discussed their experiences at various stages of their career track, many made mention of myriad unfair practices experienced during the prime time

in their careers. These perceptions and experiences were grouped as themes relating to deterrents and success factors. This next section is comprised of data that were in response to the third and final research question regarding experiences, if any, that were perceived as instrumental, unequal, or deterrents to leadership advancement in health care administration.

Deterrents and Success Factors

Some participants conveyed that they were subjected to disparate practices in the work place. Those hurdles, as described by the participants, were classified under the overarching theme of deterrents/disparate practices. There were myriad disparate practices noted from the participants, which included, but were not limited to cronyism, unequal treatment, and lack of exposure to the executive body. Age and gender issues were also noted as challenges to career progression as related to experience level and family rearing. In conjunction with the deterrents expressed, success factors were evident.

Deterrents to Progression

There were unequal practices that each participant experienced, in one way or another. Subtle racial discriminatory practices, disparate treatment, and diversity issues were themes that emerged as deterrents to career progression as expressed by the participants. The following section contains findings regarding deterrents as expressed by the participants.

Subtle Racism

The issue of subtle racism was experienced by the majority of the participants.

This theme is comprised of all of categories that had a relevance to race and race

relations. Racism was a term used by one of the participants, as she described her experiences. Discriminatory practices were evident from the candidate's recollections. Most discriminatory practices appeared in many guises like stereotyping and color casting. Racism, in any form, may have a negative influence on individuals, organizations, and groups. People use euphemisms to describe conduct, which is defined as racist. In the following text, different elements of unequal practice are discussed. The experiences are articulated from the participant's viewpoints to illustrate issues believed to be hindrances to the advancement. Many of the participants spoke candidly about their perceptions of racism, as one of the unfair practices witnessed in organizations. They considered their experiences as clandestine, since most of what they lived with regarding racism was not overt. Renee explained her experience with racism.

I have been on my job for 20 years, and as time went on, I saw politics and racism. Different things... discourage you from wanting to be a part of the organization, in terms of leadership and moving forward. One thing I feel about racism in organizations is that Caucasians, in leadership, can say anything, and be very offensive to the Black race, but if we as the Blacks say anything, we could be fired. They do not think of us as human beings sometimes. They say anything and think it is okay with us. As a black person, I have to watch what I say back to them... and that is very offensive to me. I know there will be a level of racism wherever I go. I am hoping that individuals see the quality of my work, and not look at race. It is very obvious, but leadership knows how to cover up racism.

They put it out, and then use other/different words to try to change what they are doing.

Renee felt that racism was prevalent in her organization, as evidenced by limiting job descriptions, hiring practices, and comments made.

The election of the first Black president was revered as a milestone in American politics. Molly added a different reflection on the issue.

I think the racism still prevails, and I think because we have a black president, it is coming out here like crazy. Fighting prejudices and biases is challenging. If you are born black and female, you are challenged. Affirmative action and all of these other things have been created to make an equal playing field, but the playing field is not equal.

Jane said:

A company can say that cultural diversity is what they are seeking. They seek different faces, and are open to it. But, when you sit around the table of your peers, and remember these are hospitals all over this network, I am the only African American sitting at the table, and the only female. I'm sorry to say this; it goes right down to color. They don't want you, even when, I'm sure... this is not right.

Penny replied, "This is my personal opinion, there is racism within the corporate world, and within the private sector."

Affirmative action and other legislations to bring about equal rights are in place to control racism, but have not seemingly controlled the perceptions of its presence in the

minds of some participants. Ann said, "I do not know if it is knowledge. You know, sometimes I have to prove that I deserve to be here."

Double Jeopardy

Double jeopardy was the most prominent theme for this research question. Being advantaged or disadvantaged because of the dual minority status was a theme that could not be overlooked. Overall, participants felt that they had a double dilemma that they faced, being female and black American. Ann stated,

You're an African America female. That is what it is, I'm comfortable with that. Most time if I'm around a counterpart that may not look like me, they can talk about something in a very confident way, and may not need to know all of the inner workings or elaborate details that they need to know. They can kind of fudge their way through it. Wherein, my experience is that I cannot just do the same. I will be questioned. I will be asked to give additional details. I consider myself to always be ready.

Jane's response to the question was, "If one is African American and she's a woman, they met two criteria's of diversity in one role."

Being Overlooked

Sixty percent of the participants experienced being overlooked. Participants believed career progression was hindered despite working diligently to exceed expectations. Many felt they were often overlooked. Penny stated:

Even though there was still racism, I could go above it. I was good enough to do the job, when I was in that acting role. It still was racism there, unspoken. I am seeing that there are more White Americans in the lead roles in administration, and you would see maybe one or two black Americans in that role. So right then, I don't feel that there is a diversity in the top of administration so to get there you are going to have to work even harder and struggle. And will all that you put in, will it be valued? Will they took note of that? I do not think I would be given a fair chance. I think I would have to try a lot harder, so my résumé, my education would have to be top notch, my grades would have to be top notch.... That is what I have experienced, and what I believe.

Renee said,

It seems as a black woman, I work double hard to get what I need, need, versus white people. It seems like they have been handed things, even in our organization. Our president, he knew the president before. It was almost like he was handed the job without even working hard. So again, it's all in who you know, too. There was an episode where there was a black person that was qualified, and the person they hired had less credentials. They still hired the white verses the black. It makes you know that even though it's not being said, sometimes vision is more of a... how can I say it? Seeing it, speaks louder than words.

It is of interest to discover that BAW were actually being promoted without power and privileges, as well as being disregarded for the role undertaken. This takes on a different perspective. BAW make it to the next level but are not revered by their peers as equal in status.

Sally said,

Someone else was given the position, and I had applied for it. That person did not have the educational backing for the position. I was disappointed in that. I did an interview, but I am not sure if she went into the interview process. I just heard that she had the job. Later, I heard she stayed in it a very short time, and was given another leadership-type of position. I felt bad, because I actually wanted that position. She did not even stay in it. I think it was less than a year.

In addition to not being treated equal, participants discussed their limited opportunities for exposure.

Limited Exposure to the Board

Lack of exposure to the executive board was a major theme that surfaced. This factor was experienced by six of the seven participants. Some participants considered lack of exposure a drawback in career progression and acknowledgement. Hospital boards consist of key decision makers with high stakes in organizations. Participants described their organization's failure to include them in respective career development opportunities. Penny stated:

I feel I could get more exposure. I think my exposure is limited. I believe my VP, if you will, could have us more involved in a lot more executive type of organizations to get more exposure beyond the current organization. I have not been exposed. I have not been in front of the board of the facility where I work.

Jane's said:

I feel I could get more exposure. My exposure is limited. I believe my vice president could have us more involved in a lot more executive type of organizations to get more exposure beyond the current organization. I feel like sometimes you are used. It is just like you are used in so many different ways, in essence, behind the scenes. A manager that I used to work with, I know, many accolades that she has gotten is off the work that I have completed. It seems to be that she did it. I have not had any exposure with the board of directors.

Ann said:

I feel like I'm acknowledged here at the facility by my immediate supervisor. I think it is a new role, informatics that scares a lot of people. I can honestly say I feel that other nursing roles aren't supporting of an informatics role.

Molly was asked about her experiences in being exposed to the board of directors and said, "being acknowledged at the board level, maybe indirectly". Ann stated that she is not getting exposed to the board.

Sally's said:

I haven't had any exposure with the board of directors. I guess the closest to exposure would be working on the council that we have at our facilities, and having access to the CNO that leads that. This is on the corporate level. It's really grey or blurred sometimes. I think many organizations, including this one, function on what they call the good boy or good girl club. You really have to know people, and be in the mix. I don't think that it's always based on skill set. I think sometimes it's just where you are in the organization, and who you know.

Along with lack of exposure to the board, it is important to mention that participants expressed that although they moved up the ladder to key leadership roles, they were often not respected or given the authority known to the position. Other hindrances were perceived as deterrents to advancement.

Challenges

Barriers, deterrents, hurdles are all terms that define challenge in career progression. The occurrences of challenges in some form or another were experienced unanimously by the participants. This finding indicates that there are some definite circumstances that have by some means hindered progression of BAW's career advancement. Not everyone considered the barriers as adverse circumstances. The drawbacks were considered as setups for fresh starts. According to Penny, "There will be barriers. I think that there will be barriers in any role or your next stepping-stone in your life, but if you are determined, you can overcome those barriers."

Molly was specific in her identification of what she believed to be a major deterrent, spoken language.

I think one of the barriers is sometimes or maybe quite often even that African American folks have their own lingo and they are not using the King's English or the white man's talk and that's your first impression.

Sally discussed her sentiments on challenge in career advancement and unfair hiring practices.

I think a lot of times the decision is already made on the candidate, and then something happens. I don't really see or hear about a fair interview process. I've

had plenty of experiences before I got into this role. Same thing with the educational development positions while I was at another facility. Someone else was given the position, and I had applied for. That person didn't have the educational backing for that position. I was disappointed in that, and I took this position here. I was later called in about the other one. I already had a nasty taste.

Participants also mentioned fear, lack of succession planning, lack of networking opportunities, and discriminatory practices as deterrents. All participants had some experience with deterrents and disparate practices. The subthemes that emerged from disparate practice are listed in Appendix D, Table D2.

Disparate Practices

All participants in this study were found to have experience with disparate practices. The experiences may have been actual or perceived, but were considered hindrances to career advancement. In the context of this study, disparate practices are defined, in accordance with Burton (2013) as "inferences of discriminatory actions that are related in some way to race, gender or any other characteristic subjecting them to adverse employment actions, and allege that they have been intentionally treated differently on account of their race" (para. 2). It is noteworthy that BAW are still facing roadblocks along career paths. When asked what experiences were considered unequal or disparate practices, some participants described occasions where they felt they were treated differently, and not equal to that of their colleagues.

Molly noted that ethnic names were often associated with people of color. The concern is how others would be regarded if they had ethnic names in terms of career

advancement and hiring. "African Americans have given their children names like, Alquietta, Lashanda, or whatever. People look at the name, and that is it. Those kinds of things are a big concern." Feeling devalued was expressed due to perceptions of disparate practices. This theme was one the majority of the participants expressed being subjected to.

Feeling Devalued

Karen's perception was that she did not feel valued enough to be acknowledged beyond her immediate supervisor.

I do not think they feel my worth. Although, I feel very supported by the manager I report to. We have an open and honest communication. I think it stops at his level. I do not think it goes past a forum of them getting together-them being the executive team getting together collecting their thoughts. I do not think it goes beyond him.

To be recognized Sally ensured that her work was showcased in a variety of settings. Sally replied:

I would never put myself in a situation where there's only one group of people that can speak for my work. Sometimes, those very same people will drop you. If one door shuts, you go to the next one and that how I've always functioned in my career.

One of the major road blocks regarding being devalued is related to not getting in for interviews. It had already been stated previously that ethnic names were a deterrent.

Being qualified and not afforded the opportunity get equal consideration for a job attributed to participant's feelings of devaluation. Renee's perception was:

They do not give you the opportunities that they will give their own race. Sometimes they limit you. Whites are always in charge. We have one black on our board, so they are always in charge. You feel like they always give their race the opportunities first, not the black race. They do not really even give you an opportunity to apply for the position. They will tell you something, as they are looking outside the organization verses looking internal. You don't really get the opportunity to apply to a position.

Sally said,

I think many organizations, including this one, function on what they call "the good boy or good girl club" where you really have to know people and be in the mix. I do not think that it is always based on skill set. I think that sometimes it is just where you are in the organization, and whom you know.

The term *good old boys network* "has long been viewed as an exclusive club that affords inside information, facilitates advancement, and provides a social and support networks to its members" (Rand, 2009, para. 2). Generally, it is not something that is overt and acknowledged. This network's membership "is automatic if you are white, male, and white collar. Women and people of color do not have ready access for membership to this exclusive group" (Rand, 2009, para. 2). According to Karen,

I've seen them use the term 'good old boy network' to help for some other people.

I just have not experienced it helping me. If you are a part of the jocks and the

cheerleaders, I think you get more exposure and recognized as being part of the jocks and the cheerleaders, but if you are in nerd land, not so much. My perception is that the president is the jock. Some members of his senior team are the cheerleaders, but not all. Moreover, I think there are certain people in middle management, lower management, and other positions that they bring into their club. Even in our organization, our president knew the prior president, so it was almost as if he was handed the job.

Karen provided another example of this situation that happened to her straight out of college.

This young lady finished one semester ahead of me, with no experience. She was straight out of college. Both of us were waiting to take our certification exam, but her dad was a president. The president called another president to say my child needs a job. She and I were at the same interview. They told me, you will do fine, you will do great, but we are looking for something else. They could not explain to me what the something else was.

Similarly, Ann provided another example from an experience she had in applying to a consulting firm.

They needed to get a copy of my nursing license before they even had a phone interview with me. I talked with two people on the phone. When I got there, I had to go through a series of interviews. There was a man who interviewed along with me. Later, at one of the out of town dinners, I was sitting with the recruiter. She had a little alcohol, and was a little loose with her lips. She told me about the guy

interviewing with me. She said they could not find him. I asked what she meant. They could not find him. She said he just dropped off the face of the earth. We never verified his anything. They did not verify his education, so this man had a job. They did not verify anything. I had to go through several things in order to get a phone interview. Now, it might have been other things. I cannot just make an assumption, but I am thinking this man, you actually offered him a job, and then later on, after you offered him the job, you are going through the background check you cannot find out anything on him? I had to literally send you a copy of my nursing degree in order to get a phone interview.

The perceptions of unfair practices are obvious in the following commentary from Sally:

Some people were given jobs, with an associate's degree (AD). I was told I would at least have to have a bachelor's degree in nursing (BSN) to be considered for a supervisory position, within nursing. I bypassed the AD, and went straight to the BSN. Later, I began working in an area with diploma-trained nurses and AD nurses that are in leadership roles. I have heard about things in a roundabout way instead of a more direct way, which I would have preferred. When there are opportunities that come up, certain people are approached, and others are not. I imagine the positions are posted, because they have to be posted. I think maybe it should be more open to everyone, and then, whoever wants to apply can apply.

Fear

With respect to the same question regarding what experiences were perceived as roadblocks, fear of not being considered for healthcare leadership roles was shared by four participants. The issue of fear has resulted in various thoughts and actions taken by participants to remain viable in the quest for executive leadership appointments. Penny said,

I foresee that it is just going to take motivation to continue the goals that I'm going after, using the experiences that I have at this current facility, and use it as a driving factor to move forward. It was probably some fear in moving outside of my comfort zone. Now, to advance in any career, you have to move out of your comfort zone. You have to move forward.

Ann stated:

One thing when you start thinking about the job market, in general, it's just a little tricky, right now, the way things are moving to an ambulatory setting. So, you know, going back to school right now is not in the cards for me. I'm just trying to focus more on just working.

Jane said:

I knew which organization I wanted to work for. Coming into an organization, I set up goals, which I write down. Then, I progress from there to moving in, especially, ambition, endurance, an eagerness to learn, and then critical thinking. I think critical thinking in a lot of different aspects of health care is a critical aspect

that nurses and health care administrators, no matter which part you serve in, they have to have that aspect in order to progress.

Finally, according to Molly:

I think part of when you look at positions that get eliminated and more in this environment, in this training yesterday, they were talking about hospitals that across the country they are going to look at getting rid of some of these upper level positions, eventually. For job security, do I want to risk that? Because, I'm looking towards retirement now, I don't want somebody to force me into something that I don't want to do or am not ready for. I think you can be more vulnerable at some of these positions.

The presence of fear was expressed as a concern, as well as the lack of succession planning.

Lack of Succession Planning

Discussions of lack of succession planning were part of conversations in response to what participants considered as issues, if any, inhibiting advancement. Of those conversations the accounts by Sally and Jane provided an example of those experiences. Sally said,

I am not sure how that happens as far as who is chosen to cover or manage something in a director's absence. I think that if there were proper succession planning, the entire group would be trained to manage, because you should want to build up your entire staff. They had an unwritten type of succession plan if we knew that individual was going to be retiring or moving to a different job, then at

that time they would start to prepare us. It was not as if I was a staff nurse, and you were prepping me to be the assistant or the head nurse through my nursing profession. It was by default.

Jane responded:

I would not say that it was succession planning. I would say that, then again, I was used as seat filler. I took on many of my previous director's roles. As far as a change in my immediate position, they left me in the same position. I just assumed her role to complete her daily duties in so many things. When, my manager left, no one talked to me about moving up, or asked where I wanted to go in the company. I have pulled and proved myself here. That is why I am going to stay even with my boss leaving. I thought the new person coming in would do the right thing. Here recently, we had a change in administration. When you are going through a change in administration, literally, you do not make any position changes to the rest of the organization until they get those new people in place. They let those people pick their administration. I have worked with nursing. You cannot blame that on a vice president or anybody else, because it is up to her to come up with a succession plan for me. So, if that did not happen, there is no real succession planning.

In conjunction with lack of succession planning, issues related to diversity were discussed as a significant deterrent by the participants. The impact of diversity was expressed in different contexts, and is discussed below.

The Diversity Principle

Diversity is another major theme that emerged regarding deterrents to advancement. Participants viewed diversity many different ways including principles of gender, age, and race. The degree of diversity may be controlled with quotas to establish equality in numbers. How diversity is perceived is not easily regulated with such a quick fix. People can be moved about to balance out the presence of particular cultures, but there needs to be a connection for understanding and effective communication.

Some participants perceived that in predominantly Black-staffed organizations opened up opportunities and afforded more advancement options. Penny said,

I'm feeling that as a Black American, you can only rise to a certain level, and if you do not fit their model, you will not rise. I'm seeing that there are more White Americans in the lead roles in administration. You may see one or two Black Americans in that role. So right then, I do not feel that there is a diversity at the top of administration. To get there, you are going to have to work even harder and struggle.

Other participants wondered why there was such a mystery about BAW. This mystery often stimulated stereotyping and odd commentary. Ann responded,

It was a little odd. I do not think that a white person would tell another white person you are the first white person I have seen in this department, or you are different from the other White people. It is odd in that context, but I do openly allow the conversation. Maybe, they can learn a little something about me. The fact that I am diverse or a minority makes me stay on my toes at all times. It is

just that people are learning how to accept you, and understand you while working next to you.

A different perspective was that companies boast that they are culturally diverse. Although the organization claimed to be open to cultural and racial diversity, Jane recalls sitting around the table of her peers-from hospitals through her workplace network, and being the only African American at the table, and the only female. Jane said,

It was like people just draw to you in the room. It is like, how do you put it? It is like you are a centerpiece. When people come, they talk to you because they want you to feel comfortable. I think even with them, their ethics might be the same as the organization for which they work for. It makes them feel uncomfortable.

Many organizations speak of cultural diversity training to help in understanding the true qualities and characteristics specific to a race or ethnic group. Whether or not this training was successful is not yet determined. However, in spite of the challenges faced by BAW, the participants also noted success factors.

Success Factors

In answering the second part of the third research question, participants were asked what strategies were recommended that might help with advancement to executive leadership. In response to this subquestion, most participants considered mentorship necessary for their advancement.

Mentorship

Mentorship and family support were key attributes voiced by participants as success factors essential for continued motivation and advancement. (See Appendix D,

Table 2). Not everyone had a mentor, but each had determination, a critical factor for success. Participants who had mentors felt their mentors were instrumental in guiding their career track and providing emotional support. Molly said,

I always had good family support, from my parents. Whatever I wanted to do, they always supported it, and were either actively involved or accepted whatever I had an interest in. They let me go try it or do it.

Molly also considered finding mentors imperative. Karen said:

No, I can't take credit for doing it on my own. I've been exposed to mentors.

There was a woman that is in a leadership position at a different hospital that has been encouraging me. She is a white woman that said I should go back to school, because we need Black doctorate prepared nurses.

Sally said:

I had a mentor that encouraged me to pursue administrative type positions, which sat me down and talked about the benefits of leadership roles. Along the way I've met really good people. Those are the people, I will lean on.

According to Molly,

Mentors. I think, we as Black women, have to be open and willing if somebody calls you or if somebody may have interviewed and they want to get to physical therapy school, nursing, or whatever health care profession, hook them up with somebody.

Penny said:

I have had a mentor and those who have encouraged me to pursue administrative type of positions, sat down, and talked about the benefits it would be to be in that leadership role. They were very instrumental in encouraging me to go back to school. They were instrumental in giving me opportunities to work in various positions. They were very instrumental and their roles were in leadership roles. Seeing what they could do and how they helped me was instrumental. Family support, colleague support, peer support, and just seeing other black females in leadership roles that have propelled, It was a matter of seeing if they could do it, I could do it.

However, Penny grapples with her understanding and knowing her own selfworth and wonders, "Am I good enough?" She is currently working on professional development, and is now serving on committees and planning to advance her education.

There will be barriers in any role or your next stepping stone in your life. If you are determined, you can overcome those barriers. I have found that it's a harder struggle for black Americans. As a Black American, you have to go 3-4 steps above the average individual. My ambitions are in seeing others, seeing other Black Americans in leadership roles. That is inspiring. If we have other individuals in that place, we can set the road for them to be able to achieve just what I'd like to be able to achieve.

Determination

Determination, translating negative inferences into positive thoughts and actions, and resetting priorities were subsets of success factors described by participants for their

continued success. Ann said, "In true honesty, I use the fact that I'm diverse or a minority. I try to look at it is a positive, because it makes me stay on my toes at all times"

Higher educational achievement and determination were considered imperative factors for advancement. Sally felt that undertaking other duties was essential.

Toast Masters for the speaking part and volunteers for other organizations in Baltimore, where she does grant reviews. I get myself involved in all types of things so that I can at least have the experience of working in other groups.

Sally is currently working on her doctoral degree. She credits her renewed drive and professional growth to her mentors. Although Sally has experienced unequal practices along her career path, she keeps moving forward with her goals.

I am a social person regardless of race, age, gender, or whatever.... I make myself available to all, speak to all, volunteer, and get myself involved. I am involved with different organizations so I keep my network circle big.

Karen thinks big. She said her aspiration is to "confront the world goals". She chose to take time from forging her career to raise her two children. Karen says her goal is to become president of her own company. She feels that there are a number of issues in the traditional health administration market. "I have seen nepotism, stereotyping, type casting, and tokenism". She does not let her experiences with unfair practices stop her. "I just have to come out and be 110% better."

Jane started down the road that led to dead end middle management. She realized that she was misled. "They tell you a lot of fluff. It does not work. They tell you so many

aspects, and so many places you can go, but that's not reality." When she found out the path to a brighter future, she took it. Jane feels her greatest barriers have been her age and her skin color. After taking personal inventory of her credentials, she began putting her career into the proper perspective. "That is why I reflect back, I know the only way I am going to progress to where I want to be, and get my career goals were to go back to school."

Despite feelings and experiences of being used, passed over, and unappreciated, Jane is still moving forward. She believed by advancing her "education, perseverance, and a lot of praying", she will reach her goals.

Ann said,

My father made everybody look at the Department of Labor book. It was a rite of passage in 10th grade. This process equipped me with knowledge of what the chosen career path required. I use the fact that I'm ... a minority as a positive. You are an African American female. I'm comfortable with that.

Ann grew up in a predominantly successful household. She recalls, along her career journey, lacking exposure to the board, limited inclusion with succession planning, and experiencing disparate practices. Appearance was a major concern. Ann said she faced concerns from both her black and white peers of being too ethnic, which was intimidating to some. She also experienced lack of respect. "Directors did not see me as a director." Ann continues on her career quest, and she is not afraid to stand for what she believes in.

Renee said, "One thing I wanted to do was to move up and get paid for my work. My supervisors were making the money, and it was my ideas they used to spearhead projects." Renee was very candid about her career goals, experiences, and obstacles. She comes from a large family with a host of support. Renee has mentors as well, who have been instrumental in propelling her career choices. "I have a supervisor that really pushed me to get back into school. I am very grateful, in previous years I just had a high school diploma."

Renee felt that racism and politics are barriers. Despite her feelings that she has not been given equal opportunities to move forward she noted,

Racism has really become a great challenge for me. It makes me want to move forward, so I can be on the level where I can address some things associated with racism. I am able to progress, because I know who I am. Challenges make me strong. Even when I see the racism and the lack of blacks in leadership in my organization, it makes me fight harder to get to where I need to go.

Summary

It was clear that barriers exist that have a bearing on the pace and success of career advancement in healthcare leadership. There were a host of factors discovered which were considered deterrents. Collectively, the participants experienced disparate practices thwarted career progression.

In answering what factors contributed to BAWs' lack of advancement and were considered inhibitory, the overarching two consistent themes were double jeopardy and subtle racism. The inescapable double jeopardy factors were innate qualities of their race

and gender. The theme of racism had intersecting elements, which formed perceived and actual barriers thwarting advancement. Stereotyping, being overlooked despite being qualified, and color classification were factors found associated with racism. Unequal practices and feeling devalued were deterrents to leadership advancement. Gender related issues, lack of inclusion in succession planning, and limited exposure to the board were also deterrents experienced.

Success factors were noteworthy from the vantage points of participants, which were instrumental in promoting progress up the ranks. The two most prominent themes were determination and having mentors. Factors influential for career progression were the presence of mentors, strong familial support, and self-driven determination.

The following chapter provides a review of the purpose, summary of the findings including conclusions, and the impact on social change. The methodological, theoretical, and empirical implications, as appropriate are discussed. Recommendations for practice are also discussed.

Chapter 5: Discussion, Conclusions, and Recommendations

Introduction

The purpose of this transcendental phenomenological study was to understand the experiences, perceptions, and deterrents, if any, to the advancement of BAW aspiring to achieve senior health care leadership roles. The nature of this research study was to explore in-depth lived experiences of BAW, attributing factors, deep-rooted ideologies on race/ethnicity, gender, social class, or any other perceived or actual barriers inhibiting advancement to the senior leadership roles, in health care. The choice of a qualitative phenomenological research design was best suited to answer the proposed research questions. The following section contains information regarding the key findings from this study.

Summary of Key Findings

The findings from this study were based on interviews with seven BAW serving in healthcare leadership supervisory roles. All of the participants were born in the continental United States. The participants were employed in the Washington, DC metropolitan region at various local hospitals. The analysis of these BAW aspiring for executive healthcare leadership roles found that barriers exist, perceived and actual, that may predispose deterrents to advancement. The number of BAW in healthcare administration's higher level executive roles remains very low. Issues pertaining to perceptions of racism, appearance, and color-based disparate practices were central themes.

It was discovered that the participants experienced issues with color classification, appearance, racism, educational variances, lack of exposure to the executive boards, stereotyping, and limited inclusion in succession planning. The factors contributed to lack of ascension up the ranks to senior leadership. Each predicament significantly posed challenges to advancement with their intersectionality to race and gender, the two constant factors.

The findings are discussed in this section with descriptions of how knowledge has been confirmed, disconfirmed or extended from what has been found in the literature from Chapter 2. Since the themes were grouped in response to the actual research questions, the next section contains an expansion of the interpretations in the same format.

Interpretation of Findings

According to Warner (2014), "the last decades of the 20th century brought considerable progress in women's professional advancement in the United States. The number of women, in general, in top management roles is 9%" (para. 4). Women of color have made advancements, but still have low percentages of accomplishment. "Women of color holding managerial and professional positions are only 5.3%, with only 3.2% occupying board positions" (Warner, 2014, para. 5). These numbers are for the entire United States, which makes the percentages of women of color holding executive leadership roles in healthcare anecdotally less. The purpose of this study was to discover if barriers exist that hindered progression of BAW to senior healthcare leadership roles. From the review of literature, it was discovered that most of the information regarding

black women's career advancement was not indicative of their own unique perspectives or experiences. I found few, if any, recent studies that explored the career journeys of BAW's advancement in health administration from their own perspective. Most of the literature was focused on the lack of women's presence in executive roles and failed to differentiate between the different minorities. "With growing emphasis on inclusiveness, there is a tendency to subscribe to the view that there is little differentiation in the experiences of racial/ethnic minority group members (e.g. Hispanic, Americans, Asian Americans, African Americans, and Native Americans)" (Combs, 2003, p. 386). Studies were found that were related to gender-based disparities and ethnic disparities.

There is a limited number of BAW in executive healthcare roles. This finding was compounded by there being few literary resources available that facilitate understanding of the complexities faced by many BAW in their quest for executive healthcare roles. A gap in the literature exists on how BAW feel regarding the reason so few have excelled to senior leadership roles. Exploring this phenomenon related to BAW's perceptions and experiences became the foundation for this research in conjunction with CRT.

After studying the lived experiences of seven BAW healthcare leaders aspiring for senior leadership, data analysis revealed there are deterrents to progression.

Deterrents causing lags in career advancement noted by the participants studied were either experienced or perceived. There were some success factors experienced by the participants instrumental for career progression. This section is organized in terms of the findings in response to each research question.

Factors Contributing to Lack of Advancement Findings

Factors were found that had an impact on career progression. Many factors were perceived, since no tangible events explicate the phenomenon experienced. The participants agreed that there were issues related to their color. This theme was framed as color classification.

Color Classification Revealed

Since earlier times in American history, color has been a central theme, whether clandestine or overt that seemingly has left its mark on society. Color and gender are two factors found in this study to have a significant impact on BAW. As surmised from Hochschild and Weaver (2007), the issue of color is complex and depends often the degree of darkness. Color is a single aspect of one's appearance. Davis, Dollard, and the American Youth Commission (1946) stated, "what is really crucial behind the color point is class; the implication that light color goes with higher status and the Negroid appearances with lower status is what makes these characteristics so important" (p. 137). This statement was from the 1940s era and is still being referenced by the participants today. Findings from this study are consistent today. Color is used as a means to either consciously or unconsciously judge others.

Results of the data analysis noted color was one means the workforce and society used to subliminally judge an individual aside from merit or professional prowess. There was a constant need, in existence, to prove they were worthy. Very few opportunities for advancement were apparent. Participants noted decisions were often made in their organizations that seemed to favor white candidates.

The demand for advancement in education, productivity and performance was greater for individuals aspiring to advance. Even with the advanced performance indicators on hand. Being overlooked became the norm, unless something did not work out with the other candidate.

Color classification is one way of narrowing advancement and could have a bearing on income potentials for BAW. Inversely, the lack of advancement was found to have an impact on the participant's finances. This was a deterrent to having some amenities of life such as: higher education, better job appointments, and improved health outcomes. The findings mesh with the literature in that class distinctions are evident through the hierarchy of positions and variations of pay scales (Marmot, 2005, p. 2).

The discussion of color from this premise provides an extension of knowledge. It was not framed in the same way found in the literature. In the literature there were more discussions of class distinction, with limited mention of color implications. Color distinction may create as much of an impact on limiting advancement as financial classification could. Overall, issues regarding appearance were encountered by the participants. In conjunction with color, other aspects of appearance such as demeanor, socially acceptable appearance, and spoken language were mentioned by the participants in this study as deterrents. This study's finding have semblance to those found by CRT, as well as Zebrowitz and Montepare (2009) in a study conducted to determine why appearance matters. Zebrowitz and Montepare noted "appearance matters because some facial qualities are so useful in guiding adaptive behavior that even a trace of those qualities can create and impression" (p.1).

Appearance

Society tends to dictate acceptable appearance. What the participants described as appropriate and acceptable appearance was framed from the perspective of society that preferred less Afro-Americanness. Early on in their careers, participants stated they were guided on how to dress, speak, and conduct themselves to get proper acknowledgement in the workforce.

Seemingly, there is an ongoing undertone of being underestimated based on their appearance. Participants in this study commented on being overlooked based on their appearance, and not valued for their qualifications. The issue of appearance intersects with issues involving stereotyping in a number of ways for BAW. The stereotypical images of Black women have impacted how many BAW respond in shaping their appearance. Results from this study were bifurcating on the issue of whether to comply with societal norms concerning appearance, or be themselves. Some women willfully conceded with aligning appearance with what was socially accepted, while others stood their ground and bore the ethnic look.

Those women that dared to defy the socially acceptable look were consistent with West's (2008) views, "Black women are generally happy with their complexion and appearance, particularly if they have strong racial identities and family support, other sometimes feel ashamed and unattractive" (p. 291). The feelings of those who conceded may have been due to historical beliefs that lighter complexion and straighter hair was more appropriate. Hesse-Biber, Howling, Leavy, and Lovejoy (2004) concluded this premise evolved from "Black girls growing up in the shadow of the dominant White

culture; their experience concerning their bodies is filtered through the prism of race as well as gender" (p. 72).

Hesse-Biber et al. (2008) conducted a qualitative grounded study on "78 Black American adolescents and found: race is linked with self-esteem, non-internalization, and maternal support that in turn these factors serve to prevent the African American sample from body image dissatisfaction" (p. 49). Their findings were confirmation to the experience noted by one participant in her refusal to wear her hair the way others felt she should conform and wear it.

The knowledge of how appearance shaped mindsets and decisions of BAW may be beneficial for others facing similar circumstances in health administration. It was evident from this study that some participants were not swayed by the opinions of others, or the potential consequences of expressing their individuality. Expressions of their own cultural identities through appearance may facilitate acceptance of the health care providers by patients. According to Betancourt, Green, Carillo, and Anaeh-Firmpong, (2003), "racial/ethnic diversity in the health care workforce has been well-correlated with delivery of quality care to diverse patient populations" (p. 296).

Appearance, under the umbrella of color classification, is a broad subject within itself. Appearance has a number of intersectional elements that may influence career advancement in the workforce. Society is plagued with advertisements used to project the ideal images of what is imagined and defined as acceptable beauty and image. These perceptions for socially acceptable norms, subconsciously made, are what people are predominantly judged on.

The appearance standards embedded in the minds of society become the guiding forces for decision-making in many instances. More attractive individuals, as gauged by society, "statistically receive more job offers, better advancement opportunities, and higher salaries than their less attractive peers-despite numerous findings that they are not more intelligent or capable" (Toledano, 2012, para. 1). Similarly, participants in this study, with regard to their career advancement, experienced the same types of subtle treatments regarding appearance.

Data from this study indicated that society tries to frame how BAW should look. Their desire to be natural was not widely accepted by the participant's employers. Being natural refers to BAW who refrain from chemically processing their hair, nails, or even using make up. The BAW in this study faced not only their employers, but their peers in terms of strong opinions of what is considered socially acceptable. They were told being too ethnic made them stand out too much. Some of the participants felt that irrespective of what society dictated they were going keep their appearances in a manner that is comfortable to them.

There were two factors that they could not change, color and gender. Most certainly, there is a difference in the type of hair, and the management of it, among most Black women versus White women. Many, for a myriad of reasons, have gone to extreme measures to appear more like White women by wearing wigs, weaves, hair extensions, and even bleaching their skin. Hesse-Biber et al. (2004) surmised:

Perhaps hair, more than any other physical attributes serves to exemplify the beauty struggles faced by African American women. On one hand, hair represents

one's assimilation into the popular culture; while on the other hand, it can serve to reject all cultural norms surrounding beauty. (p. 67)

How women carry and conduct themselves is another aspect found to have some relevance to their appearance. A participant in this study decided to cut her hair into a small Afro, similar to that of Black men with close haircuts. Her stance taken by cutting her hair was for convenience.

Some participants were taught early how to conduct themselves in a professional stance. Manner of speaking and accent were considered important. Not using Ebonics was emphasized. Within the race, those with mentors were taught to be careful about their tone of voice. In addition, teaching included being conscious of body language that may be misconstrued as offensive. They were informed to avoid being considered aggressive as opposed to assertive.

From the review of literature, it was discovered that to reduce the presence of organizational barriers, it was important to have "leadership and workforce reflective of the racial and ethnic composition of the general population" (Betancourt et al., 2003, p. 295). Having BAW as healthcare leaders in a city with the demographic composition of Washington, DC, may help bridge the gap in critical decision making to improve health disparities. If BAW continue to be overlooked due to color and appearance for advancement in healthcare leadership, it will not help in addressing the greater dual disadvantage of being minority and female. Nor will there be a significant contribution to impact vital changes economically, socially, or politically that directly impact BAW. This may impact the degree of BAW's representation in leadership roles. This confirms that if

this practice remains unchanged there will continue to be a lack of BAW in senior leadership roles.

Age

Age was another contributory factor that adversely influenced advancement. In general, age is a consideration of significance in terms of hiring for most entities. The issue of age in this study was found to intersect with child bearing imagery, and impressions of thoughts of immaturity.

This study revealed challenges in balancing family life and work. The family connections were instrumental in providing a strong support. Family life took precedence for the women raising children, but many did not stop working during this period.

Instead, women in this study maintained the status quo on their jobs, and refrained from pursuing career growth activities until they were comfortable with their accomplishments.

BAW must contend with race-based images of black women and age specific challenges. The issue of age as related to childrearing is not a problem limited to women of color. It is gender-based as well. Statistics show age discrimination laws have been effective, but are still apparent as evidenced from this study and the number of discrimination claims filed. Although the number of claims has declined, the monetary benefits have increased. As cited by the Equal Employment Opportunity Commission (EEOC, 2014), in fiscal year 2013, there were 3,541 charges filed under the Age Discrimination Employment Act (ADEA). Of the charges filed, 3,580 were resolved,

which yielded \$17 million in benefits. In 2010, there were 4,029 charges filed, 4,130 resolutions, and \$14.7 million paid in monetary benefits.

The women in this study were professionals who were able to hold their roles and care for their families. This finding is contradictory to the low class images commonly associated with BAW as welfare recipients, the Sapphire image or domestic workers- the mammy image. These images have become a part of American history, and are projected today through roles often played by women of color- Tyler Perry's Madea character, or even labeling such as that seen on the "Aunt Jemima syrup" (West, 2008, p. 289).

According to West, Collins (2000), and Stephens and Phillips (2003), these images were influenced by structural inequalities such as race, gender, and class oppression. The images were "further reinforced by the scientific, popular, and social science literature as well as the media, policies, and the law" (p. 288) and CRT. Over time these issues may impinge on BAW's health due to stress in coping. Stress alone is a catalyst to many other health related ailments.

OWL (2012) found age was a factor impeding employment, as found with this research. The study by OWL is inconsistent with the findings from this study, because age issues were related to midlife and older women. Women "under age 45 are 40% more likely to receive an interview request than older workers with similar skills and work history" (p. 18). This study noted women of younger years were denied advancement, because they were considered too young and immature.

Age was also found to be a deterrent with regard to level of confidence and ability to perform jobs with the degree of experience warranted. Although age discrimination is

prohibited in the United States, it is hard to pinpoint whether age is the determining factor inhibiting hiring. Black women are not only constrained by age-related issues, but live under the umbrella of stereotyping.

Stereotyping

Moskowiz, Stone, and Childs (2012) suggested stereotypes develop because they help make us more efficient processors of information, able to focus on greater amounts of information and do so more quickly. The danger is that sacrificing accuracy for speed by making assumptions may be costly and even lethal. Stereotypical views of African Americans have been apparent from the early days of slavery in this country (West, 2008). "Stereotypes broadly categorize members of the same race are all alike" (Green, 1999, para. 1). From the findings, I concluded that stereotyping is a barrier to advancement of BAW in health administration.

Demystifying the true character of Black women is clouded by age-old perceptions that have translated into reality in the minds of many. The findings add to knowledge that this factor is considered an inhibitor to advancement for BAW in health care. Participants considered stereotyping pernicious and dangerous with negative impacts besmirching the image their BAW.

BAW in this study revealed they were often considered as aggressive as opposed to assertive or passionate about their profession. The image of the *angry black women* syndrome has become an extension of stereotypical viewpoints of BAW (West, 2004). Media often portrays BAW as uneducated, designed for domestic work, or angry. The preconceived image ideations of the BAW, in this study, are contributing factors

inhibiting their career advancement. Consistent with this finding was that of Williams and Rucker (2000) that found "racial stereotyping was a vehicle to limit and deny employment of black applicants" (p.78). Concerns about BAW's character that remain unexplored are often assumed, yielding stereotypes.

Stereotyping is not something easily proven. It is something that is perceived. There is not a large quantity of data on stereotyping from the review of literature that tells the extent white people hold stereotypical views about black women working in health administration roles. Moskowiz et al. (2012) conducted a study that used imagery of Blacks and Whites to assess action of physicians. They were asked to input diagnoses based on the images. Findings from that study concluded when physicians saw the black images, they responded based on "stereotypical diseases commonly associated with African Americans, such as: obesity and drug use" (Moskowitz et al., 2012, p. 996). This study illustrated how use of stereotypes could lead to potential dangers adversely affecting clinical outcomes. BAW in this study spoke of being typecast as domineering angry women. This finding is consistent with the findings from the literature.

The pictures painted by the media, history, and beliefs about Blacks should not be ignored, but addressed as they may have some impact on how BAW are perceived. The findings from this study suggest advancing knowledge through education on what stereotypical thinking entails. In addressing this first, there must be an acknowledgement or understanding that issues related to stereotyping in health administration exist. Not addressing the stereotypical viewpoints may cause a chain reaction of events and eventually add to health disparities. Adding knowledge and erasing assumptions may be

the second step in addressing this. The issues related to education as a deterrent are discussed in the next section.

Education

Education was considered by the participants in this study as an opportunistic factor necessary to enhance acknowledgement. They all were either advancing or had advanced their education through doctoral status. A deterrent to advancing education found in this study was having sufficient financial resources. Concerns were raised regarding whether opportunities for career growth would be attainable that would remediate the financial obligation.

According to the Psychological Association (2015), low socioeconomic status and its correlates such as lower education, poverty, and poor health, ultimately affects our society as a whole (para 2) Educational barriers for the participants in my research were linked with the lack of promotion, which inversely is often tied to lower income and lessened potential for higher career achievement. This reduces the number of minority decision makers. The participants found that most of their organizations lacked minorities in key healthcare senior leadership roles. Cohen, Gabriel, and Terrell (2002) remarked,

Increasing the cadre of minority health professionals interested in assuming management and policy-making roles in the future health system would help ensure that tactical and strategic decisions about matters such as resource allocation and program design are tailored to the needs of a diverse society. (p.101)

Hardaway and McLoyd (2008) concluded that racism and discrimination were key factors limiting social mobility, in conjunction with its consequences for academic achievement. This finding supports the finding in this study regarding education. Cohen et al. (2002) found the "paucity of such individuals in the current health professions workforce and influential policy-making posts constitutes yet another barrier to achieving high-quality healthcare for all Americans" (p. 95). This view substantiates the views of the participants in this study.

In 2003, Betancourt, Green, Carrillo and Ananeh-Firempong conducted a content analysis to discover measures to address racial/ethnic disparities in health and health care. This study differs from the educational enrichment suggested by the participants in this study. The participants felt advancing their formalized education to obtain advance degrees would assist in bringing more minorities to the senior roles. The authors of this study felt that advancing cultural competence through a "framework of organizational, structural, and clinical cultural competence could facilitate the elimination of disparities and improve care for all Americans" (Betancourt et al., 2003, p.293).

Lack of mentorship was noted to have an impact on career progression with regard to education. The participants felt having mentors helped them orchestrate their career tracks, guiding them with the appropriate educational curriculum. This finding supports part of what was identified by through the study by Dios et al. (2013) regarding education. Dio et al. found that mentors were instrumental in reducing diversity related barriers to educational advancement. Witt and Kiefer (2002) is a "large executive firm that specializes in education and healthcare" (p. 3). They conducted a quantitative study

to find out about leadership preparation. Their findings suggested that limited financial resources are at the helm of why there is ineffective mentoring of future leaders. This finding is not consistent with the findings from this research effort. The limited mentors were attributed to the few people readily available to be a mentor. Participants from this study encourage BAW in healthcare leadership roles to seek opportunities to share what has been learned on their journeys. At different phases of career progression the participants in this study discussed varying experiences. The findings related to this section are noted in the subsequent section.

Stages of Career Development Findings

The second research question asked how participants described different phases in their careers. The findings suggest that the participant's experiences and perceptions of different situations encountered on their career track changed as they achieved career maturity. Notably, participants did not succumb to the issues stereotypically associated with child rearing. This finding supports results noted in the preceding section. They changed their focus for a period of time to afford family life development, and then later returned to pursuing career development aspirations.

Many found at midpoint of their career course a disinterest in the organizations they worked for due to the myriad of challenges encountered. Disparate practices were among the reasons the participant's aspirations turned to operating their own businesses. Being typecast, overlooked, witnessing nepotism, and cronyism were dissatisfying. One participant said she was not among the "jocks and the cheerleaders," and she could never fit in. These perceptions guided decisions to move outside the walls of their

organizations. The disparate practices witnessed brought in a snow ball "negative effect on employee's psychological, physical, professional, and spiritual well-being, making them more likely to leave the organization" (Myers & Dreachslin, 2007, pp. 3-4). Other participants chose not to surrender aspirations and wanted to make a difference wherever they were. They saw the need for their special contributions in healthcare leadership, and decided to persevere despite challenges faced or experienced.

The decision to move outside the traditional organization is not only relevant in health care, but in other business operations. Ahmad (2014) found women of color have the most self-owned businesses. As noted from this study, the driving force behind this was the discovery "women, and women of color in particular, face a wide array of work-related obstacles, but their participation as employees, business owners, and consumers is fundamental to the success not only of their own families but also to the success of the U.S. economy" (Ahmad, 2014, p. 6).

Midpoint in their careers most participants discovered that there were some unsettling disparate practices. Unfair practices were deemed as roadblocks to progression. Some experienced progression, but were not given the authority or respect associated with the title or position. This finding is consistent with the study by Dancy, Wilbur Talashek, Bonner, and Barnes-Boyd (2004) in which power is differentiated and levied by both class and race.

There was a lack of cultural diversity training, which was disconcerting. The finding suggests deterrents and success factors were apparent to advancement. Most of the findings in this segment extended the knowledge in the discipline. Knowledge of the

different experiences at different phases of career development was not found in the literature search from the perspective of the BAW. Rites of passage are notable regarding the advancement of human beings. Little information is provided about how BAW feel at the beginning of their career through to retirement. What was evident at the varied stages discussed was evidence of deterrents and success factors for career advancement.

Deterrents and Success Factor Findings

The last question examined what was perceived as unequal practices, deterrents, and success factors to advancement up the ranks. The findings indicated there were deterrents experienced and perceived by the participants that slowed their advancement. A major deterrent experienced was subtle racism.

Racism

Racism was one of the words used by participants to express what was considered unequal practice central to persons of color. The sting of racism and its down range adverse effects is a feeling that cannot be denied, as evidenced by the depth of discussion from the participants in this study. From the participant's viewpoint racism's presentation was multifaceted. It was experienced and perceived through: subtle means, unintentional racial bias, and overt ways. Limited literature was evident to substantiate or refute these findings.

Volumes of literature reviewed for this study centered on women's gender, Black men, or White women's perspectives, as opposed to race and its implications on BAW in health care. The BAW's perspectives were essentially invisible. According to a study by Lantz (2008), "data currently available regarding executive leadership in healthcare

administration tends to focus more on gender than racial/ethnic diversity, ignoring the intersection of these two elements" (p. 5). It is unfortunate that since the late 1990s limited research has been conducted on BAW, and views remain relatively consistent with the post slavery era. King (1988) noted,

The experience of black women is apparently assumed, though never explicitly stated to be synonymous with that of either black males or white females; and since the experiences of both are equivalent, a discussion of black women in particular is superfluous. (p. 45)

Participants felt that they had a dual disadvantage in terms of their gender and race. The implications of race were more pronounced than that of gender. Race and gender were intersecting elements, and constants that must be addressed for life. This finding did confirm those cited by ACHE (2006) and Lantz (2008), with respect to the sentiments noted related to gender and fairness. Participants from that study did not experience issues related to gender or unequal treatment. In the context of race and gender, Myers and Dreachslin (2007) found different perspectives on levels of equity and opportunity apparent from varied racial groups in the workplace. This finding is more consistent with the findings in this study, as all participants were from a single race and gender.

Despite much legislation passed regarding equal rights, participants experienced unfair hiring practices of being overlooked, prejudices, being limited in terms of exposure, and treatment showing they were not equal contenders. One participant described her observation of a promotion to senior leadership based solely on the prior

senior leader's friendship with that person's father. The majority of participants witnessed candidates being selected based their racial kinship and not merit. These experiences were not proven as the causative factors, although all factors pointed to race as the culprit from the perspective of the participants.

Other disparate practices were evident from this research, with discrimination related to ethnic names. It was a concern of the participants that having ethnic names added to BAW being overlooked for job opportunities. Ethnic names are often stereotypically associated with under educated and underprivileged persons in the eyes of society, irrespective of their credentials. This finding is consistent with current literature noted through a University of Chicago study conducted in 2002. "Race has an impact on hiring practices, despite African American applicant's qualifications" (Bertrand, 2003, para. 6). Statistically, the authors found that discrimination levels were consistent across all the occupations and industries covered in the experiment.

The experience of racism was hard to define in terms of what the problem actually was. Many of the research participants felt devalued for work contributions with the credit going to their superiors. Their limited exposure to the executive board of directors was consistently expressed by the majority of the participants. Participants described watching others get promotions simply based on who they knew and their color. Disparate practices prevailed as a major deterrent to their advancement.

Fear was among the disparate practices found to hinder participant's progression.

Some participants feared being set up, and not supported. Others discussed the job market being unsteady. It was apparent that there were some issues with lack of mentorship and

guidance. Lastly, there was commentary on fear of moving out of their comfort zone. Feeling invisible, fear, disparate practices, and racism each serve as intersectional elements to lack of inclusion in succession planning.

Lack of Succession Planning and Diversity

The majority of the participants were alienated from succession planning in their organization. Findings suggest that they were added into the mix by default when issues with primary candidates surfaced. Most participants were only exposed to their immediate supervisor or their boss's supervisor. Many were simply waiting in the queue for an opportunity. Often promotions were in titles with little respect and lack of authority associated with their role. Diversity issues were deterrents to progression. This finding differs from those of Witt and Kieffer (2002) that from their study found leaders are not regularly making succession plans. The participants from my study worked for organizations that had succession planning, but excluded them.

In addition, my findings indicated that participants did not see a vast percentage of diversity in senior leadership profiles in their organizations. Some organizations used quotas to ensure that the minority representation was apparent. It is clear from the results of this study that a disparity exists in the representation of BAW in positions of senior leadership among the participants studied. This was despite the participants all being employed in the Washington, DC's metropolitan region, which is an area with a high minority-based population, and holding varying college degrees.

Although it seems like the course for BAW aspiring for senior leadership in healthcare is tough, nothing is impossible. It was apparent that determination was a

characteristic shared by each participant. Some findings were not deterrents or disparate practices, but success factors.

Success Factors

Success factors were found that helped propel many to the leadership roles currently held. The most consistent factors noted were determination, mentorship, advanced education, and faith. Although many faced challenges along their journeys, none gave up. The degree of perseverance was remarkable.

Women in this study realized that it was not up to their employers to enrich their professional development. Most learned that advancing education was paramount to success. Not much literature was found on the extent of determination as a success factor for BAW. This finding added to the existing body of knowledge regarding this phenomenon.

Having mentors was one of the most influential success factors. This finding confirms and boosts knowledge of what was found in the literature. In a related study, "The women agreed that it was not easy for them in corporate America, and overall, they believed that mentoring was useful" (Farrow, 2008, p. 36). There is not a great deal of research specifically on the impact of mentorship on BAW. However, there is mention that mentoring is of significance. The persons serving as mentors for the BAW in this study are from many backgrounds, but not limited to the following: parents, professors, friends, spouses, and coworkers. Having mentors was a way that others that have been successful can give back and help someone else. Mentors in place early in careers provided substantial guidance for the participants.

Overall, it is evident that BAW face myriad challenges to progression in the healthcare workforce. As articulated by King (1998), "the dual and systematic discrimination of racism and sexism remain pervasive, and for many class inequality compounds those oppression" (p. 43). The experiences found were concurrent with some of the principles outlined in the conceptual framework. CRT is the conceptual framework chosen for this research study.

Conceptual Framework Analysis

The conceptual framework for this research effort was the CRT. In this study, CRT was used as a lens to help explore potential barriers experienced by BAW aspiring for healthcare senior leadership. There was a correlation between CRT and the findings of this study with respect to the social constructs of race and gender. CRT posits race and gender as central elements viewed "at their intersection with other forms of subordination such as gender, class, and color" (Solorzano, 1998, p. 122). Gender, class, and color were factors found to be deterrents and yielding challenges for BAW.

CRT was instrumental in gaining understanding of the complex roles of race, racism, and interrelated concepts, in the lived experiences of BAW's career development paths in healthcare administration. The presence, if any, of barriers to advancement were explored. Findings indicated that there were the race implications, inequality issues, conflict between racial groups and racial implications on promotion.

The intersectionality of gender and race-based factors were central themes identified in this study. Even today, there is a racial divide in the United States. At the present, rioting and protesting found across the states signifies that racial tension is at a

critical point. How this turmoil translates into hiring and promotion practices is yet to be discerned.

In this study, three major tenets of CRT were employed: "(a) a collection of recent stories of unequal practices from the perspective of people of color, (b) an argument for the eradication of racial subjugation through storytelling, and (c) other areas of difference addressed" (Creswell, 2007, p. 28). First, the transcendental phenomenological approach, allowed the participants to voice their experiences of unequal practices respective to color through the semistructured one-on-one interviews. Color classification which is an element of race was a recurring experience in all participants. To fully capture the lived experiences of this phenomenon, I used copious verbatim commentary, as illustrated in Chapter 4.

Secondly, racial subjugation was apparent from the participants' recounts of subtle racial practices. All participants experienced some form of disparate practices along their career track that intersected with racism. This aligns with CRT with respect to the "centrality and intersectionality of race and racism" (Solorzano, 1998, p. 122). The difference is that this is related to healthcare administration as opposed to education.

Lastly, other areas of difference were discussed related to color, gender and age and their impact on career progression for BAW. Each principle was instrumental in deriving answers to the proposed overarching research question. As aligned with CRT, race, in this study, intersected with other "forms of subordination such as gender, color" (Solorzano, 1998, p. 122), and class. The double jeopardy of gender and race was

inescapable for the participants. Other aspects regarding their appearance, diction, and ethnic names were deterrents also.

Among participants' experiences under the race umbrella were feelings of being devalued, lack of inclusion in succession planning, issues with diversity of the workforce, and fear. It was apparent from participants' stories that even when fully qualified, they experienced being overlooked or they felt invisible. According to Hiraldo (2010), the "majority of African Americans do not become part of the driving force in higher education, such as faculty" (p. 55). Without minority representation in schools, the subject matter is taught as seen by those in position (Hiraldo, 2010, p. 55; Patton, McEwen, Rendón, & Howard-Hamilton, 2007). This problem is similar to the findings from this study. The BAW in this study were underrepresented in senior leadership roles, and not afforded input in critical decision-making in healthcare administration due to the presence of barriers. This may place them at a disadvantage in addressing issues based on ethnicity.

"CRT considers racism embedded in society" (Hiraldo, 2010, p. 55). From the findings related to this study, racism does have an impact on advancement. All of the foundational elements of CRT as related to stigmas based on color, inequalities in promotion regarding education, and color classification, had some semblance to the findings. Barriers regarding education were findings found from the majority of the participants in this study.

The use of CRT was helpful in guiding this research effort. I recommend organizations use CRT as noted by Hiraldo (2010), when "references are needed and

when striving to become more inclusive through changes in diversity initiatives, infrastructure of institutions, and analysis of hostile environments" (p. 58). Although CRT was initially used in education (Hiraldo, 2010, p. 55), the tenets of CRT may be used to determine the presence of racial inequality in different contexts for future studies.

Limitations of the Study

I explored the lived experiences of BAW seeking healthcare executive leadership roles. Limitations of this study were introduced in Chapter 1. There were limitations that arose from this study regarding ethnicity, design, and issues regarding methodological weakness. Contained in this section are also the reasonable measures to address bias and limitations.

The first issue was related to ethnicity. The study was limited to only Black

American women in health care administration roles. The findings may not apply to other
ethnicities, jobs, or sexes. Secondly, the setting was in the Washington, DC area that has
a high concentration of minorities. The findings may not be generalizable to other areas
with different demographics. Third, there was the issue related to data collection. I had to
rely on the participant's abilities to recall information accurately.

There were issues regarding the design and methodology. Time was a factor. I was subject to the availability of the participants schedules. The data collection period was during the time when the fiscal year was ending. The heath administrators are generally busy at this time. Another limitation was that this was a qualitative inquiry which may have provided more in depth knowledge without the constraints of money and

time. Lastly, the scope was limited to a homogenous sample of a few BAW in health administration.

Recommendations

Existing literature regarding BAW's experiences and perceptions regarding their journeys to executive leadership are limited. Most of the literature centers on statistics of women in leadership, or regarding minorities grouped as African Americans which could translate to include all ethnicities that are of color. There is an abundance of literature regarding women's movements in America. To date, there are a lack of studies regarding BAW, and their unique nature and effects on life. This study adds to the body of literature a rich description of what BAW experience and perceive in their quest for senior leadership in healthcare.

Recommended topics for further research relate to the influence of gender-based prejudices and failure to appropriately assess and consider credentials, worthiness, and prospective candidates solely based on merit. More research is needed to identify proven strategies that may help guide BAW's career paths in successfully reaching executive healthcare leadership positions. There are many minority subgroups. Further research may be intricately designed to study what barriers, if any, other races face while trying to advance in health care administration.

It is recommended that health care organizations expand their knowledge on the benefits of having minorities and women in executive leadership roles. BAW should advance their knowledge regarding hiring practices that may adversely impact their advancement. It is recommended that this body of literature be further explored to discern

if barriers exist for this population over wider regions and among various other racial and ethnic compositions. This study could serve as a foundation to develop a quantitative study with a much larger population of BAWs in the field of health care administration.

Organizations should not ignore the patient demographics and ensure that leadership composition has some semblance to the community served. Practice should inform organizations that BAW should be part of succession planning if there are qualified applicants. Devising formalized mentorship training in collaboration with other successful women, despite race, may be essential. It is recommended that the findings from this research effort serve as a catalyst for social change, not only in the way health administration is viewed, but in how society at large views BAW. Lastly, I recommend health administration curricula, primarily at the graduate levels, consider incorporating content related to barriers and facilitators for health administrators in the context of BAW in this field.

Implications for Social Change

The findings contribute to knowledge on barriers faced by BAW desiring to advance up the ranks of health administration to senior leadership. There are implications for positive social change on different levels. These implications are relevant to not only individuals, organizations, government, educators, but also social policy.

Individuals could benefit from knowledge of what the participants' experiences were. Factors of being black and female were identified as two challenges that are constants. Having information of what others experienced may provide the insight necessary for the next person so the phenomenon is not as taxing. In addition to the

enhanced knowledge, individuals may be encouraged through the success factors and testimonials of others. Determination and mentorship were key factors for consideration. Individuals are encouraged to get connected with informal networks as a starter.

It is recommended that organizations explore the tenets of CRT to bring about social change in reducing racism in decision making that may be "color blinded" (Hiraldo, 2010, p. 56), and not realized in terms of the potential for downstream adverse impact on BAW or other minorities. "Colorblindness is a mechanism that allows people to ignore racist policies that perpetuate social inequity" (Hiraldo, 2010, p. 56). I recommend that organizations develop support groups for working families, and consider flexible work schedules, whenever appropriate.

Regulatory bodies, federal, state, and local, may be beneficial in bringing about social change. There have been laws developed to protect from discrimination based on age, race, gender, and more. It is imperative that these legislations be upheld and monitored. It is recommended that there are some requirements imposed by the Centers for Medicare and Medicaid (CMS), that as a condition of participation in high minority demographic regions, organizations must have minority representation on hospital and corporate boards. As CMS conducts regulatory audits, it is recommended that they mandate healthcare organizations actively have functioning diversity programs and outreach activities that align with the demographic and ethnic origins represented in their communities. To bring about social change systematically, it is recommended that regulatory bodies assess community needs and design programs that eradicate disparate hiring practices at the executive level, and continue to promote minority presence.

This study may bring light to the need for more diversity and cultural competency training for leaders and human resource departments. For example, knowledge that a name cannot determine one's character may seem simple, but eye opening. It may be a simple process of scanning over difficult names and ruling those applicants out because of preconceived ideations. Knowledge of concealed prejudicial behaviors may assist the Human Resource departments reevaluate screening of applicants. In addition, it is recommended that colleges and universities educate students on the historical context of the racial divide that has been prevalent in America since the dawn of slavery. The presence of more minority faculty at colleges and universities may be bolstered by mentoring high school students on the need for more minority professors and mentors.

Family support was deemed one of the strong points for the women in this study.

Outcomes of this study could have positive emphasis on social change in motivation for both the families, and the persons on the journey by providing hope through other's successes. The results of this study may help families become aware of their role as a key supporter.

Having information from the BAWs' perspective may be instrumental in bringing about positive social change inside and outside of organizations. More understanding of how BAW think may reduce concerns envisioned about this population planted through historical views and stereotyping. This study has in-depth accounts of BAWs' perceptions and experiences that may be instrumental in demystifying the character and perceptions commonly associated with women of color and reducing stereotypes.

Recruiters may become less inhibited in hiring practices and widen candidate pools to

include BAW. From the views of the respondents, it was apparent that issues related to participants being passed over for promotions often stemmed from factors other than merit.

This study may have implications for positive social change on society at large.

Health disparities are evident today regarding people of color. Some disparities are related to trust issues in America between Blacks and Whites. Having more BAW in decision making roles may assist organizations in bringing about social change.

Combining learned information from CRT with the findings of this research may have critical implications in guiding the career paths of black women across the United States.

Conclusion

The purpose of this study was to explore the lived experiences of BAW aspiring for healthcare senior leadership roles. Findings from the rich descriptions provided through the seven participants' experiences/perceptions provide insight useful for others embarking on similar career advancement tracks. In many respects this research confirmed and added to existing knowledge.

This study illustrates the importance of understanding the plight faced by BAW that is coined a double jeopardy (Rosette & Livingston, 2012), being Black and Female. The dual minority status adds extra inescapable challenges that must be faced by this population on continuum. The concept of the dual disadvantage mirrored findings from the literature in terms of the intersectionality of race and gender. Rosette and Livingston (2012) confirmed that "Black women leaders suffered from a double jeopardy, and were evaluated more negatively than Black men and White women, but only under conditions

of organizational failure" (p. 1162). Respondents' accounts from this study of either feeling like a centerpiece or looking around and not seeing others of like descent reaffirms there is a disparity of BAW in executive healthcare leadership. One participant mentioned that her friend visited her on the job and saw no other persons of color within the posed pictures of the executive team.

The participants shared candid descriptions of their experiences and perceptions regarding lack of advancement. The most salient causes cited for their lag in advancement was attributed to color and education. Beliefs regarding the implications of their color, which is an element intricately aligned under race, were shared by the by all participants. It was noted through this study that barriers to advancement included: appearance, age, educational status, use of quotas, and stereotyping.

Education was a concern raised by participants who feared the additional associated costs and of not being educated enough. Additional deterrents experienced or perceived were subtle racism, being overlooked, a lack of inclusion in succession planning, limited board exposure, being dually disadvantaged by race and gender, and other challenges-limited diversity. The disparate practices produced untoward reactions such as fear and feeling devalued.

Barriers to advancement as cited by Diversity Primer (2011) included "lack of mentorship, limited networking, lack of role models, being invisible, and balancing work and family life" (para. 2). Catalyst (2004) found that race-based stereotypes, credibility issues, limited executive support, and exclusion from informal networks to be primary reasons for lack of advancement in the workplace. In an independent study, Johns (2013)

classified the "barriers from a broader perspective as being imposed from society, government, and organizational standpoints" (para. 2). Those barriers were further broken down to note that the key factors facilitating underrepresentation of minorities in leadership included "prejudice, bias, color-based differences, gender, and cultural perspectives" (Johns, 2013, para. 2). What is unique regarding my findings, despite a myriad of overlapping themes, are that the setting for my study is not the workplace in general, it is reflective of health administration. My study had a narrower scope than broadly classifying minorities, as with the studies cited above. My study was specifically regarding BAW.

There are similarities in the findings on barriers to advancement. For example, Catalyst (2004) noted the lack of inclusion in social networks as a barrier. Similarly, in this study, one of the participants commented that she felt excluded, because she was not one of the "jocks and cheerleaders" in the old boy network. Johns (2013) noted that "color-based barriers as deterrents to progression" (para. 2). That was the most widely experienced theme, under the umbrella of racism experienced. Primer (2011) found lack of mentorship to be a barrier. This finding was consistent with my results. I inversely reported mentorship as a key success strategy of career advancement.

Schwanke (2013) provided a prolific synthesis of challenges faced by BAW in pursuit of executive roles in health care leadership. Complex, pervasive and ongoing barriers limit the progress of millions of women who wish to move into positions of power. The structural, prejudicial, and discriminatory hurdles these women face are often subtle and misunderstood, creating a complex, pervasive, and multi-faceted labyrinth that

thwarts any progress they may make (p. 2). The increasing significance of the findings from this study point to evidence that equality remains an issue for women and minorities, today. Although much legislation has been passed, it is disheartening to accept that there are barriers to equal representation of BAW in healthcare senior leadership. The participants in this study each held two common success strategies necessary to overcome barriers to career advancement, determination and mentorship.

If I have done nothing more than heighten awareness from this research, I have been successful in fueling social change. The battle is not over. There is room for additional research on this topic from a broader geographical standpoint and across the races.

References

- Acker, J. (2006). Inequality regimes: Gender, class, and race in organizations. *Gender and Society*, 20(4), 441-464. doi:10.1177/0891243206289499
- Agency for Healthcare Research and Quality. (2014). Disparities in healthcare quality among racial and ethnic minority groups: selected findings from the 2010

 National Healthcare Quality and Disparities. Retrieved from

 http://www.ahrq.gov/research/findings/nhqrdr/nhqrdr10/minority.html
- Ahmad, F.Z. (2014). How women of color ae driving entrepreneurship. *Center for American Progress*. Retrieved from http://cdn.americanprogress.org/wp-content/uploads/2014/06/WoC-entrepreneurship-brief.pdf
- American College of Health Care Executives. (2006). A comparison of the career attainments of men and women healthcare executives. Retrieved from http://www.ache.org/PUBs/research/genderstudy_execsummary.cfm
- American College of Health Care Executives (ACHE). (2008). A racial/ethnic comparison of career attainments in healthcare management. Retrieved from http://www.ache.org/PUBS/research/Report_Tables.pdf
- Anderson, M. J. (2011). Where are Black women executives? *The Glass Hammer*.

 Retrieved from http://www.theglasshammer.com/news/2011/02/01/where-are-the-black-women-executives/
- Apple, M. W., Au, W., & Gandin, L. A. (2009). *The Routledge international handbook of critical education*. New York, NY: Routledge.
- Barratt, M., Choi, T. Y., & Li, M. (2011). Qualitative case studies in operations

- management: Trend, research outcomes, and future research implications. *Journal* of *Operations Management*, 29(4), 329–342. doi:10.1016/j.jom.2010.06.002
- Begley, S. (2000). Gender stereotypes: Masculinity and femininity. Retrieved from http://www.feminish.com/wp-content/uploads/2012/08/Brannon_ch07.pdf
- Bertrand, M. (2003). Racial bias in hiring: Are Emily and Brendan more employable than Lakisha and Jamal? *Capital Ideas*, 4(4). Retrieved from http://www.chicagobooth.edu/capideas/spring03/racialbias.html
- Betancourt, J. R. (2006). Eliminating racial and ethnic disparities in health care: what is the role of academic medicine? *Academic Medicine*, 81(9), 788-792. Retrieved from http://depts.washington.edu/cedi/new/images/Article/2b83f d9ccbef132d37d23b6d708dfad9.pdf
- Betancourt, J. R., Green, A. R., Carrillo, J. E., & Anaeh-Firempong, O. (2003). Defining cultural competence: A practical framework for addressing racial/ethnic disparities in health and health care. *Public Health Reports*, *118*(4), 293-302.

 Retrieved from http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/12815076
- Betancourt, J.R., Green, A.R., Carrillo, J.E., & Park, R. (2005). Cultural competence and healthcare disparities; key perspectives and trends. *Health Affairs* 24(2), 499-505. doi:10.1377/hlthaff.24.2.499
- Black Profiles. (2015). African American chairman and chief executive officers of fortune 500 companies. Retrieved from http://www.blackentrepreneurprofile.com/fortune-500-ceos/

- Bloudin, A. S., & Buturuis, B. (2012). Addressing the critical role of nurse leaders in advancing quality and safety. *Nurse Leader*, 10(6), 22-25.
- Brenner, P. (1994). *Interpretive phenomenology: Embodiment, caring, and ethics in health and illness.* Thousand Oaks, CA: Sage.
- Bynum, R. (2013). Paula Deen lawsuit: How often does she use the n-word? *The Christian Science Monitor*. Retrieved from http://www.csmonitor.com/The-Culture/Latest-News-Wires/2013/0620/Paula-Deen-lawsuit-How-often-does-she-use-the-N-word
- Bulmer, M. (1986). A controversial census topic: race and ethnicity in the British census.

 **Journal of Official Statistics*, 2(4), 471-480. Retrieved from http://www.jos.nu/Articles/abstract.asp?article=24471
- Burton, M. (2013). Using statistics to prove disparate treatment discrimination. *The Younger Lawyer*, 17(7). Retrieved from http://www.americanbar.org/publications/young_lawyer/2012-13/may_2013_vol_17_no_7/using_statistics.html
- Byrd, M. (2011). Theorizing African American women's leadership experiences: Sociocultural theoretical alternatives. *Advancing Women in Leadership Journal*.

 Retrieved from http://www.advancingwomen.com/awl/awl_wordpress/?page_
 id=400&preview=true
- Caldwell, H.T., & Watkins, R. (2007). Preparing diverse leaders to lead diversity in executive leadership. *Faculty Resource Network*. Retrieved from

- http://www.nyu.edu/frn/publications/advancing.women/Preparing%20Diverse%20Leaders%20Caldwell.html
- Carbado, D.W., & Gulati, M. (2003). The law and economics of critical race theory. *The Yale Law Journal* (112), 1757. Retrieved from

http://scholarship.law.duke.edu/cgi/viewcontent.cgi?article=3118&context=facult y_scholarship&sei-

redir=1&referer=https%3A%2F%2Fscholar.google.com%2Fscholar%3Fstart%3
D30%26q%3Dcritical%2Brace%2Btheory%26hl%3Den%26as_sdt%3D0%2C47
%26as_vis%3D1#search=%22critical%20race%20theory%22

Cardwell, M. (1996). *Dictionary of psychology*. Chicago IL: Fitzroy Dearborn.

- Catalyst. (2004). Advancing African-American women in the workplace: what managers need to know. Retrieved from
 - http://www.catalyst.org/system/files/Advancing_African_American_Women_in_t he_Workplace_What_Managers_Need_to_Know.pdf
- Catalyst. (2013). Statistical overview of women in the workforce. Retrieved from http://www.catalyst.org/knowledge/statistical-overview-women-workplace
- Centers for Disease Control and Prevention. (2004). Health disparities experienced by racial/ethnic minorities. *Morbidity and Mortality Weekly Report*, 53(33), 755.

 Retrieved from http://www.cdc.gov/mmwr/preview/mmwrhtml/mm5333a1.htm
- Centers for Disease Control and Prevention. (2013). African American history month.

 Retrieved from http://www.cdc.gov/features/africanamericanhistory/

- Chapman, T.K. (2007). Interrogating classroom relationships and events using portraiture and critical race theory in education research. *Educational Researcher*, *36*(3), 156-162. doi:10.3102/0013189x07301437
- CNN Money. (2010). Retrieved from http://money.cnn.com/magazines/fortune/fortune500/2010/womenceos/
- Cohen, D., Crabtree B. (2006). Qualitative research guidelines project. Retrieved from http://www.qualres.org/HomeLinc-3684.html
- Cohen J. J., Gabriel, B. A., & Terrell, C. (2002). The case for diversity in the health care workforce. *Health Affairs*, 21(5), 90-102. doi:10.1377/hlthaff.21.5.90
- Comas-Diaz, L., & Greene, B. (2013). Psychological health of women of color:

 intersections, challenges and opportunities. Santa Barbara, CA: Library of
 Congress. Retrieved from

 https://books.google.com/books?id=gbSNAQAAQBAJ&printsec=frontcover#v=o
 nepage&q&f=false
- Combs, G.M. (2003). The duality of race and gender for managerial African American women: implications of informal social networks on career advancement. *Human Resource Development Review* 2(4), 385-405. doi:10. 11771153448303257949
- Cooper, A. J. (1969). A voice from the south: By a Black woman of the south. New York, NY: Negro Universities Press.
- Cooper, L. A., Hill, M. N., & Powe, N. R. (2002). Designing and evaluating interventions to eliminate racial and ethnic disparities in health care. *Journal of General Internal Medicine*, 17, 477-486. doi:10.1046/j.1525-1497.2002.10633.x

- Creswell, J. W. (2007). *Qualitative inquiry and research design: choosing among five* approaches (2nd ed.). Thousand Oaks, CA: Sage.
- Creswell, J. W. (2009). *Research design: Qualitative, quantitative, and mixed methods* approaches (3rd ed.). Thousand Oaks, CA: Sage.
- Crossman, A. (2011). Sociology definition of the week: Race. Retrieved from http://sociology.about.com/b/2011/09/07/sociology-definition-of-the-week-race.htm
- Dancy, B.L., Wilbur, J., Talashek, M., Bonner, G., & Barnes-Boyd, C. (2004).

 Community-based research: barriers to recruitment of African Americans.

 Nursing Outlook, 52, 234-240. doi:10.1016/j.outlook.2004.04.012
- Davis, A., Dollard, J., & American Youth Commission. (1946). Children of bondage: the personality development of Negro youth in the urban south. Washington, DC:

 American Council on Education.
- Delgado, R., & Stefancic, J. (2001). *Critical race theory: An introduction*. New York, NY: New York University Press.
- Department of Health & Human Services, (HHS). (2013). HHS action plan to reduce racial and ethnic health disparities: A nation free of disparities in health and health care. Retrieved from http://minorityhealth.hhs.gov/npa/files/Plans/HHS/HHS_Plan_complete.pdf
- Dios, M.A., Kuo, C., Hernandez, L., Clark, U.S., Wenze, S.J., Boisseau, C.L., ...Zoltnick, C. (2013). The development of a diversity mentoring program for faculty and trainees: a program at the Brown Clinical Psychology Training

- Consortium. *Behavioral Therapy*, *36*(5), 121-126. Retrieved from http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC4207083/
- Diversity Primer. (2011). Five barriers to advancement for women of color. *Diversity best practices*. Retrieved from http://www.diversitybestpractices.com/news-articles/five-barriers-advancement-women-color-work
- Domenico, D. M., & Jones, K. H. (2006). Career aspirations of women in the 20th century. *Journal of Career and Technical Education*, 22(2), 1-7. Retrieved from http://scholar.lib.vt.edu/ejournals/JCTE/v22n2/pdf/domenico.pdf
- Dreachslin, J.L. (2007). The role of leadership in creating a diversity sensitive organization. *Journal of Healthcare Management 52*(3), 151-155. Retrieved from http://www.unc.edu/courses/2007fall/nurs/379/960/module%2011%20organizatio nal%20culture%20diversity/dreachslin%20role%20of%20leader%20create%20divers25161674.pdf
- Dreachslin, J. L., & Hobby, F. (2008). Racial and ethnic disparities: Why diversity leadership matters. *Journal of Healthcare Management*, 8(6), 8-14. Retrieved from http://www.entrepreneur.com/tradejournals/article/174372608.html
- Drucker, P. F. (1998). The discipline of innovation. *Harvard Business Review*. Retrieved from http://cobweb2.louisville.edu/faculty/regbruce/bruceintl/ drucker.pdf
- Equal employment opportunity commission (EEOC). (2014). Age discrimination.

 Retrieved from http://www.eeoc.gov/laws/types/age.cfm

- Englander, M. (2012). The interview: Data collection in descriptive phenomenological human scientific research. *Journal of Phenomenological Psychology*, 43, 13-35. doi:10.1163/15691612x632943
- Farrow, L. (2008). The experiences of minority women leaders as mentees in U.S. organizations. *Emerging Leadership Journeys*, 1(2), 25-42. Retrieved from https://www.regent.edu/acad/global/publications/elj/vol1iss2/ELJ_V1Is2_Farrow.pdf
- Feagin, J. R., & Feagin, C. B. (1999). *Racial and ethnic relations* (6th ed.). Upper Saddle River, NJ: Prentice Hall.
- Fitch, L. O. (2011, March). Putting black females in the executive pipeline. *Our Weekly*.

 Retrieved from http://www.ourweekly.com/issues-archive/putting-black-females-executive-pipeline
- Fluehr-Lobban, C. (2006). *Race and racism: An introduction*. Lanham, MD: AltaMira Press.
- Focused Consultancy. (2006). Diversity and Innovation: a business opportunity for all.

 Retrieved from http://www.iegd.org/pdf/Task%203%20-%20Innovation.pdf
- Ford, C.L., & Airhihenbuwa, C.O. (2010). Critical race theory, race equity, and public health: Toward antiracism praxis. *American Journal of Public Health*, 100(1), S30-S35. doi:10.2105/AJPH.2009.171058
- Foster, M. W. (2009). Looking for race in all the wrong places: Analyzing the lack of productivity in the ongoing debate about race and genetics. *Human Genetics*, 126, 355-362. doi:10.1007/s00439-009-0674-1

- Fuller-Rowell, T. (2012). Social-class discrimination contributes to poorer health. *The Robert Wood Johnson Health & Society Scholars Program, at Wisconsin*.

 Retrieved from http://www.med.wisc.edu/news-events/social-class-discrimination-contributes-to-poorer-health/38020
- Gardenswartz, L., & Rowe, A. (2003). *Diverse teams at work: Capitalizing on the power of diversity*. Alexandria, VA: Society of Human Resource Management.
- Gorin, S. S., Badr, H., Krebs, P., & Das, I. P. (2012). Multilevel Interventions and Racial/Ethnic Health Disparities. *Journal of the National Cancer Institute*.

 Monographs, 2012(44), 100-111. doi:10.1093/jncimonographs/lgs015
- Green, L. (1999). Stereotypes: negative racial stereotypes and their effect on attitudes toward African-Americans. *Perspectives on multiculturalism and cultural diversity*, 9(1). Retrieved from http://www.ferris.edu/jimcrow/links/VCU.htm
- Hanson, J. L., Balmer, D. F., & Giardino, A. P. (2011). Qualitative research methods for medical educators. *Academic Pediatrics*, 14(5), 375-386. doi:10.1016/j.acap.2014 .05.001
- Hardaway, C. R., & McLoyd, V. C. (2008). Escaping poverty and securing middle class status: How race and socioeconomic status shape mobility prospects for African Americans during the transition to adulthood. *Journal of Youth and Adolescence*, 38, 242-256. doi:10.1007/s10964-008-9354-z
- Harlan, S. L., & Berheide, C. W. (1994). Barriers to work place advancement experienced by women in low-paying occupations. Washington, DC: U.S. Glass Ceiling Commission. Retrieved from

- http://digitalcommons.ilr.cornell.edu/cgi/viewcontent.cgi?article=1123&context= key_workplace
- Heller, R., & Stepp, P. (2011). Re-examining the female path to leadership positions in business: A white paper from the center for advanced human resource studies (CAHRS). Retrieved from http://www.ilr.cornell.edu/cahrs/research/whitepapers/upload/2010WomeninLeadership_WhitePaper.pdf
- Hesse-Biber, S.M., Howling, S.A., Leavy, P., & Lovejoy, M. (2004). Racial identity and the development of body image issues among African American adolescents girls.

 The Quality Report 9(1), 49-79. Retrieved from
 http://www.nova.edu/ssss/QR/QR9-1/howling.pdf
- Hiraldo, P. (2010). The role of critical race theory in higher education. *The Vermont Connection*, *31*, 53-59. Retrieved from http://www.uvm.edu/~vtconn/v31/Hiraldo.pdf
- Hochschild, J.L., & Weaver, V. (2007). The skin color paradox and the American racial order. *Social Forces*, 86(2), 643-670.
- Huffman, B. (2011). Healthcare market equilibrium in a changing environment. *Health & Healthcare*. Retrieved from http://brainblogger.com/2011/06/08/health-caremarket-equilibrium-in-a-changing-environment/
- Institute of Medicine (IOM). (2003). *Unequal treatment: Confronting racial and ethnic disparities in healthcare*. Washington, DC: National Academies Press.
- Jackson, P. (1987). *Race and racism: Essays in social geography*. Wellington, New Zealand: Port Nicholson Press.

- Jha, A. K., Varosy, P. D., Kanaya, A. M., Hunninghake, D. B., Hlatky, M. A., Waters, D.D., ... & Shilipak, M. G. (2003). Differences in medical care and disease outcomes among black and white women with heart disease. *Circulation*, 108, 1089-1094. doi:10.1161/01.CIR.0000085994.38132.E5
- Johns, M.L. (2013). Breaking the glass ceiling: Structural, cultural, and organizational barriers preventing women from achieving senior and executive positions.

 *Perspectives in Health Information Management, 1-11. Retrieved from http://perspectives.ahima.org/breaking-the-glass-ceiling-structural-cultural-and-organizational-barriers-preventing-women-from-achieving-senior-and-executive-positions/#.UoF2gnCsh8E
- Kawachi, I., Daniels, N., & Robinson, D.E. (2005). Health disparities by race and class: why both matter. *Health Affairs*, 24(2), 343-352. doi:10.1377/hlthaff.24.2.343
- Kawachi, I., & Kennedy, B. P. (1999). Income inequality and health pathways and mechanisms. *Health Services Research*, *34*(1), 215-227. Retrieved from http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC1088996/
- Kay, F. M., & Gorman, E. H. (2012). Developmental practices, organizational culture, and minority representation in organizational leadership: The case of partners in large U.S. law firms. *The Annals of the American Academy of Political and Social Science*, 639(1), 91-112. doi:10.1177/0002716211420232
- Keckley, P. H., & Coughlin, S. (2012). Health care reform: Center stage 2012. Retrieved from http://dupress.com/articles/health-care-reform-center-stage-2012/

- Kerby, S. (2012). The state of women of color in the United States: Although, they have made incredible strides, many barriers remain for this growing population. *Center for American Progress*. Retrieved from http://www.americanprogress.org/wp-content/uploads/issues/2012/07/pdf/women_of_color_brief.pdf
- Kiamba, J.M. (2008). Women's activism for gender equality in Africa. *Journal of Transnational Women's and Gender Studies, 6*. Retrieved from http://appweb.cortland.edu/ojs/index.php/Wagadu/article/viewArticle/352/668
- King, D. (1988). Multiple jeopardy, multiple consciousness: the context of a black feminist ideology. *Chicago Journals*, *14*(1), 42-72. Retrieved from http://www.jstor.org/stable/3174661
- Kocolowski, M. D. (2010). Shared leadership: Is it time for a change. *Emerging Leadership Journeys*, 3(1), 22-32. Retrieved from http://www.regent.edu/acad/global/publications/elj/vol3iss1/Kocolowski_ELJV3I1_pp22-32.pdf
- Ladson-Billings, G. (1998). Just what is critical race theory and what's it doing in a nice field like education? *International Journal of Qualitative Studies in Education*, 11(1), 7-24. doi:10.1080/095183998236863
- Ladson-Billings, G., & Tate, W.F. (1995). Toward critical race theory of education.

 *Teachers College Record, 97(1), 47-68. Retrieved from http://eric.ed.gov/?id=EJ519126
- Lantz, P. M. (2008). Gender and leadership in healthcare administration: 21st century progress and challenges. *Journal of Healthcare Management*, *53*(5), 291-303.

- Retrieved from http://www.ncid.umich.edu/events/Lantz-Gender_and_Leadership _in_Healthcare_Administration_21st_Century.pdf
- Lantz, P. M. (2008). *Gender and leadership in healthcare and public health*administration: 21st century progress and challenges (University of Michigan).

 Retrieved from http://sitemaker.umich.edu/womeninleadership/files/paulalantz-whitepaper.pdf
- Larkin, H. (2012). Focus on the C-suite: Analyzer-in-chief. *Hospital and Health Networks*, 86(7), 39-44.
- Leech, N. L., & Onwuegbuzie, A. J. (2014). Beyond constant comparison qualitative data analysis: Using NVivo. *School Psychology Quarterly*, 26(1), 70-84. doi:10.1037/a0022714
- Lieberman, S., Jasinski, J., Gracerholz, E., Chapin, I., Piecolo, R. F., Lugo, N. R., ...

 Taylor, S. (2007). Advancing women leaders in central Florida. Retrieved from http://womens.research.ucf.edu/Resources/Crotty%20Report%20

 Final%20for%20Printing%20August%2015.pdf
- Lincoln, Y. S., & Guba, E. G. (1985). *Naturalistic Inquiry*. Newbury Park, CA: Sage Publications.
- Lincoln, Y. (1985). *Establishing trustworthiness: Naturalist inquiry*. Newbury Park, CA: Sage.
- Lunney, K. (2011). Women, minorities make gains in senior government jobs.

 Government Executive. Retrieved from http://www.govexec.com/federal-news/2011/06/women-minorities-make-gains-in-senior-government-jobs/34148/

- Ly, K. (2010). Confronting the glass ceiling. *Community Practitioner*, 83(5), 1-10.

 Retrieved from http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/20503786
- Mallon, W. T., Hefner, D. S., & Corrice, A. (2011). C-suite recruiting practices in academic medical centers: how teaching hospitals find top talent. Retrieved from https://members.aamc.org/eweb/upload/C-Suite%20Recruiting%20Practices %20in%20Academic%20Medical%20Centers%20How%20Teaching%20Hospitals%20Find%20TopTalent.pdf
- Marmot, M. (2005). Social determinants of health inequalities. Retrieved from http://eprints.ucl.ac.uk/676/1/Microsoft_Word_-_MM_Lancet_365_1099_UCL _eprints.pdf
- Marshall, B., Cardon, P., Poddar, A., & Fontenot, R., (2013). Does sample size matter in qualitative research? A review of qualitative interviews in research. *Journal of Computer Information systems*, 11-22. Retrieved from http://iacis.org/jcis/articles/JCIS54-2.pdf
- Martin, J., & Meyerson, D. (1998). Women and power: Conformity, resistance, and disorganized coactions. In R. Kramer & M. Neale (Eds.), *Power and influence in organizations* (pp.). Thousand Oaks, CA: Sage.
- Mason, M. (2010). Sample size and saturation in PhD studies using qualitative interviews. Forum Qualitative Sozialforschung/Forum: Qualitative Social Research, 11(3). Retrieved from http://www.qualitative-research.net/index.php/fqs/article/view/1428/3027

- Maume, D. (2012). Minorities in management: Effects on income inequality, working conditions, and subordinate career prospects among men. *The Annals of the American Academy of Political and Social Science*, 639, 198-216. doi:10.1177/000271621142030
- McDaniel, G. (2013). Cultural competency as a business model in healthcare:

 Aggressively addressing cultural need is good for society, and good for business.

 Executive Insight, 4(3), 21-23. Retrieved from http://healthcare-executive-insight.advanceweb.com/Archives/Article-Archives/Cultural-Competency-as-a-Business-Model-in-Healthcare.aspx
- McLeod, S. (2008). Stereotypes. *Simple Psychology*. Retrieved from http://www.simplypsychology.org/katz-braly.html
- McNamara, E. (2010, August). Celebrating 90 years of women's suffrage. *National Conference of Citizenship-League of Women Voters*. Retrieved from http://ncoc.net/103k92
- McRae, N. (2005). Women and work: A ten year retrospective. Work, A Journal of Prevention, Assessment, and Rehabilitation, 24(4), 331-339. Retrieved from http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/15920308
- Mitchell, D. A., & Lassiter, S. L. (2006). Addressing healthcare disparities and increasing workforce diversity: the next step for dental medical, and public health professions. *American Journal of Public Health 96*(12). doi:10.2105/AJPH.2005.082818

- Moskowitz, G. B., Stone, J., & Childs, A. (2012). Implicit Stereotyping and Medical Decisions: Unconscious Stereotype Activation in Practitioners' Thoughts About African Americans. *American Journal of Public Health*, 102(5), 996-1001. doi:10.2105/AJPH.2011.300591
- Moerer-Urdahl, T., & Creswell, J. (2004). Using transcendental phenomenology to explore the ripple effect in a leadership mentoring program. *International Journal of Qualitative Methods*, 3(2). Retrieved from http://www.ualberta.ca/~iiqm/backissues/3_2/pdf/moerercreswell.pdf
- Monster. (2012). Diversity recruiting in STEM occupations. *Workforce Management*.

 Retrieved from http://media.newjobs.com/cms/usen/employer/image-othersizes/DiversitySTEMreport_Nov2012.pdf
- Myers, V.L., & Dreachslin, J.L. (2007). Recruitment and retention of a diverse workforce: challenges and opportunities. *Journal of Healthcare Management*, 52(5), 1-8. Retrieved from http://www.biomedsearch.com/article/Recruitment-retention-diverse-workforce-challenges-and-opportunities
- National Cancer Institute. (2013). Examples of health disparities. Retrieved from http://crchd.cancer.gov/about/examples.html
- National Conference of State Legislatures (NCSL). (2013). Disparities in health.

 Retrieved from http://www.ncsl.org/research/health/health-disparitiesoverview.aspx
- Northouse, P. (2004). *Leadership theory and practice* (3rd ed.). Thousand Oaks, CA: Sage.

- Obiomon, P.H., Tickles, V.C., Wowo, A.H., & Holland Hunt, S. (2007). Advancement of women of color in science, technology, engineering, and math (stem) disciplines. *Faculty Resource Network*.
- Ospina, S., & Su, C. (2009). Weaving color lines: Race, ethnicity, and the work of leadership in social change organizations. *Leadership Journal*, 5(2), 131-170. doi:10.1177/1742715009102927.
- OWL. (2012). Women and the workforce: challenges and opportunities facing women as they age. Retrieved from http://www.owl-national.org/Files/Women_and_the_Workforce-Challenges_and_Opportunities_Facing_Women_as_They_Age.pdf
- Pai, K., & Vaidya, S. (2009). Glass ceiling: role of women in the corporate world.

 *Competitiveness Review: An International Business journal, 19(2), 106-113.

 doi:10.1108/10595420910942270
- Pager, D., & Shepherd, H. (2008). The sociology of discrimination: racial discrimination in employment, housing, credit, and consumer Markets. *Annual Review of Sociology, 34*, 181-209. Retrieved from http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC2915460/
- Parker, P. S. (2005). Race, gender, and leadership: Re-envisioning organizational leadership: deconstructing masculine and feminine leadership, embracing duality in leadership practice. Mahwah, NJ: Lawrence Erlbaum Associates.

- Parker, L., & Villalpando, O. (2007). A radicalized perspective on educational leadership: Critical race theory in educational administration. *Educational Administration Quarterly*, 43(5), 519-524. doi 10.1177/001316x07307795.
- Patton, L., McEwen, M., Rendón, L., & Howard-Hamilton, M. (2007). Critical race perspectives on theory in student affairs. *New Directions for Student Services*, 120, 39-53.
- Patton, M. Q. (2002). *Qualitative research and evaluation methods* (3rd ed.). Thousand Oaks, CA: Sage.
- Pierre, M. (2005). What are some of the causes of conflict between whites and blacks in the US. *Authors Den*. Retrieved from http://www.authorsden.com/categories/article_top.asp?catid=23&id=19022
- Randall, V. (2002). Racial disparity in health status of the U.S. population. *University of Florida Journal of Law*, (45), 91. Retrieved from academic.udayton.edu/health/07humanrights/racial01b.htm
- Reynolds-Dobbs, W., Thomas, K. M., & Harrison, M. S. (2008). From mammy to superwoman images that hinder black women's career development. *Journal of Career Development*, *35*(2), 129-150. doi:10.1177/0894545308325645
- Rosette, A.S., & Livingston, R.W. (2012). Failure is not an option for black women: effects of organizational performance on leaders with single versus dual subordinate identities. *Journal of Experimental Social Psychology*, 48(5), 1162-1167. doi:10.1016/j.jesp.2012.05.002
- Rosser-Mims, D. (2010). Black feminism: An epistemological framework for exploring

- how race and gender impact black women's leadership development. *Advancing Women in Leadership Journal*, 30(15), 1-10. Retrieved from http://advancingwomen.com/awl/awl_wordpress/
- Rust, S. (2013). African-American women-owned firms push growth tech and service sectors. *Women & Co.* Retrieved from https://www.womenandco.com/article/african-american-women-owned-firms-push-growth-in-tech-and-service-sectors.jsp
- SAGE. (2010). The sage handbook of prejudice, stereotyping, and discrimination.

 Thousand Oaks, CA: SAGE.
- Sanchez-Hucles, J.V., & Davis, D.D. (2010). Women and women of color in leadership: complexity, identity, and intersectionality. *Journal of American Psychologist*, 65(3), 171-181. doi:10.1037/a0017459
- Schumacher, L. (2005). Has the glass ceiling cracked? An explanation of women entrepreneurship. *Journal of Leadership and Organizational Studies*, *12*(1), 2-15. doi:10.1177/107179190501200102
- Schwanke, D. (2013). Barriers for women to positions of power: How societal and corporate structures, perceptions of leadership and discrimination restrict women's advancement to authority. *Earth Common Journal*, *3*(2). Retrieved from http://www.studentpulse.com/a?id=864
- Schyue, P. M. (2009). Leadership in healthcare organizations: A guide to Joint Commission Leadership standards. Retrieved from http://www.jointcommission.org/assets/1/18/WP_leadership_standards.pdf

- Sdoline. (2011). Black radical theory and practice: gender, race, and class. *Journal of the Research Group on Socialism and Democracy Online*, 17(1). Retrieved from http://sdonline.org/33/black-radical-theory-and-practice-gender-race-and-class/
- Selvan, A. (2012). Diverse perspectives. *Modern Healthcare*. Retrieved from http://www.modernhealthcare.com/article/20120407/MAGAZINE/304079968
- Sen, A. (2001). The many faces of gender inequality. *The New Republic*, 466-477.

 Retrieved from http://prof.chicanas.com/readings/SenInequality.pdf
- Shavers, V. (2007). Measurement of Socioeconomic status in health disparities research.

 *Journal of the National Medical Association, 99(9), 1013-1023. Retrieved from http://www.northstarnews.com/userimages/references/Health%20Care%20Disparities_National%20Medical%20Association%20Journal.pdf
- Smith, J., & Firth, J. (2011). Qualitative data analysis: The framework approach. *Nurse Researcher*, 18(2), 52-62. doi:10.7748/nr2011.01.18.2.52.c8284
- Smith, J. W., & Joseph, S. E. (2010). Workplace challenges in corporate America:

 Differences in black and white. *Equality, Diversity and Inclusion: An International Journal*, 29(8), 743-765. doi:10.1108/02610151011089500
- Smith, R. (2005). Do the determinants of promotion differ for white men versus women and minorities? An exploration of intersectionalism through sponsored and contest mobility processes. *American Behavioral Scientist*, 48, 1157-81.
- Solorzano, D. G., (1998). Critical race theory, race and gender microaggressions, and the experience of Chicana and Chicano scholars. *Qualitative Studies in Education*, 11(1), 121-136. Retrieved from

- http://advance.uci.edu/ADVANCE%20PDFs/Climate/CRT_RacialMicros_Chicana.pdf
- Solorzano, D., Ceja, M., & Yosso, T. (2000). Critical race theory racial microaggressions and campus racial climate: The experiences of African American college students.

 The Journal of Negro Education, 69(1/2), 60-73.
- Solorzano, D., Villalpando, O., & Oseguera, L. (2005). Educational inequalities and latina/o undergraduate students in the United States: A critical race analysis of their educational progress. *Journal of Hispanic Higher Education*, 4(3), 272-293. doi:10.1177/1538192705276550
- Spates, K. (2012). The missing link: The exclusion of black women in psychological research and the implications for black women's mental health. *SAGE Open*, 2(3), 1-8. doi:10.1177/2158244012455179
- Staff Catalyst. (1993). Successful initiatives for breaking the glass ceiling to upward mobility for minorities and women. Executive Summary. Cornell University.

 Retrieved from http://digitalcommons.ilr.cornell.edu/cgi/view content.

 cgi?article=1116&context=key_workplace&sei-redir=1#search="glass+ceiling+for+women+and+minorities+seeking+executive+leadership"
- Štrkalji, G. (2007). The status of the race concept in contemporary biological anthropology: A review. *Anthropologist* 9(1), 73-78. Retrieved from http://www.krepublishers.com/02-Journals/T-Anth/Anth-09-0-000-000-2007-Web/Anth-09-1-000-000-2007-Abst-PDF/Anth-09-1-073-078-2007-422-%20%8Atrkalj-G/Anth-09-1-073-078-2007-422-%20%8Atrkalj-G-Tt.pdf

- Sullivan Commission. (2004). Missing persons: Minorities in health professions: a report of the Sullivan commission in diversity in healthcare workforce. Retrieved from www.aacn.nche.edu/media-relations/SullivanReport.pdf
- Sullivan Commission on Diversity. (2003). Healthcare workforce diversity: Developing physician leaders. Retrieved from http://www.commonwealthfund.org/usr_doc/beal_sullivancommiss_682.pdf
- Swanson, J. L., Daniels, K. K., & Tokar, D. M. (1996). Assessing perceptions of career related barriers: The career barriers inventory. *Journal of Career Assessment*, 4(2), 217-244. doi:10.117/106907279600400207
- Teranishi, R.T. (2002). Asian Pacific American and critical race theory: An examination of school racial climate. *Equity and Excellence in Education*, 135(2), 144-154. doi:10.10801713845281
- Toledano, E. (2012). The glass mirror: appearance-based discrimination in the workplace. *ExpressO*. Retrieved from http://works.bepress.com/enbar_toledano/2
- Universitat Politécnica de Catalunya, UPC. (2009). Advances in medical technology:

 What does the future hold? *Science Daily*. Retrieved from

 http://www.sciencedaily.com/releases/2009/06/090616080133.htm
- United States Census Bureau. (2013). Department of Commerce: State and county quick facts. Retrieved from http://quickfacts.census.gov/qfd/states/53000.html
- U.S. Department of Health and Human Services (DHHS). (1998). Cultural competence for health care professionals working with African-American communities theory

- and practice. *Cultural Competence Series*, 7. Retrieved from ftp://ftp.hrsa.gov/bphc/docs/1999PALS/PAL99-10.PDF
- U.S. Glass Ceiling Commission. (1995). Good for business: Making full use of the nation's human capital. *Federal Publication Paper 116*. Retrieved from http://digitalcommons.ilr.cornell.edu/cgi/viewcontent.cgi?article=1118&context= key_workplace&sei-redir=1#search="Korn+and+Ferry+International",+glass+ceiling+for+Catalyst
- Vandenberg, D. (1997). Phenomenological research in the study of education. In Vandenberg (Ed.), *Phenomenology & education discourse* (pp. 3-37).

 Johannesburg, South Africa: Heinemann.
- Vanderbroek, P. (2010). The traps that keep women from reaching the top and how to avoid them. *Journal of Management Development*, 29(9), 764-770. doi:10.1108/02621711011072478
- Van Manen, M. (1997). Phenomenological pedagogy and the question of meaning. In Vandenberg (Ed.), *Phenomenology, & education discourse* (pp.41-68).

 Johannesburg, South Africa: Heinemann.
- Wade, C. L. (2009). Workplace racial discrimination and the professionals at the center of corporate hierarchies. *Law & Economics: Toward Social Justice, Research in Law and Economics*, 24, 271-306. doi:10.1108/S0193-5895(2009)0000024014
- Wagner, J. A., Osborn, C. Y., Mendenhall, E. A., Budris, L. M., Belay, S., & Tennen, H. A. (2011). Belief about racism and health among African American women with

- diabetes: A qualitative study. *Journal of National Medical Association*, 103(3), 224-232. Retrieved from www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/21528110
- Warner, J. (2014). Fact sheet: the women's leadership gap: women's leadership by the numbers. *Center for American Progress*. Retrieved from https://www.americanprogress.org/issues/women/report/2014/03/07/85457/fact-sheet-the-womens-leadership-gap/
- Weil, P. A., & Mattis, M. C. (2001). Narrowing the gender gap in healthcare management. *Healthcare Executive*, 16(6), 12-17.
- West, C. M. (2008). Mammy, Jezebel, Sapphire, and their homegirls: Developing an "oppositional gaze" toward the images of Black women. In *J. Chrisler, C. Golden, & P. Rozee (Eds.), Lectures on the psychology of women* (4th ed., 286-299). New York: McGraw Hill.
- Wilkinson, R., & Marmot, M. (2003). *The social determinants of health: The solid facts* (2nd ed.). Copenhagen Ø, Denmark: World Health Organization.
- Williams, D. R., & Rucker, T. D. (2000). Understanding and addressing racial disparities in health care. *Health Care Financing Review, 21*(4), 75-90. Retrieved from http://www.cms.gov/Research-Statistics-Data-and-Systems/Research/HealthCare FinancingReview/downloads/00summerpg75.pdf
- Williamson, B. (2011). *New trends in employment: Women, minorities, and immigrants, older employees, and the physically challenged*. State University. Retrieved from http://careers.stateuniversity.com/pages/856/New-Trends-in-Employment-Women-Minorities-Immigrants-Older-Employees-Physically-Challenged.html

- Witt/Keiffer. (2010). Advancing diversity in health care. Retrieved from https://www.google.com/#q=advancing+diversity%2C+witt%2Fkeiffer
- Wolliston, D. L. (2007). African American decision makers in healthcare: exploring the impact of mentoring in professional advancement (Doctoral dissertation,
 University of Phoenix). Retrieved from http://www.bookpump.com/dps/pdf-b/9426552b.pdf
- Yin, R. K. (2013). *Case study research: Design and methods* (5th ed.). Thousand Oaks, CA: Sage Publications.
- Yosso, T. J. (2005). Whose culture has capital? A critical race theory discussion of community cultural wealth. *Race, Ethnicity, and Education*, 8(1), 69-91. doi:10.1080/1361332052000341006
- Zebrowitz, L. A., & Montepare, J. M. (2008). Social psychological face perception: Why appearance matters. *Social and Personality Psychology Compass*, 2(3), 1497. doi:10.1111/j.1751-9004.2008.00109.x
- Zuckerman, A. M. (2012). Innovation in healthcare leadership: The time is now. *Becker's Hospital Review: Business & Legal Issues for Health System Leadership*.

 Retrieved from http://www.beckershospitalreview.com/hospital-management-administration/innovation-in-healthcare-leadership-the-time-is-now.html

Appendix A: Informed Consent

CONSENT FORM

You are invited to take part in a research study to discover what factors, if any, from the lived experiences of black American women have inhibited their progression to senior leadership roles. The researcher is inviting black American women health professionals either aspiring to move up the ladder or attempted to do so in the past, but failed to make it to roles of CEO; (b) that were born in United States; and (c) serve in the capacity of middle to upper level healthcare management through VP level. This form is part of a process called "informed consent" to allow you to understand this study before deciding whether to take part.

This study is being conducted by a researcher named Alquietta Brown, who is a Doctorial Student at Walden University.

Background Information:

The purpose of this study is to gain a deeper understanding of why there is a disparity in the underrepresentation of black American women in health care senior leadership roles.

Procedures:

If you agree to be in this study, you will be asked to:

- Sit for an in-depth interview with the researcher. It is anticipated that the interview may take up to two hours. The interview will be audio recorded.
- You may be recalled once the data is has been sorted to affirm the accuracy of the researcher's work. This will take up to 30 minutes.

Here are some sample questions:

- What were your initial career goals before college? How have they changed over the years?
- What were the factors attributing either to your ambition or to lack of initiation, if any, in seeking healthcare executive leadership positions? If you lack ambition or initiation, what are the reasons resulting in this?

Voluntary Nature of the Study:

This study is voluntary. Everyone will respect your decision of whether or not you choose to be in the study. The researcher will not treat you differently if you decide not to be in the study. If you decide to join the study now, you can still change your mind later. You may stop at any time.

Risks and Benefits of Being in the Study:

Being in this type of study involves some risk of the minor discomforts that can be encountered in daily life, such as fatigue or becoming upset. Being in this study would not pose risk to your safety or wellbeing.

The potential benefits of being a part of this study include contribution to the body of knowledge on the subject matter. Your participation may increase knowledge for those embarking on similar career paths, which may be instrumental to their success.

Payment:

For voluntarily participating in this research study, you will receive two movie passes that will be provided to you at the culmination of the interview process.

Privacy:

Any information you provide will be kept confidential. The researcher will not use your personal information for any purposes outside of this research project. Also, the researcher will not include your name or anything else that could identify you in the study reports. Data will be kept secure by use of code names. Data will be kept for a period of at least 5 years, as required by the university.

Contacts and Questions:

You may ask any questions you have now. Or if you have questions later, you may contact the researcher via phone or email. My phone number is (703)362-6168. E-mail address: alquietta.brown@waldenu.edu. If you want to talk privately about your rights as a participant, you can call Dr. Leilani Endicott. She is the Walden University representative who can discuss this with you. Her phone number is 612-312-1210. Walden University's approval number for this study is

<u>05-08-14-0159557</u> and it expires on <u>May 7, 2015.</u>

The Underrepresentation of black American Women:

The researcher will	give v	you a copy	of this	form to	keep.
---------------------	--------	------------	---------	---------	-------

Statement of Consent:

I have read the above information and I feel I understand the study well enough to make a decision about my involvement. By signing below or replying to this email with the words, "I consent", I understand that I am agreeing to the terms described above.

Printed Name of Participant	
Date of consent	
Participant's Signature	
Researcher's Signature	

Appendix B: Interview Data Collection Tool

Date	
Time of Interview	
Place	
Name of	
interviewer:	
Name of	
Interviewee:	
Location of	
Interview	
Position of	
interviewee	
Project Description	
Preliminary or Onen	ing Quagtians:

What is your level of education and number of years serving in a healthcare leadership capacity?

- What were your initial career goals before college? How have they changed over the years?
- 2. What were the factors attributing either to your ambition or to lack of initiation, if any, in seeking healthcare executive leadership positions? If you lack ambition or initiation, what are the reasons resulting in this?

- 3. What factors propelled and contributed to success, professional development, and achievement in reaching your current position?
- 4. In what way has succession planning influenced, or detracted from your advancement? In addition, what do you think will help you achieve your goals?

Thank you for taking time from your busy day to participate with this interview. As a reminder, any information received in this interview or future interviews will be kept confidential.

Appendix C: Research Participation Questionnaire

Research Participation Opportunity Questionnaire

Alquietta Brown, Walden University PhD student, is conducting a research study. You are receiving this questionnaire because you may be eligible to participate in this research study. If you are interested in participating, please provide answers to the brief questionnaire below, and return the survey via email to alquietta.brown@waldenu.edu. I will be in contact with you within 2-3 days following receipt your entry. Please note that this questionnaire will be kept **confidential** and will only be used in conjunction with this research effort.

Please answer each question, save your answers, and return to the researcher's email address.

1.	Are you a black American female?
	Yes No Do you work in health administration?
Y	Yes No
3.	Are you in supervisory role?
Y	/es No
4.	What is your dream position in health administration?
Thank	you for your time!
Alqu	ietta

IRB Approval Number: 05-08-14-0159557 IRB Expiration Date: May 7, 2015

Appendix D: Data Tables

Table D1

Appearance Frequencies of Identified Themes

Theme		Frequency			
Research	Question 1				
Lack of A	Advancement	56			
1.	Color Classification	12			
2.	Appearance	13			
3.	Age	5			
4.	Stereotyping	7			
5.	Education	16			
6.	Quotas	3			
Research	Question 2				
Stages of	Career Progression	13			
Research	Question 3				
Deterren	ts and Success Factors	210			
1.	Deterrents to Progression	115			
a.	Subtle Racism	18			
b.	Double Jeopardy	28			
c.	Being Overlooked	11			
d.	Limited Exposure to the Board	14			
e.	Challenges	44			
2.	Disparate Practices	43			
	a. Feeling Devalued	18			
	b. Fear	8			
	c. Lack of Succession Planning	7			
	d. The Diversity Principle	9			
3.	Success Factors	52			
	a. Mentorship	19			
	b. Determination	33			

Table D2

Participant Endorsement of Identified Themes

Theme			Ann	Jane	Karen	Molly	Penny	Renee	Sally
			R	esearch Qu	estion 1				
Lack of A	Advance	ment	√	✓	✓	✓	✓	✓	✓
1.	Color	Classification	✓	✓	✓	✓	✓	✓	\checkmark
2.	Appea	arance	✓		✓	✓	✓		
3.	Age		✓	✓	✓				
4.		otyping	✓		✓				
5.	Educa		✓	✓		✓	✓	✓	✓
6.	Quota	s		✓	✓				
Research	Questio	on 2							
		Progression	✓	✓	✓	✓	✓		
Research	Questio	on 3							
Deterrent	s and Su	access Factors	✓	✓	✓	✓	✓	✓	✓
1.	Deteri	rents to Progression	✓	✓	✓	✓	✓	✓	✓
a.	Subtle	Racism	✓	✓		✓	✓	✓	
b.	Doubl	le Jeopardy	✓	✓	✓	✓	✓	✓	\checkmark
c.	Being	Overlooked	✓				✓	✓	✓
d.	Limite	ed Exposure to the	✓	✓	✓	✓	✓		✓
	Board								
e.	Challe	enges	✓	✓	✓	✓	✓	✓	✓
Disparate Practic	rate Practices	✓	✓	✓	✓	✓	✓	\checkmark	
	a.	Feeling Devalued	✓	✓	✓		✓	✓	✓
	b.	Fear	\checkmark	✓		✓	✓		
	c.	Lack of		✓		✓	✓		\checkmark
		Succession							
		Planning							
	d.	The Diversity	\checkmark	✓			✓	✓	\checkmark
		Principle							
3.	Succe	ss Factors	\checkmark	✓	\checkmark	✓	✓	✓	\checkmark
	a.	Mentorship	✓	✓	✓	✓	✓		✓
	b.	Determination	✓	✓	✓	\checkmark	✓	✓	✓

Note. ✓ Signifies that the participant made a remark or observation pertinent to the identified theme.